Aalborg Universitet



Pre-Hospital Interventions and Outcomes after Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest

Epidemiological Studies

Rajan, Shahzleen

DOI (link to publication from Publisher): 10.5278/vbn.phd.med.00102

Publication date: 2017

Document Version Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication from Aalborg University

Citation for published version (APA):

Rajan, S. (2017). *Pre-Hospital Interventions and Outcomes after Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: Epidemiological Studies*. Aalborg Universitetsforlag. Ph.d.-serien for Det Sundhedsvidenskabelige Fakultet, Aalborg Universitet https://doi.org/10.5278/vbn.phd.med.00102

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

- Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.
- ? You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain ? You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal ?

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us at vbn@aub.aau.dk providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

PRE-HOSPITAL INTERVENTIONS AND OUTCOMES AFTER OUT-OF-HOSPITAL CARDIAC ARREST

EPIDEMIOLOGICAL STUDIES

BY SHAHZLEEN RAJAN

DISSERTATION SUBMITTED 2017



PRE-HOSPITAL INTERVENTIONS AND OUTCOMES AFTER OUT-OF-HOSPITAL CARDIAC ARREST

EPIDEMIOLOGICAL STUDIES

by

Shahzleen Rajan



Dissertation submitted September 2017

.

Dissertation submitted:	September 2017	
PhD supervisor:	Christian Torp-Pedersen, MD, DMSC Professor of Cardiology and Clinical Epidemiology Department of Health Science and Technology Aalborg University, Denmark	
PhD project supervisor:	Mads Wissenberg, MD, PhD Emergency Medical Services Copenhagen University of Copenhagen, Denmark	
Assistant PhD supervisors:	Fredrik Folke, MD, PhD Clinical Associate Professor Department of Cardiology, Gentofte Hospital University of Copenhagen, Denmark	
	Gunnar H. Gislason MD, PhD Professor of Cardiology Department of Cardiology, Gentofte Hospital University of Copenhagen, Denmark	
PhD committee:	Clinical Professor Sam Riahi (chairman) Aalborg University	
	Consultant Cardiologist Jesper Kjærgaard Copenhagen University Hospital/Rigshospitalet	
	Professor Johan Herlitz University of Borås	
PhD Series:	Faculty of Medicine, Aalborg University	
Department:	Department of Clinical Medicine	
ISSN (online): 2246-1302 ISBN (online): 978-87-7210)-058-6	
Published by: Aalborg University Press Skjernvej 4A, 2nd floor DK – 9220 Aalborg Ø Phone: +45 99407140 aauf@forlag.aau.dk forlag.aau.dk		
© Copyright: Shahzleen Rajan		

Printed in Denmark by Rosendahls, 2017

PAPERS

This thesis is based on research conducted during my years as a PhD student at the Department of Cardiology, Gentofte Hospital and the Department of Clinical Medicine, Aalborg University Hospital. The thesis is based on the following three original published epidemiological studies:

Paper I

Rajan S, Folke F, Kragholm K, Hansen CM, Granger CB, Hansen SM, Peterson ED, Lippert FK, Søndergaard KB, Køber L, Gislason GH, Torp-Pedersen C, Wissenberg M. Prolonged cardiopulmonary resuscitation and outcomes after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2016;105:45-51.

Paper II.

Rajan S, Wissenberg M, Folke F, Hansen SM, Gerds, TA, Kragholm K, Hansen, CM, Karlsson L, Lippert FK, Køber L, Gislason GH, Torp-Pedersen C. Association of bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation and survival according to ambulance response-times after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Circulation*. 2016;134:2095-2104.

Paper III.

Rajan S, Folke F, Hansen SM, Hansen CM, Kragholm K, Lippert FK, Karlsson L, Møller S, Køber L, Gislason GH, Torp-Pedersen C, Wissenberg M. Incidence and survival outcome according to heart rhythm during resuscitation attempt in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients with presumed cardiac etiology. *Resuscitation*. 2017;114:157-163.

SUMMARY

Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA) is a major public health problem worldwide. The physical location outside of a hospital and the fact that a cardiac arrest can happen anywhere and at any time, imposes risks of delay or absence in recognition of cardiac arrest and treatment. Since time from the collapse till resuscitative treatment is a crucial factor for subsequent survival, OHCA is not only a concern for health professionals, but also for lay people observing the arrest. Proactiveness from any individual with immediate resuscitative treatment efforts while waiting for an ambulance can substantially increase not only a patient's chance of surviving, but also a patient's chance of surviving to a good quality of life.

Key elements and the importance of prompt response by citizens and health care professionals to save the life of an OHCA victim has been summarized in the chain of survival concept consisting of four links: early recognition, early cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR), early defibrillation, and advanced post-resuscitation care. The aim of this present thesis was to investigate important questions related to the pre-hospital links of the chain of survival, specifically: study I) to what extent can prolonged resuscitative efforts by the emergency medical services lead to survival, and if so, can it be reached with a subsequent good functional status?; study II) "bystander CPR buys time until advanced treatment arrives" is an often-repeated mantra, but for how long does bystander CPR continue to be associated with increased survival as time before advanced treatment increases?; and finally study III) what is the incidence and prognosis for heart rhythm conversion from non-shockable to shockable rhythm during a resuscitation attempt by the emergency medical services, and what predicts rhythm conversion? In order to investigate these questions, we used data from the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register. In study I, all cardiac arrest patients handled by the largest nationwide ambulance provider Falck A/S and who achieved a pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation were identified during the study period 2005-2011; for study II, all cardiac arrest patients handled by Falck A/S were identified during the study period 2005-2011; and for study III, all cardiac arrest patients registered in the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register between 2005-2012 were identified. The final included study populations were 1,316 patients for study I, 7,623 for study II and 13,860 for study III.

Study I: Of patients with long pre-hospital resuscitation durations by the emergency medical services (>25 minutes) before achieving a pre-hospital return of spontaenous circulation, more than 13% survived to a minimum of 30 days after the OHCA. Of these surviving patients, the majority were able to return to own homes rather than nursing homes (>90%), and were discharged without a diagnosis of new onset of anoxic brain damage (>70%).

Study II: In fully adjusted models, bystander CPR was associated with a 2.3 fold increase in 30-day survival after 5 minutes of ambulance response time, and a 3.0 fold increase at 10 minutes of ambulance response time. The association decreased thereafter, and was statistically insignificant after 13 minutes compared to no bystander CPR. The adjusted 30-day survival chances were 14.5% with bystander CPR and 6.3% without bystander CPR after 5 minutes; the corresponding figures after 10 minutes were 6.7% and 2.2%, respectively. An additional of 119 patients could potentially be saved every year in Denmark if ambulance response time is reduced from 7 minutes (median in this study) to 5 minutes.

Study III: Conversion to a shockable rhythm from a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm was relatively common: of all patients who received defibrillation by the emergency medical services, 25% were initially found in nonshockable rhythms upon ambulance arrival. Compared to sustained non-shockable rhythms, converted shockable rhythms and first-recorded shockable rhythms were significantly associated with increased 30-day survival in fully adjusted models (odds ratio: 2.6, 95% CI: 1.8-3.8 for converted rhythms and odds ratio: 16.4, 95% CI: 12.4-21.2 for initial shockable rhythms). Thirty-day survival predictions increased significantly for all three rhythms between 2005 and 2012: from 16.3% to 35.7% for first-recorded shockable rhythms; from 2.1% to 5.8% for converted shockable rhythms; and from 0.6% to 1.8% for sustained non-shockable rhythms. Factors predicting rhythm conversion from a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm to a shockable rhythm included younger age, male sex, witnessed arrest, bystander CPR, shorter ambulance response time, and cardiac comorbidities, while psychiatric- and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease were significantly associated with sustained non-shockable rhythms.

The results of this thesis demonstrates that even those OHCA patients who required long durations of resuscitation before return of spontaneous circulation was achieved had meaningful 30-day survival rates and were able to function in their own homes without home care needs, suggesting that prolonged resuscitation is not futile. The thesis also showed that the absolute benefit of bystander CPR seemed to decline with increasing time to advanced treatment. However, bystander CPR was still associated with more than a doubling of 30-day survival even when the time to advanced treatment was more than 10 minutes, compared to no bystander CPR. Reducing time to advanced treatment by even a few minutes could lead to many additional lives saved every year. Finally, this thesis found that converting to a shockable heart rhythm from a first-recorded non-shockable heart rhythm was associated with a two times higher odds of survival 30 days after the arrest compared to sustained non-shockable rhythms. Rhythm conversion was relatively common.

DANSK RESUMÉ

Hjertestop uden for hospital (out-of-hospital cardiac arrest, OHCA) er et stort sundhedsproblem på verdensplan. Grundet den fysiske placering af hjertestoppet uden for hospitalet, samt det faktum, at et hjertestop kan ske hvor-som-helst og nårsom-helst, er der risiko for forsinkelse eller helt fravær i erkendelse af hjertestop samt behandling. Da tiden fra kollaps til genoplivningsforsøg er af afgørende betydning for den efterfølgende overlevelse, er OHCA ikke kun en opgave for sundhedspersonale, men for alle borgere i et land. Øjeblikkelig genoplivningsforsøg af lægmand, mens der ventes på en ambulance, kan ikke blot øge patientens chance for overlevelse, men også patientens chance for at overleve med en god livskvalitet.

Nøgle elementer med vigtigheden af hurtig intervention fra lægmænd samt sundhedspersonale er sammenfattet i det velanerkendte koncept "overlevelseskæden" der består af fire led: (1) tidlig erkendelse, (2) tidlig hjertelungeredning (HLR), (3) tidlig defibrillering, og (4) avanceret behandling efter genoplivning. Formålet med denne afhandling var at forsøge at besvare vigtige spørgsmål der omhandler den præ-hospitale del af overlevelseskæden, herunder specifikt: studie I) i hvilken grad kan langvarig genoplivning udført af ambulance personale føre til overlevelse, og i så fald, vil patienten have en god funktionel status?; studie II) "HLR udført af lægmand køber tid til den professionelle hjælp når frem" er et mantra man ofte hører, men hvor længe er HLR egentlig fortsat forbundet med øget overlevelse når tiden til professionel hjælp stiger?; og endelig studie III) hvad er incidensen og prognosen af konvertering til stødbar hjerterytme fra en først-registeret ikke-stødbar hjerterytme under et genoplivningsforsøg udført af ambulance personale, og hvilke faktorer kan prædiktere en rytmekonversion? For at komme svarene nærmere, anvendte vi data fra det Danske Hjertestop Register. I studie I blev alle hjertestop patienter der blev håndteret af den største landsdækkende ambulance-udbyder Falck A/S, og som opnåede præ-hospitalt genoprettet spontant kredsløb, i studie perioden 2005-2011 identificeret: I studie II blev alle hjertestop patienter der blev håndteret af Falck A/S identificeret i studie perioden 2005-2011; og i studie III blev alle hjertestop patienter registreret i det Danske Hjertestop Register mellem 2005-2012 identificeret. De endeligt inkluderede studiepopulationer var 1,316 patienter for studie I, 7,623 for studie II og 13,860 for studie III.

Studie 1: Af de patienter der modtog et langvarigt genoplivningsforsøg af ambulance personale (>25 minutter) inden de opnåede genoprettelse af spontant kredsløb, overlevede over 13 % til og med minimum dag 30. Af disse overlevere var de fleste i stand til at vende tilbage til eget hjem i modsætning til plejehjem (>90%), og størstedelen blev udskrevet uden diagnosen anoksisk hjerneskade (>70%)

Studie II: HLR af lægmand var forbundet med 2.3 gange øget 30dages overlevelse hvis ambulancen ankom indenfor 5 minutter, og 3.0 gange øget 30-dages overlevelse hvis ambulancen ankom indenfor 10 minutter i fuldt justeret modeller. Den positive association faldt herefter, og efter 13 minutter var der ikke længere statistisk signifikant forskel i 30-dags overlevelsen. Hvis ambulancen ankom inden for 5 minutter, var den fuldt justerede 30-dages overlevelse 14.5 % hvis lægmand havde udført HLR og 6.3% hvis lægmand ikke havde udført HLR; tilsvarende var 30-dages overlevelsen henholdsvis 6.7% samt 2.2% hvis det tog 10 minutter før hjælpen nåede frem med ambulancen. I Danmark vil man potentielt kunne redde yderligere 119 liv hvert år, hvis tiden til avanceret behandling bliver reduceret fra 7 minutter (medianen i dette studie) til 5 minutter.

Studie III: Konvertering fra ikke-stødbar rytme til stødbar rytme under genoplivningsforsøg af ambulance personale var relativ hyppig: omkring 25 % af alle patienter der modtog stød af ambulance personale havde en ikke-stødbar rytme ved ankomsten af ambulancen. Konverterede stødbare rytmer, samt førsteregistrerede stødbare rytmer var, i fuldt justerede modeller, positivt forbundet med øget 30-dages overlevelse sammenlignet med vedvarende ikke-stødbare rytmer (odds ratio: 2.6, 95% CI: 1.8-3.8 for konverterede stødbare rytmer og odds ratio: 16.4, 95% CI: 12.4-21.2 for første-registrerede stødbare rytmer). I prædikative modeller steg 30-dages overlevelsen signifikant for alle tre rytmer mellem 2005 og 2012: fra 16.3% til 35.7% for første-registrerede stødbare rytmer; fra 2.1% til 5.8% for konverterede stødbare rytmer; og fra 0.6% til 1.8% for vedvarende ikke-stødbare rytmer. Faktorer der prædikterede at en ikke-stødbar rytme konverterede til stødbarrytme, inkluderede yngre alder, hankøn, bevidnet hjertestop, HLR af tilskuer, kortere ambulance responstid, samt hjertesygdom; i modsætning var psykiske lidelser samt kronisk obstruktiv lungesygdom signifikant forbundet med vedvarende ikke-stødbar rytme.

Resultaterne af denne afhandling viser, at selv de OHCA patienter, hvor der skulle lange genoplivningsforsøg til før der var opnået genoprettet spontant kredsløb, var 30-dages overlevelsen meningsfuld, og indikerer at langvarig genoplivning ikke er forgæves. Afhandlingen viser også, at den absolutte gavn på overlevelse af HLR af lægmand faldt hurtigt med stigende tid til avanceret behandling. Dog var HLR af lægmand stadig forbundet med mere end en fordobling af 30-dages overlevelse, selv når ventetiden til avanceret behandling var over 10 minutter, sammenlignet med hvis der ikke var givet HLR af lægmand. Hvis tiden til avanceret behandling reduceres med blot få minutter i Danmark, vil det potentielt kunne medføre at mange flere menneskeliv reddes hvert år. Endelig viser afhandlingen, at konversion til en stødbar hjerterytme fra en første-registreret ikkestødbar rytme var forbundet med to gange højere odds for 30-dages overlevelse i forhold til vedvarende ikke-stødbar rytme. Rytmekonversion til stødbar rytme var relativt almindeligt.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I have been fortunate to be supervised by Drs. Christian Torp-Pedersen, Mads Wissenberg, Fredrik Folke and Gunnar Gislason during my PhD study. I am very grateful for the excellent guidance and support I have received.

I would also like to express my immense gratitude to the personnel from the Danish Emergency Medical Services who have completed case reports forms for the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register, and to the pre-hospital leaders of each of the regions in Denmark for the permission to use the data. I am very thankful for the financial support I have received from TrygFonden – without this funding, this project would not have been possible.

To Mads, I owe special thanks; you took me under your wing and spent countless hours introducing me to the world of epidemiology and coding. You always picked up the phone during the times of confusions, successes, and even panics; and always had time for a meeting – whether it was to listen to me practice the same presentation for the umpteenth time, or for a lengthy discussion of results. Moreover, you inspired me to start teaching and supervising students myself, in hopes of being able to do the same for someone else as you did for me.

Special thanks also to Christian, for being supportive and always knowing exactly what to say. I had countless "light-bulb moments" in your office after you made me see different perspectives to the same problems. Also, thank you for introducing me to R-programming – you had me convinced that R was the way to go, when I one day saw you walking around the department wearing a massive "R" on your t-shirt (or was it "Real men use R"?). Fredrik and Gunnar, thank you for your invaluable comments, encouragement and support on the projects, and for highlighting new ideas and perspectives to explore.

I am very grateful for all of my dear colleagues at the research department at Gentofte Hospital – thank you for amazing company, all the statistical help and great discussions. I have also gotten to know three remarkable researchers from Jutland; Steen Møller Hansen, Kristian Kragholm and Marianne Pape. Thank you for the fruitful teamwork; I cannot wait to work on all the future projects we have planned!

I have also been very fortunate to supervise two incredibly bright students during my PhD years: Sidsel Møller and Grimur Høgnason Mohr. The supervising part has been gratifying and fun – I learnt a lot about myself while also being trained on a scientific level.

Finally, I owe many thanks to my family for all the support: my parents, my brother, sister-in-law and niece, my parents-in-law and my brother-inlaw, and especially to my favorite Brit, my husband Kumail. Kumail, thank you for your never-ending support, your constant encouragement, the great discussions, for your willingness to listen to my rants, for celebrating my successes, for your love and inspiration, and also for providing me with endless cups of British tea during late-night research sessions.

Without the support from all of you, this thesis could not have been submitted. Thank you!

Shahzleen Rajan, September 2017

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	15
OUT-OF-HOSPITAL CARDIAC ARRESTS	15
CHAIN OF SURVIVAL AND THE IMPACT OF TIME ON OHCA PATIENT	
SURVIVAL	15
RESUSCITATION DURING INCREASING DOWNTIME	
BYSTANDER-INITIATED CPR WHILE WAITING FOR AN AMBULANCE	16
CONVERSION OF HEART RHYTHM AND DEFIBRILLATION	17
AIMS OF THIS THESIS	17
METHODS	19
DATA SOURCES AND DEFINITIONS	19
NATIONAL ADMINISTRATIVE REGISTERS USED	19
STUDY DESIGN AND SETTINGS	20
STUDY POPULATION	21
STUDY ENDPOINTS / OUTCOMES	22
STATISTICS	22
ETHICS	25
RESULTS	
PAPER I	27
Paper II	33
Paper III	38
DISCUSSION	
Overall findings	
Paper I	
Paper II	47
PAPER III	49
STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS	52
CONCLUSIONS	54
IMPLICATIONS	55
PERSPECTIVES FOR FUTURE RESEARCH	56
REFERENCES	59
APPENDICES	71

INTRODUCTION

Out-of-hospital cardiac arrests

Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA) poses a substantial public health burden worldwide, with high incidences and high mortality rates. In Europe, more than 275,000 cases are reported every year, while the equivalent rate in the United States is more than 420,000 cases, and varying incidence rates of approximately 35-55 OHCA per 100,000 person-years have been reported.¹⁻³ The average survival rate after OHCA among studies considering large study populations is around 10%.^{3,4} However, substantially higher survival rates can be achieved if circumstances around the OHCA are optimal.⁵

Chain of survival and the impact of time on OHCA patient survival

Improving survival following OHCA requires immediate treatment of the OHCA patient. As the time from the collapse till resuscitative treatment is a crucial factor for subsequent survival, the physical location outside of a hospital imposes risks of delay or absence in recognition of arrest and treatment. OHCA is therefore not only a concern for health care professionals, but also any individual present, as their proactiveness with prompt resuscitative treatment can substanially increase the patient's chance of surviving the arrest.⁶⁻¹⁰ The 'chain of survival' concept, initially introduced in guidelines in the early 90s, summarizes four early links/steps that are vital for successful resuscitation of an OHCA patient: 1) Early recognition and call for help, 2) Immediate cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR), 3) Rapid defibrillation, and 4) Early advanced care and post-resuscitation care, of which a layperson can be involved in the first three steps.¹¹ All these interventions are closely linked to increased chances of return of spontaneous circulation before the patient is transported to the hospital for post-resuscitative care¹²⁻¹⁹ as well as increased chances of successful long-term survival with good neurologic outcome, ^{13,14,17,20-22} and where the majority of the surviving patients are able to return to work.²³

If a patient does not receive prompt response after the OHCA, the chance of survival decreases approximately 10% per minute, but with immediate CPR the chance of surviving is increased 2-3 fold.²⁴ Early defibrillation within the first four minutes has been associated with survival rates higher than 50%.^{5,19,25-29} However, if provision of defibrillation is delayed for longer periods, the chances of successful defibrillation and subsequent increased survival diminishes quickly.³⁰⁻³² Thus, several aspects in the treatment of an OHCA patient are time-sensitive. More knowledge on the time-sensitive aspects during treatment can help planning future strategies in handling of OHCA, including knowledge on how survival may be affected by increasing time to advanced care (including defibrillation), as well as survival related to continued resuscitative efforts with increasing downtime (time

from collapse to return of spontaneous circulation). This thesis focuses on prehospital interventions described in the chain of survival and associated outcomes, including bystander CPR, resuscitation by the emergency medical services and defibrillation, with focus on how increasing time to advanced care (including defibrillation) and increasing downtime can potentially alter outcomes following the interventions.

Resuscitation during increasing downtime

Once the emergency medical services have been alerted about an OHCA, and they arrive on site of an OHCA to initiate resuscitation, resuscitation continues until the patient either achieves return of spontaneous circulation, or until it is decided that further resuscitation is futile. Making a decision about the latter is a very difficult task: a central aspect is not only if the patient will achieve return of spontaneous circulation and subsequently survive if resuscitation is prolonged, but also whether the patient is discharged to a meaningful life. Even though achieving a pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation is a primary goal during a resuscitation attempt,^{33,34} clinicians may give up if return of spontaneous circulation is not readily achieved, mainly due to fear of poor outcomes.³⁵ Only limited data exists that has examined association of time from initiation of CPR by the emergency medical services till return of spontaneous circulation is achieved, and related survival and neurological outcomes.³⁶⁻³⁹ Such data could provide useful information and influence the decision-making on the willingness to continue resuscitation for a longer time if the outlook is otherwise reasonable. Paper I of this thesis deals with this issue

Bystander-initiated CPR while waiting for an ambulance

Among other time factors, early bystander CPR, early defibrillation and prompt access to advanced post-resuscitative care are important for successful resuscitation after OHCA. Previous work has implied that apart from reducing the risk of death and brain damage by sustaining a small, but crucial blood flow to vital organs, bystander CPR can also postpone the deterioration of a shockable rhythm into a non-shockable rhythm, and thereby prolong the timeframe for potential defibrillation.⁴⁰⁻⁴⁴ Research has also demonstrated that the sooner a shockable rhythm is defibrillated, the better the chances of survival.^{5,29} In this regard, the 3-Phase Time-Sensitive Model concerning resuscitation after cardiac arrest emphasizes a need for time-sensitive ischemia/reperfusion therapy, and suggests that immediate defibrillation is useful if provided within four minutes of the cardiac arrest.³⁰ Defibrillation represent a potential definitive treatment, but public automated external defibrillator use is unfortunately limited by logistic challenges such as lack of knowledge regarding the location of the automated external defibrillator, accessibility as well as viability at the time of the OHCA, and lack of

information to the public.⁴⁵ As a result, bystander CPR is the most common resuscitative intervention before EMS arrival. During the last decade, much focus has been on improving and increasing bystander intervention, and the increase in bystander CPR as well as survival has been found in many countries, including Denmark.^{12-14,17,19,46-48} However, before paper II of this thesis, not much was known about to what extent bystander CPR continues to be positively associated with survival with increasing time to CPR and potential defibrillation by the emergency medical services. Such information can be useful when planning ambulance distributions, as well as first-responder programs and availability of automated external defibrillators.

Conversion of heart rhythm and defibrillation

One of the main cardiac arrest factors that seem to influence survival rates following OHCA is whether the patients are found in a shockable heart rhythm (ventricular fibrillation or ventricular tachycardia) or a non-shockable heart rhythm (asystole or pulseless electrical activity), with shockable rhythms being linked to higher survival rates and non-shockable rhythms being linked to lower survival rates.^{14,49,50} Previous studies suggest that shockable rhythms deteriorate into non-shockable rhythms with increasing time, making time one of the key factors in the chances of survival after an OHCA.^{24,40,51} Even though the prognosis for patients with first-recorded shockable rhythms is better than patients with first-recorded non-shockable rhythms,^{14,49,50} in some instances, a first recorded non-shockable rhythm can convert into a shockable rhythm during the course of a resuscitation attempt. Previous studies have linked converting to a shockable rhythm to higher survival and favorable neurological outcome compared to rhythms that remain non-shockable throughout the pre-hospital resuscitation attempt.⁵²⁻⁵⁶ However, little is known about which pre-hospital factors, including patient characteristics (age, sex, and comorbidities), that are associated with conversion to a shockable rhythm, and how these factors can aid in explaining the differences between groups of OHCA patients who seem to have the best, middle and worst outcome chances. The temporal survival for converted shockable rhythms is also largely unknown. Paper III of this study has sought to elucidate these factors.

Aims of this thesis

The overall aim of this thesis was to examine important pre-hospital steps initiated by bystanders and the emergency medical services, and their relation to time and outcome (paper I and II). Another overall aim was to gain an understanding of patients who end up converting to a shockable rhythm after initially being found in a non-shockable rhythm by the emergency medical services, and overall differences between patients with first recorded shockable-, converted shockable-, and sustained non-shockable rhythm (paper III). To achieve these overall aims, the following specific aims / questions were pursued:

- **Study I:** Can prolonged resuscitative efforts by the emergency medical services lead to survival, and if so, with a good functional status?
- **Study II:** "Bystander CPR buys time until advanced treatment arrives" is an often-repeated mantra, but for how long does bystander CPR continue to be associated with increased survival as time to advanced treatment increases?
- **Study III:** How often does one patient convert to a shockable rhythm from a first recorded non-shockable rhythm during a resuscitation attempt by the emergency medical services, what is the prognosis, and what predicts rhythm conversion?

METHODS

Data sources and definitions

The study populations for all three papers were derived from the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register.⁵⁷ This register was established in 2001 with the purpose of collecting data on all OHCA victims on a national level, for whom resuscitation was attempted (CPR and / or defibrillation) by either bystanders or the emergency medical services. By applying this OHCA definition, patients with obvious late signs of death, e.g. rigor mortis, where resuscitation is not initiated are not included in the register. The completeness of the register is ensured by: 1) contractual agreements with the emergency medical services in all five regions to complete a case report for every attended OHCA where a resuscitation attempt is initiated; and 2) activation of the emergency medical services for all clinical emergencies in Denmark, including cardiac arrests.

The emergency medical service personnel collect data on OHCA cases prospectively after each attended OHCA, using a standardized form that follows the Utstein criteria for reporting of OHCA. This form makes up the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register and includes information on patient identification with civil registration number, as well as cardiac arrest characteristics, including location of arrest (private home vs. public location), witnessed status, whether CPR was initiated by a bystander or whether defibrillation was performed by a bystander, first recorded heart rhythm, defibrillation by the emergency medical services and patient status upon arrival at the hospital. In addition to this information, the largest nationwide ambulance provider in Denmark, Falck A/S, provided electronic data on various time intervals for each OHCA attended by them, including information on time of receipt of emergency call and time of ambulance arrival on site of arrest (ambulance response time, as used in this thesis), in the period 2005-2011.

National administrative registers used

This thesis was centered on a database with data from the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register, supplemented by data from various national administrative registries described below.⁵⁸ In Denmark, each individual is provided with a unique civil registration number, and by using this number we were able to link the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register with various national administrative registries. The database was accessed through secure servers at the Statistics Denmark. The civil registration number is encrypted by Statistics Denmark to ensure patient anonymity.

From The Danish Civil Registration System⁵⁹ we gathered information on sex, date of birth, and vital status. Information on hospital admission and discharge dates and outpatient information to/from all Danish hospitals as well as discharge diagnosis codes were obtained from the Danish National Patient Register.⁶⁰ Hospital departments are reimbursed on the basis of the recorded diagnosis- as well as procedural codes, and due to this, the data is assumed to be close to complete. Patient comorbidity was identified by studying the diagnosis codes up to ten years before to the OHCA. Finally, from the Danish Register of Causes of Death⁶¹ we acquired diagnosis codes from death certificates. By law, all physicians in Denmark declaring a death are mandated to register the cause of death. In this thesis we used discharge diagnosis codes as well as diagnosis codes from death certificates to categorize patients into OHCA of presumed cardiac cause and presumed non-cardiac cause. Only patients with OHCA of presumed cardiac cause were included in the studies.⁶² Presumed cardiac cause of arrest were defined to include cardiac diseases, unexpected collapse or unknown diseases, while other medical disorders and traumas were defined as OHCA of presumed non-cardiac cause and were excluded.

We additionally obtained data from Statistics Denmark regarding nursing home admissions and patients' need of home care for paper I. Nursing home data has since 1994 been collected using a validated approach that secures a high degree of completion of nursing home information.⁶³ Home care data for all individuals have been reported since 2008, allowing analyses on this particular outcome since that time. In Denmark, receiving home care is a legally protected right according to the Danish Service Law, and is tax-funded. Any resident can apply for home care free of charge, and after a meeting between the resident and municipal, where the need of care is established, the resident can freely choose between private and municipal home care providers. On average, 96% of all municipalities reported data during the time period from 2008 to 2011. Even though the home care register only contains information on actual home care provided by municipals, the date of the meeting between the resident and municipal where the need of care is established is provided, regardless of the choice of home care provider (municipal vs. private). This date was used to assess the need of care in OHCA patients surviving at least 30 days.

Study design and settings

All three studies included in this thesis were nationwide register-based studies, and all based in Denmark. The size of Denmark is approximately 43,000 square kilometers, with urban, suburban and rural areas. Treatment was given according to the latest resuscitation guidelines throughout the study period in each study.⁶

The emergency medical service is a two-tier system across all five healthcare-divided regions in Denmark; with dispatch of basic life support ambulances with paramedics or ambulance technicians and mobile emergency care units supervised by anesthesiologists or paramedics. These units are dispatched as rendezvous with the ambulances. Although selected locations in Denmark have first-responder programs, no first- or lay rescuers are dispatched on a national level. Furthermore, the ambulance personnel are not authorized to stop resuscitation without the involvement of a physician.

Study population

Paper I: Prolonged CPR and outcomes after OHCA

All patients handled by the largest nationwide ambulance provider Falck A/S and who achieved a pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation were identified through the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register during the study period 2005-2011. For this study, Falck A/S provided electronically registered timestamps for when the emergency medical service arrived on site of arrest. Of all the identified patients, those ≥ 18 years of age with a presumed cardiac cause of arrest were included in the study. Patients were stratified into 5-minute intervals of resuscitation attempt duration by the emergency medical services till return of spontaneous circulation was achieved (0-5 minutes, 6-10 minutes, 11-15 minutes, 16-20 minutes, 21-25 minutes and >25 minutes). Resuscitation duration by the emergency medical services on site, till the patient achieved return of spontaneous circulation.

Paper II: Association of bystander CPR and survival according to ambulance response times after OHCA

All patients handled by the largest nationwide ambulance provider Falck A/S were identified through the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register during the study period 2005-2011. For this study, Falck A/S provided electronically registered ambulance response times (defined as time from 112-call till the emergency medical service arrived on site of arrest). Adult patients \geq 18 years of age with OHCA of presumed cardiac cause were included. Patients who received defibrillation by a bystander before the arrival of the emergency medical services were excluded from the study, as this study sought to elucidate the importance of CPR conducted by bystander in relation to time to CPR and potential defibrillation by the emergency medical services. Patients were stratified according to bystander CPR status (yes/no).

Paper III: Incidence and survival outcome according to heart rhythm during resuscitation attempt in OHCA patients with presumed cardiac etiology

All individuals who had an OHCA between 2005-2012 of presumed cardiac cause, and who were \geq 18 years at the time of OHCA were identified from the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register. Patients were excluded if a bystander had applied an automated external defibrillator. The study population was then stratified into three groups according to heart rhythm: 1) first recorded shockable rhythm, 2) converted to shockable rhythm from first-recorded non-shockable rhythm, and 3) sustained non-shockable rhythm. The converting group was defined as patients who initially

had a first recorded non-shockable rhythm when the emergency medical services arrived, but who subsequently received defibrillation from the emergency medical services at some point before hospital arrival. During the whole study period, a defibrillator decided whether the rhythm was shockable or non-shockable.

Study endpoints / outcomes

The study endpoints were return of spontaneous circulation and 30-day survival (paper I, II and III) and nursing home admission / need for home care / diagnosis of anoxic brain damage (paper I).

Statistics

Paper I

Differences in categorical variables were evaluated by the Pearson's Chi Squared test, while differences in continuous variables were evaluated by the Kruskal-Wallis test. Categorical data was presented as numbers (and percentages), while continuous data was presented as medians with interquartile ranges (Q1-Q3: 25% and 75%). The Kaplan Meier Method was used to calculate cumulative incidences, and significance was tested using the log rank test. Trends in data were evaluated by applying the Cochrane Armitage Trend Test. Associations between stratified time groups and 30-day survival and functional/neurological outcomes were assessed with multiple logistic regression analyses. On the basis of previous work and a directed acyclic graph,⁶⁴ the models were adjusted for age, shockable heart rhythm, bystander use of automated external defibrillator, year of arrest, and ambulance response times. The associations were presented as odds ratios with corresponding 95% confidence intervals.

Paper II

Direct standardization / g-computation formula for fixed exposures

For study II we applied causal inference statistics to our data by direct standardization / application of the g-computation formula.⁶⁵

The purpose of this method is to attempt to establish the causal effect that would have been the result if this observational study had the strengths of a randomized study. By "causal effect" is meant the difference in the chance of outcome that the whole population would experience if it had received one exposure (i.e. "received bystander CPR" as in paper II) vs. had not received the exposure (i.e. "did not receive bystander CPR" as in paper II). For the calculated difference to represent a causal effect, the included study groups need to be exchangeable; exchangeability refers to that the risk of mortality in one group would be the same as the risk in the second group, had the first group received the same exposure as group two. When using models the exchangeability can be relaxed a bit by only

requiring exchangeability conditioned on the covariates. For obvious reasons, it is not possible to observe the outcomes for the same person being exposed and not exposed (i.e. the same patient cannot both receive bystander CPR, and not receive bystander CPR). The situation opposite to the observed is called the "counterfactual". In an observational study, individual level cause effects cannot be identified due to this 'missing data' problem. However, the average causal effect in a population of individuals can be calculated, as three pieces of information is needed for this: an outcome, exposures to be compared, and a defined population whose outcome given a certain exposure was received can be compared to the outcome given a certain exposure was not received by direct standardization / gcomputation.

In order to apply g-computation, we first fitted a multiple logistic regression model to our data, i.e. a model that related our outcome variable to the exposure variable and the identified confounders – this model is known as a "Q-model". Based on previous work we identified potential confounders to be included in the final Q-model, and with the help of a directed acyclic graphs we identified intermediating variables to be excluded from the model.⁶⁴ For paper II, the main analysis was therefore based on a multiple logistic regression model for 30-day survival outcome according to bystander CPR and ambulance response time and further adjusted for age, sex, comorbidities, witnessed status, location of arrest and year of arrest. In this model, the relationship between 30-day survival chances and ambulance response time was modeled by the use of restricted cubic splines with pre-specified knots at 5, 10, 15 and 20 minutes.⁶⁶

From the logistic regression model we computed two personalized 30-day survival predictions for each included patient in paper II (under the assumption of exchangeability): this was done by standardizing our data so that every patient had the counterfactual exposure set to "received bystander CPR" but kept the actual observed patient- and OHCA characteristics (including the actual response time), giving the first personalized 30-day survival chance for each patient, and then by standardizing our data so that every patient included had the counterfactual exposure set to "did not receive bystander CPR" but again kept the actual observed patient- and OHCA characteristics (including the actual response time), giving the second personalized 30-day survival chance for each patient. The averages of the personalized 30-day survival chances according to bystander CPR status and ambulance response time were then calculated and reported, along with the ratio between the averaged 30-day survival chances for with vs. without bystander CPR according to response time (g-formula⁶⁷⁻⁶⁹). Ninety-five percent bootstrap confidence intervals, based on 2000 bootstrap samples, were calculated and presented.

Paper III

To identify which patient- and cardiac arrest characteristics were predictors of conversion to a shockable rhythm from a first recorded non-shockable rhythm, we analyzed a subset of patients that had a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm when the emergency medical services arrived. We applied a multiple logistic regression with rhythm as an outcome (converted shockable vs. sustained non-shockable) to investigate the following potential predictors: age, sex, selected comorbidities, location of arrest, witnessed status, bystander CPR, and the time from recognition of arrest to rhythm analysis by the emergency medical services. The results were reported as odds ratios with 95% confidence intervals. We also performed multiple logistic regressions in all patients in order to examine the association between all three types of heart rhythm situations (first recorded shockable-, converted shockable-, and sustained non-shockable rhythm) and return of spontaneous circulation as well as 30-day survival. The model was adjusted for age, sex, selected comorbidities, location of arrest, witnessed status, bystander CPR, and the time from recognition of arrest to rhythm analysis by the emergency medical services.⁶⁴ Missing data was handled using the method of multiple imputations by chained equation. One hundred imputed datasets were constructed using all covariates and the estimates from the observed and the imputed datasets were compared. Temporal changes in return of spontaneous circulation and 30-day survival were reported as relative frequencies and predictions from a logistic regression model, where the relationship between the outcome and calendar year was modeled using restricted cubic splines with pre-specified knots at years 2007, 2009 and 2011.66

Best- and worst case scenarios

For papers II and III, we also presented personalized 30-day survival chances for specific combinations of patient- and OHCA characteristics (best- and worst case scenarios): in paper II the best case scenario was defined as a person having a witnessed arrest in public, no known comorbidities and working age ≤ 65 years, while worst case scenario was defined as having an unwitnessed arrest in a private home, one or more comorbidities and age above 65 years. In paper III, the corresponding scenarios were defined as a person having a witnessed arrest in public, no known comorbidities, working age ≤ 65 years, bystander CPR and median time interval from recognition of arrest to rhythm analysis <15 minutes (best-case scenario); and a patient having an unwitnessed arrest in a private home, one or more comorbidities, age above 65 years, no bystander CPR and median time interval from recognition of arrest to rhythm analysis ≥ 15 minutes (worst-case scenario). These results are presented as predicted 30-day survival chances (percentages) with 95% confidence intervals.

For descriptive purposes, the response time in study II was divided into 5-minute intervals of 0-5, 6-10, 11-15 and >15 minutes. For main analyses, response time was kept as a continuous variable.

For all analyses in papers I, II and III, the level of significance was set at 5%. All statistical analyses were performed using SAS, version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA) and R, version 3.2.3.⁷⁰

Ethics

All three studies included in this thesis were approved by The Danish Data Protection Agency (J. ref: 2007-58-0015 / local J ref: GEH-2014-017 / I-Suite: 02735). All patients in the studies were anonymous as the civil registration numbers were encrypted. Ethical approval is not required for retrospective register-based studies in Denmark.

RESULTS

This section contains summarized overviews of the main findings of paper I, II and III. The presentation format is the same for all papers: a summary of the background to highlight the clinical importance of the main objectives, followed by the main results, including main figures, and finally, the conclusion and relevance. Detailed descriptions for each paper with all results can be found in the Appendix section.

Paper I

Prolonged cardiopulmonary resuscitation and outcomes after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest

Background and objectives

When the emergency medical services are dispatched to an OHCA and they initiate resuscitation, the resuscitation attempt may be terminated in two cases: 1) the patient has achieved return of spontaneous circulation and resuscitation is no longer necessary, or 2) further resuscitation is deemed futile for whatever reason. Even though many guidelines are fairly standardized for the practical conduct of advanced resuscitative efforts, recommendations on how long to continue resuscitation in the field are less clear. In cases where the resuscitation attempt is prolonged, an important question is not only if a patient has a chance of achieving return of spontaneous circulation, even though pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation is the first primary goal during resuscitation, but also whether the patient will survive to a meaningful life. We therefore analysed associations between the duration of the resuscitation attempt and 30-day survival and functional outcomes in patients who achieved a pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation.

Results

A total of 1,316 adult OHCA patients who achieved return of spontaneous circulation and were handled by the largest nationwide ambulance provider in Denmark were included during the study period 2005-2011.

The median time from resuscitation was initiated by emergency medical services to a pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation was achieved was 12 minutes (Q1-Q3: 7-18) for the whole population. Figure 1 portrays the cumulative incidence of return of spontaneous circulation according to bystander CPR and shockable heart rhythm. Of the whole study population, 20.4% of the patients achieved return of spontaneous circulation after more than 25 minutes of resuscitation by the emergency medical services had passed.

Overall, 37.5% (494 patients) of the study population achieved 30day survival. Thirty-day survival decreased as resuscitation duration to return of spontaneous circulation increased: ranging from 59.6% (127/213 patients) for patients with ≤ 5 minutes of resuscitation by emergency medical services to 13.8% (19/138) for patients with >25 minutes of resuscitation by emergency medical services (p-value for trend: 0.001). When the population was stratified according to whether a bystander initiated CPR before the arrival of the ambulance, corresponding 30-day survival ranged from 70.4% (102/152) to 21.8% (12/55) for patients where bystanders had initiated CPR before ambulance arrival, and from 45% (27/60) to 7.3% (6/82) for patients where bystanders had not initiated CPR before ambulance arrival (Figure 2). Associations between 30-day survival and resuscitation duration time by the emergency medical services, with ≤ 5 min as the reference group, are portrayed in Figure 3. Compared to the ≤ 5 min group, 30-day survival decreased significantly with increasing resuscitation duration in both crude and adjusted analyses. Of all the patients surviving to day 30, the patients discharged to own home rather than nursing home ranged from 95% (124/127) to 94.7% (18/19) for the time intervals ≤ 5 minutes and ≥ 25 minutes, respectively, pvalue for trend: 0.2 (Figure 4), while the patients discharged without a diagnosis of anoxic brain damage ranged from 98.4% (125/127) to 73.7% (14/19) for the corresponding intervals, p-value for trend: <0.0001 (Figure 4).

Conclusion and relevance

In this nationwide study, we demonstrated that even those OHCA patients requiring prolonged durations of resuscitation by the emergency medical services prior to return of spontaneous circulation had meaningful 30-day survival rates with the majority of the surviving patients being able to live in own homes rather than nursing homes. These data suggest that prolonged resuscitation is not futile.

Cumulative incidence to achieved ROSC according to CPR duration by the emergency medical service (n=1,316)



The top graph shows the cumulative incidence to achieved ROSC according to CPR duration, stratified by whether bystander initiated CPR. The bottom graph shows the cumulative incidence to achieved ROSC according to CPR duration, stratified by first recorded heart rhythm. ROSC = return of spontaneous circulation. CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation. EMS = emergency medical service.

Thirty-day survival related to duration of CPR by the EMS stratified according to by the CPR status (n = 1,316)



The graph depicts 30-day survival related to CPR duration by the EMS until return of spontaneous circulation was achieved, stratified according to bystander CPR.

The numbers next to each point on the figure refer to the numerator and denominator for the percentages.

EMS = emergency medical service.

CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

Associations between 30-day survival and resuscitation duration time by the EMS



The graphs demonstrate associations between 30-day survival and CPR duration time by the EMS until return of spontaneous circulation was achieved, with \leq 5 minutes as the reference. The top graph shows crude results and the bottom graph shows adjusted analyses. The bottom model was adjusted for: age, shockable heart rhythm, bystander use of automated external defibrillator, ambulance response times and year of arrest. EMS =emergency medical service. CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

Thirty-day survivors discharged to own home / without anoxic brain damage diagnosis according to duration of resuscitation by EMS (n = 494)



The graph shows the rate of 30-day survivors discharged to own home and without anoxic brain damage according to duration of CPR by the EMS until return of spontaneous circulation was achieved. The number in parenthesis under the X-axis refers to the total number of patients in each interval.

EMS = emergency medical services.

CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

Paper II

Association of bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation and survival according to ambulance response times after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest

Background and objectives

Bystander-initiated CPR has been associated with increased patient survival following OHCA. However, it remains less clear to what extent bystander CPR continues to be associated with a beneficial impact on survival when time to advanced treatment including potential defibrillation increases. Information on this could be useful when planning ambulance distributions, potential first-responder programs as well as availability of automated external defibrillators. The main objective of this study was to examine the association between bystander CPR and 30-day survival as time to advanced treatment and potential defibrillation increases. The secondary aim was to highlight potential maximum survival in personalized best-case and worst-case scenarios. Ambulance response time was used as a proxy for time to CPR by trained rescuers and potential defibrillation.

Results

A total of 7,623 patients were included in the final population during the study period 2005-2011. The adjusted 30-day survival chances decreased for increasing response time for both patients with bystander CPR and patients without bystander CPR. However, the difference in survival chances between the two groups seemed to increase over time: within 5 minutes of response time, 30-day survival was 14.5% (95% CI: 12.8-16.4) for those with bystander vs. 6.3% (95% CI: 5.1-7.6) for those without bystander CPR, corresponding to 2.3 times higher chances of 30-day survival with bystander CPR; within 10 minutes the corresponding 30-day survival chances were 6.7% (95% CI: 5.4-8.1) vs. 2.2% (95% CI: 1.5-3.1), corresponding to 3.0 times higher chances of 30-day survival with bystander CPR. Even when the contrast in 30-day survival became statistically insignificant at 13 minutes (bystander CPR vs. no bystander CPR: 3.7% [95% CI: 2.2-5.4] vs. 1.5% [95% CI: 0.6-2.7]), 30-day survival was still 2.5 times higher with bystander CPR (Figure 5).

When applying statistics from the latest Danish Cardiac Arrest Report⁷¹ to this model (annual incidence, annual rate of bystander CPR and annual survival in Denmark), we found that an additional of 233 patients could potentially be saved every year if response time was reduced from 10 minutes to 5 minutes, and 119 patients if response time was reduced from 7 minutes (the median response time in this study) to 5 minutes (Figure 6).

In the current study population, 3.6% of the population presented with the best-case scenario (having a witnessed arrest in public, no known comorbidities and working age ≤ 65 years) while 11.8% of the population presented with worst-case scenario (having an unwitnessed arrest in a private home, one or more comorbidities

and age above 65 years). In both scenarios, the personalized 30-day survival chances decreased with increasing response time, and in both scenarios, bystander CPR was associated with highest 30-day survival chances: By 5 minutes of response time, the probability of 30-day survival was 54.2% with bystander CPR, and 30.2% with no bystander CPR for best-case scenarios, and by 10 minutes, the figures were 33.1% vs. 12.2% respectively; corresponding 30-day survival in worst-case scenarios was 4.1% and 1.5% for bystander CPR vs. no bystander CPR by 5 minutes, and by 10 minutes the corresponding figures were 1.7% and 0.5% (Figure 7).

Conclusion and relevance

The absolute benefit of bystander CPR seemed to decline rapidly with increasing response time. However, bystander CPR while waiting for the ambulance was associated with more than doubling of 30-day survival, even when the waiting time was long. Increasing the rate of bystander CPR, and/or decreasing time to potential defibrillation with even a few minutes could lead to many additional lives saved every year – in this study, more than one hundred additional lives saved every year when reducing response time from seven minutes to five minutes.
Standardized 30-day survival chances according to duration of response time and bystander CPR status



The survival chances based on multiple logistic regression were standardized to settings where all patients vs. no patients received bystander CPR according to ambulance response time. The model is adjusted for age, sex, witnessed status, location of arrest and comorbidities (ischemic heart disease, previous myocardial infarction, heart failure, and chronic obstructive lung disease)

CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation.



Figure 6 Potential lives saved annually in Denmark if response time is deceased

This figure is based on the adjusted logistic regression model using g-formula from Figure 5, combined with latest Danish OHCA Statistics, which reported that 3570 OHCA, not witnessed by the emergency medical services, took place during the latest year, of which 65.8% received bystander CPR.

OHCA = out-of-hospital cardiac arrest.

CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

Thirty-day survival predictions in best-case scenario and worst-case scenario, stratified according to bystander CPR status



The upper panel shows 30-day survival chances for an individual in a best-case scenario, having a witnessed arrest in public, no comorbidities, and younger age (\leq 65 years). The lower panel shows 30-day survival chances for an individual in a worst-case scenario, having an unwitnessed arrest in private homes, one or more comorbidities, and older age (>65 years). Note different Y-axis scales. CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

Paper III Incidence and survival outcome according to heart rhythm during resuscitation attempt in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients with presumed cardiac etiology

Background and objectives

Survival following OHCA is highly dependent on a patient's presenting heart rhythm: shockable heart rhythms have been associated with higher survival rates compared to non-shockable heart rhythms. Not much is known about the chance of converting from a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm to a shockable rhythm during a resuscitation attempt. The main objectives of this study were 1) identifying predictors of rhythm conversion, 2) investigating 30-day survival according to firstrecorded shockable-, converted shockable- and sustained non-shockable rhythm, and 3) highlighting maximum survival in personalized best-case and worst-case scenarios for each heart rhythm. In this study, converted rhythms were defined as patients who had a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm upon arrival of the emergency medical services, but who subsequently received defibrillation by the emergency medical services.

Results

A total of 13,860 patients were included in the final study population. Twenty-five percent of all patients who received defibrillation by the emergency medical services were initially found in non-shockable rhythms. Factors that were significantly associated with rhythm conversion to a shockable rhythm from a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm included younger age, male sex, witnessed arrest, bystander CPR, shorter response time, and heart disease, while psychiatric- and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease were significantly associated with sustained non-shockable rhythms (Figure 8).

Compared to sustained non-shockable rhythms, converted shockable rhythms and first-recorded shockable rhythms were significantly associated with increased 30-day survival in fully adjusted models (OR: 2.6, 95% CI: 1.8-3.8 for converted rhythms and OR 16.4, 95% CI: 12.4-21.2 for initial shockable rhythms). When examining temporal trends, 30-day survival chances increased significantly for all three rhythms between 2005 and 2012: from 16.3% (CI: 14.2%-18.7%) to 35.7% (CI: 32.5%-38.9%) for first-recorded shockable rhythms; from 2.1% (CI: 1.6%-2.9%) to 5.8% (CI: 4.4%-7.6%) for converted shockable rhythms; and from 0.6% (CI: 0.5%-0.8%) to 1.8% (CI: 1.4%-2.2%) for sustained non-shockable rhythms (Figure 9).

The predicted 30-day survival chance for a patient with best-case scenario (having a witnessed arrest in public, no known comorbidities, working age ≤ 65 years, bystander CPR and median time interval from recognition of arrest to

rhythm analysis <15 minutes) was 60.2% for first-recorded shockable rhythms, 20.1% for converted to shockable rhythms, and 8.7% for patients remaining in nonshockable rhythms. The highest predicted 30-day survival chance in the worst-case scenario (having an unwitnessed arrest in a private home, one or more comorbidities, age above 65 years, no bystander CPR and median time interval from recognition of arrest to rhythm analysis \geq 15 minutes) was 2.8% for first-recorded shockable rhythms, 0.5% for converted to shockable rhythms, and 0.2% for patients remaining in non-shockable rhythms (Figure 10).

Conclusion and relevance

Twenty-five percent of all patients defibrillated by the emergency medical services were initially found in non-shockable rhythms. Hence, rhythm conversion was relatively common. Converting to a shockable rhythm from a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm was associated with more than two times higher odds of surviving 30 days compared to sustained non-shockable rhythms.

Factors associated to conversion from non-shockable to shockable heart rhythm

Variables	Odds ratio [95% Confidence interv	als]
Favors sustained non-shoo	ckable rhythm Favors conversion to shockable rhythm	
Patient characteristics		
Age under 65 years	→ 1.49 [1.30–1.72]	
Male sex	→ 1.47 [1.28–1.69]	
Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest characteristics	5	
Non-residential arrest	1.13 [0.97–1.33]	
Arrest was witnessed	→ 1.56 [1.37–1.78]	
Bystander CPR was provided	1.12 [0.98–1.28]	
Median time interval* below 15 minutes	1.25 [1.10–1.44]	
Comorbidities		
Ischemic heart disease	1.21 [1.02–1.43]	
Previous myocardial infarction	···●··· 1.31 [1.06−1.61]	
Heart failure	1.14 [0.96–1.35]	
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	⊷→ 0.73 [0.61–0.87]	
Diabetes	1.05 [0.89–1.23]	
Malignancy	1.00 [0.83–1.21]	
Renal	1.06 [0.82–1.37]	
Psychiatric	⊷ 0.66 [0.55–0.79]	
	0.50 1.00 1.50 2.00 Odds ratio [95% Confidence intervals]	

Patient- and arrest-related factors associated with converting from a first-recorded nonshockable rhythm to a subsequent shockable rhythm during pre-hospital resuscitation attempts by the emergency medical services.

*Time from recognition of arrest to first rhythm analysis by the emergency medical services.

Predicted ROSC and 30-day survival chances according to rhythm and calendar year



ROSC according to heart rhythms





Top figure portrays the predicted yearly development in pre-hospital ROSC chances and bottom figure portrays the predicted yearly development in 30-day survival chances of the three rhythms. The figures are based on logistic regression models using restricted cubic splines. ROSC = return of spontaneous circulation.

Thirty-day survival chances in best- and worst case scenarios stratified by heart rhythm



The upper panel portrays 30-day survival chances for an individual in a best-case scenario (age ≤65 years, witnessed arrest in public, no comorbidities, bystander CPR, median time interval below 15 minutes). The lower panel portrays 30-day survival chances for an individual in a worst-case scenario (>65 years, unwitnessed arrest in private homes, one or more comorbidities, no bystander CPR and median time interval of \geq 15 minutes). In this current study population, 2.0% presented with a best-case scenario, and 5.0% presented with a worst-case scenario. Note different x-axis for the two figures.

Best case scenario

DISCUSSION

Overall findings

The main objective of this thesis was to investigate aspects in the chain of survival that could potentially elucidate how OHCA patients may achieve higher and meaningful survival rates.

The first major question addressed in this thesis was related to the length of the resuscitation attempt by the emergency medical services before return of spontanous circulation is achieved: is meaningful survival possible in spite of very long resuscitation durations? In **paper I** we found that more than 13% of patients with long pre-hospital resuscitation durations by the emergency medical services (>25 minutes) before achieving a pre-hospital return of spontaenous circulation were able to achieve 30-day survival. Of these surviving patients, the majority were able to return to own homes rather than nursing homes (>90%), did not need home care, and were discharged without a diagnosis of new onset of anoxic brain damage (>70%).

The next major issue we wanted to investigate was the role of a bystander during an OHCA. "Bystander CPR buys time until advanced treatment arrives" is an often-repeated mantra, but not much is known about the impact of time on bystander CPR. How long does bystander CPR continue to be associated with increased survival as time to CPR by trained rescuers and potential defibrillation increases? Using ambulance response time as a proxy for time to CPR by emergency medical services and potential defibrillation, paper II of this thesis attempted to quantify the often-repeated mantra. In this paper we found that bystander CPR was associated with more than a doubling in 30-day survival even in cases of long ambulance response time; but the absolute 30-day survival decreased rapidly with increasing ambulance response time, regardless of bystander CPR status. However, with increasing response time, the associated relative survival gain of bystander CPR compared to no bystander CPR seemed to increase. Based on our model we calculated that if time to CPR by trained rescuers and potential defibrillation is reduced from for example 7 minutes (the median time found in paper II) to 5 minutes in Denmark, we would be able to save more than one hundred additional lives every year. Currently, an average of 400 OHCA victims survive anually in Denmark; hence 100 additional survivors matter and constitute a survival gain of about 20%.⁷¹

The third aspect we wanted to examine was in regards to the first recorded heart rhythm when the emergency medical services arrive at the site of an OHCA. It is well known that 30-day survival is heavily dependent on the heart rhythm being shockable or non-shockable. In some cases, non-shockable rhythms can convert to shockable rhythms, but not much is known about the incidence of such conversion and which factors predict whether a non-shockable rhythm will convert into a shockable rhythm. There is also limited knowledge about differences in survival according to heart rhythm and changes over time. **Paper III** investigated these aspects, and found that nearly 25% of all the patients who received defibrillation by the emergency medical services had converted from a non-shockable rhythm. Although such conversion was associated with increased 30-day survival compared to patients with sustained non-shockable rhythm, 30-day survival was still significantly higher for patients with first recorded shockable rhythm compared to those patients with converted shockable rhythms (in unadjusted as well as adjusted models). Factors associated with conversion of rhythm was younger age, male sex, a witnessed arrest, bystander CPR, shorter duration between arrest recognition and rhythm analysis by the ambulance crew, and a history of cardiovascular disease; while a history of non-cardiovascular diseases was associated with sustained non-shockable rhythms.

Paper I

When emergency medical services attend an OHCA in the pre-hospital setting, they continue the resuscitation attempt until one of the two situations arises: 1) the patient achieves return of spontaneous circulation, or 2) it is decided that further resuscitation is futile (in Denmark this decision can only happen if a physician is involved). Futility refers to the situation where further resuscitation is of no benefit in terms of long-term survival with an acceptable quality of life.⁷² Deciding on the latter can put the clinician in a very difficult dilemma. These complicated decisions are often made within seconds or minutes and are often based on the clinician's hunch on the outcome of the patient suffering the OHCA. Even though a prehospital return of spontaneous circulation is the first primary goal during a resuscitation attempt.^{33,34} clinicians may be reluctant to continue resuscitation if this has not been achieved fairly quickly. In cases where the resuscitation attempt is prolonged, an important question is not only whether the patient will be able to achieve return of spontaneous circulation and subsequently long-term survival, but also whether the patient will survive to a meaningful life. However, despite the importance, studies examining prolonged pre-hospital resuscitation attempts in OHCA patients and the associations to survival and functional outcomes are limited.

A study by Reynolds et al.³⁹ in 2013 evaluated the probability of survival to hospital discharge with good neurological status with increasing CPR duration time. They found that by approximately 16 minutes of CPR, close to 90% of patients who subsequently survived with favorable functional status measured as modified Rankin Scale 0-3 had achieved return of spontaneous circulation. The data in this study was derived from a single site, with varying sophistication of treatment in the hospital after the OHCA. Furthermore, the authors stated that during the study period, patients treated from other emergency medical service systems displayed

good functional recovery even in CPR durations exceeding 21 minutes, and importantly, the authors advised caution about using the presented data to guide CPR duration into termination of resuscitation guidelines. Although paper I of this thesis did not directly examine the CPR duration that yielded >90% survivors with good functional status, it did find that more than 13% of patients who had CPR durations above 25 minutes subsequently survived to 30 days, and of these surviving patients, the majority returned to their own homes (>90%) and without the diagnosis of anoxic brain damage (>70%). In paper I of this thesis, data was collected from an emergency medical provider that treated OHCA nationwide rather than a single site. Recently, Reynolds et al.⁷³ published another similar study, this time using a large multi-center cohort where they identified that it required 37 minutes of CPR to yield 99% of patients with an eventual survival with good functional outcome. They also found that patients with favorable case features were more likely to survive prolonged resuscitation up to 47 minutes. These results are in accordance with the findings of paper I of this thesis that prolonged resuscitation is not futile.

A recent study by Goto et al.⁷⁴ investigated 17,238 adult OHCA patients who achieved return of spontaneous circulation, and examined 30-day survival and functional status according to increasing resuscitation duration by the emergency medical services. The established threshold for medical futility of $<1\%^{75}$ has been widely discussed and questioned especially in the field of resuscitation.^{76,77} However, as it still seems to remain the basis for current futility research. Goto et al. aimed to identify the critical pre-hospital CPR duration where return of spontaneous circulation was achieved for >99% of the patients who subsequently survived a minimum of 30 days with good functional recovery (defined as cerebral performance category [CPC] 1-2). Stratified by heart rhythm, the CPR duration that produced approximately 99% of survivors with CPC 1-2 was 35 minutes for shockable rhythms and pulseless electrical activity, and 42 minutes for asystole. The authors therefore identified the critical CPR duration for OHCA being at least 35 minutes. Overall, the findings of this large-scale study were similar to the findings of paper I of this thesis. While Goto et al. presented baseline characteristics according to initial heart rhythm, baseline characteristics in paper I of this thesis were presented according to increasing CPR duration, thus giving an insight into characteristics of patients that required long durations of CPR. This could elucidate whether patients with long resuscitation durations may be a selected population where emergency medical providers may have provided extra efforts. A third study, conducted by Arima et al.⁷⁸ in 2015, examined the duration of pre-hospital resuscitation and favorable prognosis in OHCA patients with first recorded ventricular fibrillation. Of these, 69 patients required prolonged resuscitative efforts (>30 minutes), of which 6 patients survived 24 hours (8.7%), and of these surviving patients, 1 patient (16.6%) had a good functional status (CPC 1-2). They concluded that favorable results are less likely in cases of prolonged pre-hospital CPR (>30

minutes). However, the population in the study was small (179 patients) and excluded patients with heart rhythms other than ventricular fibrillation which could account for some of the discrepancies in results between this study and paper I of this thesis.

Fear of severe brain damage is a prominent argument against prolonged resuscitation. While the mentioned studies used other scales to measure functional status (mRS and CPC), paper I aimed to address this fear by examining the relationship between resuscitation length and the proportion of surviving patients being discharged to own home rather than nursing home, the proportion of surviving patients being discharged without a diagnosis of anoxic brain damage, and the proportion of patients not needing home care; hence, we were able to get an indication of a patient's functional status after the OHCA in relation to the length of resuscitation attempt by the emergency medical services. Previous reports have shown that these outcomes can serve as proxies of neurological and functional status.⁷⁹⁻⁸¹

Termination of resuscitation is a difficult subject, as survival predictions can be complex and challenging to determine. In order to overcome these challenges, extensive research has been dedicated in this area, and "termination of resuscitation" rules have been proposed.^{34,72,75-77,82-89} Apart from attempting to reduce the risk of resuscitated patients having severe brain damage, such rules have also been developed in order to reduce costs associated with futile resuscitation attempts, to more efficiently allocate resources of busy emergency medical service systems and emergency departments, and to reduce the number of high-speed ambulance transportations to hospitals, which could otherwise pose a hazard to the ambulance staff as well as surroundings.⁸⁹ Currently, guidelines recommend termination of resuscitation when the following conditions are met: 1) no return of spontaneous circulation before transport is initiated, 2) no shock is delivered before transport is initiated, and 3) the arrest was not witnessed by the emergency medical services.⁹⁰ Since clinicians may be reluctant to continue resuscitation if return of spontaneous circulation is not readily achieved due to fear of prominent brain damage, using the termination of resuscitation rules without considering a minimum resuscitation duration could be problematic. In paper I of this thesis we demonstrated that a substantial proportion of the study population achieved return of spontaneous circulation with good functional status also after prolonged resuscitation attempts (>25 minutes). Using the predictive rule of termination of resuscitation could therefore impose the risk of prematurely terminating resuscitation for patients who could have achieved return of spontaneous circulation with subsequent long-term survival of an acceptable quality had the resuscitation attempt lasted longer. Hence there is a risk that the termination of resuscitation rules can become a self-fulfilling prophecy.

It has been suggested that termination of resuscitation rules should remain advisory.⁹¹ European guidelines have also stated that there are reports of exceptional cases that do not support the general rule.⁷² Each case must hence be assessed individually, and ultimately, it is based on the clinician's judgment that an arrest is not responding to advanced life support. The findings in paper I are not in direct discrepancy of current guidelines, but these data suggest that patients with long resuscitation attempts can have a successful outcome.

Paper II

Early CPR saves lives – a series of studies have confirmed this very crucial and strong association between bystander-initiated CPR and survival.^{13,14,17,20-22} The basic idea behind CPR is that CPR sustains a small, but crucial blood flow to vital organs that apart from reducing the risk of brain damage may also prolong the time window for defibrillation as deterioration of a shockable rhythm to a non-shockable rhythm is delayed.^{42,44}

In many cases, the ambulance response time can be long, which leaves bystanders in a critical position with the potential to improve a patient's prognosis by intervening before the ambulance arrives.^{15,92} In recent years, there has been a substantial focus on increasing the rate of bystander CPR, including in Denmark.¹⁴ Fifteen years ago, the bystander CPR rate in Denmark was below 20%.⁷¹ Several national strategies were implemented in order to strengthen resuscitation attempts by bystanders as well as advanced care. These initiatives included implementation of mandatory CPR training in elementary schools; mandatory CPR training when acquiring a driver's license; increased voluntary first aid training;⁹³ free distribution of around 150,000 CPR self-instruction training kits; nationwide telephone guidance from the emergency dispatch centers to bystanders calling in about a cardiac arrest; addition of health care professionals at dispatch centers; large increase in the number of automated external defibrillators outside of hospitals,⁹⁴ updating clinical guidelines; and overall strengthening of the emergency medical service system with implementation of paramedics, and mobile emergency care units staffed with specialized anesthesiologists. Associated to the efforts to educate and train the population in resuscitation, the bystander CPR rate has been increasing steadily, and in recent years, the rate has been well over 60%.⁷¹ However, time also plays a critical role in the success of resuscitation following OHCA.²⁴ Hence it is important to acknowledge that even though bystander CPR is strongly associated to increased survival, the survival rate decreases rapidly if time to potential defibrillation / advanced care are prolonged regardless of bystander CPR status, as found in paper II of this thesis. Ambulance response time was used as a proxy for time to CPR by emergency medical services and potential defibrillation in this paper. We identified that the association between bystander CPR and 30-day survival is somewhat dynamic according to time, and that the absolute 30-day survival decreases rapidly despite received bystander CPR. This finding implies that even though much focus should be made on increasing the rate of bystander CPR, it is also important to focus on strategies to reduce time to potential defibrillation and advanced treatment in order to fully leverage the survival benefit of bystander CPR.

Apart from increasing general information and training in the use of publicly available automated external defibrillators, such strategies can include the following: 1) increasing ambulance density and 2) implementation of first-responder programs, where nearby trained lay-responders or professional first-responders (e.g. police or firefighters) equipped with a defibrillator are dispatched to respond to an OHCA at same time as an ambulance is dispatched. Increasing ambulance density could be complex and costly: one study calculated that the annual cost to reduce ambulance response time by one minute for one ambulance service would be 1.68 million pounds in the United Kingdom.⁹⁵ The second strategy of implementing dispatch of nearby trained lay-responders or professional first-responders could represent a good alternative to increase survival, and some experiences on first responder programs already exist.^{96,97} In North Carolina in the United States, firstresponders are systematically dispatched and include police officers, firefighters, rescue squad, or life-saving crew that are trained to perform basic life support (including using a defibrillator) until the emergency medical services arrive.¹³ Data from this region indicates that such first responder program is associated with a survival gain; in this region, survival following bystander CPR and first-responder defibrillation was 24.2%, while survival following bystander CPR and defibrillation by emergency medical services was 15.2%.¹³ The inverse relationship between time to defibrillation and patient survival are in line with our study findings in paper II, and in this regard, we found that if bystander CPR was started before arrival of the emergency medical services, the rate of defibrillation by the emergency medical services was 1.5 times higher compared to patients without bystander CPR. Hence, it is important to recognize that apart from early CPR, prompt arrival and deployment of defibrillation is essential in order to increase the absolute number of OHCA survivors. In Denmark, approximately 3,500 patients suffer from an OHCA annually, and only approximately 400 patients survive at least 30 days.⁷¹ In this study, we constructed a statistical model to calculate potential survival gain of reducing ambulance response time / time to defibrillation minute-for-minute. Based on our model, we calculated that by reducing the time to potential defibrillation by even just two minutes, more than one hundred additional patients could be saved every year. This corresponds to a survival gain of about 20% in Denmark.

A recent randomized controlled study from Sweden has examined the effect of CPR-trained mobile-dispatched laypersons.¹⁸ The trained laypersons were dispatched if they were within 500 meters of the arrest. In 23% of the cases, the CPR-trained layperson arrived before the emergency medical services and provided CPR. A similar randomized controlled study with dispatch of nearby firstresponders with automated external defibrillators to assist with defibrillation in addition to CPR alone is warranted.

In paper II we also examined best- and worst-case scenarios for patients with and without bystander CPR, and found large variations in predicted survival as expected. Notably, in both scenarios bystander CPR was associated with markedly increased survival compared to no bystander CPR, indicating the robustness of this single factor on survival. However, the absolute survival probability in especially worst-case scenario was particularly dependent on time, regardless of bystander CPR status – in these cases, if potential defibrillation is not conducted relatively early, any chance of survival seems to be minimal.

Taken together, the results from paper II can be useful when planning distributions of ambulances, first-responder programs and availability of automated external defibrillators. We suggest that dispatch of nearby trained layresponders or professional first-responders to assist with CPR and potential defibrillation before emergency medical services arrive, for example by mobiledispatch, could potentially save a substantial amount of more lives every year, even if the first responders arrive just a couple of minutes before the ambulance.

Paper III

A cardiac arrest patient's heart rhythm is closely related to the survival: if the heart rhythm is shockable, chances of surviving are much higher compared to patients with non-shockable heart rhythms.^{14,49,50} In a limited time period, the heart rhythm is dynamic, and depends on a range of factors, including time from collapse to rhythm analysis, age and comorbidities of patients, the cause of arrest, and treatment. For example, a shockable rhythm will deteriorate to a non-shockable rhythm over time,^{24,40,51} while early CPR can prolong the window of the patient remaining in a shockable rhythm.^{42,44} In some instances, it can also work the other way around: a non-shockable rhythm can in a limited time period convert into a shockable rhythm during a resuscitation attempt.

In 2007, Hallstrom et al.⁹⁸ reported, based on observations on data from the ASPIRE trial, that 22% of all patients with initial non-shockable rhythms converted to a shockable rhythm during the course of resuscitation, but survival to hospital discharge was greater for patients who remained in a non-shockable rhythm compared to those who converted (4.9% vs. 0.6%). As a result, the authors questioned the traditional approach of pauses in CPR for rhythm evaluation and defibrillation, and suggested alternative treatment for patients with initial non-shockable rhythms, including focus on high-quality CPR with minimal interruptions rather than defibrillation. In response to this report, several authors reported contradictory findings; Herlitz et al (2008)⁵⁵ studied the Swedish OHCA register and reported that 25% of all patients with initial non-shockable rhythms, but defibrillation was identified as one of six key factors

associated with improved survival. Other key factors included younger age, witnessed arrest, bystander CPR, public arrest and short ambulance response time. Kajino et al (2008)⁵⁴ reported a conversion rate of 5% from non-shockable to a shockable rhythm in Osaka, Japan but noted that in patients with presumed cardiac cause of arrest, conversion to a shockable rhythm was associated with improved 30day neurologically favorable survival compared to those remaining in nonshockable rhythms with adjusted odds ratio of 4.3 (95% CI: 2.8-6.7). In 2008 Olasveengen et al.⁵² studied OHCA cases in Oslo and reported a conversion rate from non-shockable to subsequent shockable rhythm of 13%, and found that survival was higher for patients who subsequently converted to shockable rhythms compared to those remaining in non-shockable rhythms (7% vs. 2%). Olasveengen et al. also examined the quality of chest compressions and hands-off ratio, and found no significant difference in compression or ventilation rates, while the converted group had more pauses in chest compressions, likely related to defibrillation attempts. Thomas et al. (2013)⁹⁹ reported a conversion rate of 18%, and found no difference in survival between those who converted to a shockable rhythm, and those who remained in non-shockable rhythms. Finally, a recent study by Wah et al. $(2017)^{100}$ reported a conversion rate of 6.8% and improved survival among those who converted to shockable rhythms compared to those who remained in nonshockable rhythms with an odds ratio of 2.0 (95% CI: 1.10-3.65).

Paper III of this thesis reports a conversion rate of 25%, similar to Hallstrom et al (2007) and Herlitz et al (2008). The highest survival rate in paper II was found among those with initial shockable rhythm (27.1%), while survival was 4.2% for converted shockable rhythm and 1.2% for sustained non-shockable rhythm, in accordance with the findings of Herlitz et al., Kajino et al, Olsaveengen et al. and Wah et al. who all found higher survival rates for patients converting to shockable rhythms compared to those in sustained shockable rhythms. Possible explanations of the discrepancies in conversion rates and subsequent survival in the reported studies may be found in differences in the included study populations, differences in treatment protocols, including when CPR is initiated by the emergency medical services, and differences in emergency medical systems across the studies, including response times.¹⁰¹ None of these previous studies have examined differences in comorbidities between all three rhythm groups (shockable, converted shockable and sustained non-shockable) as a potential explanation of conversion and survival differences between the groups.¹⁰² In paper III of this thesis we examined patient comorbidities up to ten years prior to the OHCA event, and, found that patients with first recorded shockable rhythms and converted shockable rhythms were more likely to have a history of cardiovascular disease, while patients with non-shockable rhythms were more likely to have a history of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and psychiatric diseases. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease has previously been linked to adverse survival outcomes

following OHCA as well as non-shockable rhythms.¹⁰³ In contrast, cardiovascular disease seemed to serve as a predictive factor of shockable, as well as converted shockable rhythm – this could be driven by the close association between shockable rhythms and ischemic heart disease.¹⁰⁴ The finding that cardiac comorbidities were predictors for conversion to a shockable rhythm from initial non-shockable rhythm is important as it emphasizes the importance of considering the underlying substrate when studying outcomes after resuscitation, and may explain some of the conflicting results in the existing literature.

In paper III of this thesis we also examined temporal predictions of pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation as well as 30-day survival according to the rhythm groups during the study period from 2005-2012. Return of spontaneous circulation and 30-day survival increased over the study period for all three groups, but the increase in 30-day survival was less prominent compared to the increase in return of spontaneous circulation for all three groups. Changes in return of spontaneous circulation, as it is measured upon arrival to hospital in our study, are reflective of improvements made in the pre-hospital setting, while changes in 30-day survival are likely to reflect both pre- and in-hospital treatments. In-hospital treatment could potentially be more conservative for those with a non-shockable rhythm, as physicians may withdraw care for these patients due to a poor prognosis. This would be difficult to register, but may serve as a crucial factor contributing to the lower 30-day survival among the vulnerable patients with a first recorded nonshockable rhythm who initially achieved return of spontaneous circulation in the pre-hospital setting. Another explanation for the lower survival could be that patients with first recorded non-shockable rhythms simply are a specifically vulnerable population with poor long-term prognoses despite initially having achieved return of spontaneous circulation.

When examining predicted survival in best-case and worst-case scenarios, we observed large variation in survival with reasonably high survival rates in best-case scenarios, even for patients in sustained non-shockable rhythms, but with 30-day survival rates below 1% in worst-case scenarios. These predictions models show that even though the heart rhythm is an important predictor of survival, other factors in addition to heart rhythm are also of importance. Even if the overall prognosis for patients initially found in non-shockable rhythms may not be as favorable as patients with first recorded shockable rhythms, the former group can be successfully resuscitated especially under favorable circumstances. Taken together, our results suggest that patients initially found in non-shockable rhythms should be given the benefit of the doubt, and aggressive resuscitation should be attempted until reasonable options have been exhausted. Some of these patients may convert to a shockable rhythm with better chances of achieving 30-day survival.

Strengths and limitations

It was possible to conduct the studies described in this thesis due to the Danish registers in combination with the unique and permanent civil registration number assigned to each individual residing in Denmark. This arrangement has made it possible to conduct studies with a relatively large sample size, which reduces the risk of selection bias caused by differences in demographic and geographical factors. Nationwide studies on OHCA are relatively rare, but of great importance, especially when applying implications on a nationwide level. However, the included studies in this thesis have a range of limitations that are important to address.

Firstly, all of the three included studies are observational in nature, which means that highlighted relationships are associations and may not be causal. However, in paper II we applied causal statistics to our data, which allows a more "causal" conclusion - nevertheless, one assumption of causal statistics that needs to be fulfilled in order to establish a causal relationship is that there are no unmeasured confounders, which is difficult to accomplish. Furthermore, we unfortunately did not have any data on in-hospital treatment, including information on hypothermia treatment, acute coronary arteriography and revascularization, which could influence long-term survival results.105 Secondly, another important limitation specifically for **paper I** was that we were only able to present resuscitation duration results from patients who achieved a pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation, rather than the total number of patients who had a resuscitation attempt. However, unless a study in the future is able to ensure that the total study population receives prolonged resuscitation, it is not possible to make an estimation of how many patients need prolonged resuscitation for one to survive without prominent brain damage. The patients in paper I with resuscitation durations >25 minutes were older than the shortest CPR duration group (0-5 minutes) and the second-longest CPR duration group (21-25 minutes), but slightly younger than the CPR duration groups in the middle, which could indicate a possibility that the emergency medical providers may have put in extra efforts during the long CPR durations in younger patients (potential risk of selection bias). However, the longest CPR duration group (>25 minutes) also seemed to have higher rates of comorbidities compared to the other groups, and lower rates of bystander intervention, which has previously been associated with poorer prognosis. Even thought that the amount of comorbidities may be difficult to estimate during a pre-hospital resuscitation attempt (and therefore, is likely not to have affected the emergency medical service's willingness for continued CPR), knowledge of bystander intervention is readily available; and since the patients with longest resuscitation durations had lower rates of bystander intervention, selection bias, where the emergency medical services may have put in extra efforts during the long CPR durations compared to other patients, seems unlikely.

Furthermore, for paper I, we did not have qualitative data on neurological outcomes. Obtaining information on the surviving patients' CPC or mRS scores after the OHCA would have allowed a better insight into the patients' neurological status.¹⁰⁶ We also did not have any information on the quality of life of the surviving patient after the OHCA – questionnaires with patient reported outcome measures (PROM) could have aided in highlighting each surviving patient's quality of life after the OHCA, related to duration of resuscitation.¹⁰⁷ However, we were able to get an indication of a patient's functional status by examining how many patients had a diagnosis of new onset of anoxic brain damage, how many were admitted to nursing homes or received home help after the cardiac arrest. Although the sensitivity of the diagnostic coding of anoxic brain damage is unknown, there are not any obvious reasons that would explain any reasons leading to inequality in the coding or reporting of anoxic brain damage. Yet it is not possible to rule out that patients we concluded to have favorable functional / neurological outcomes had discrete impairments, but we argue that severe impairments among surviving patients was most likely captured by the diagnosis of anoxic brain damage, nursing home admission or the need of home care. Finally, we cannot dismiss that some patients with severe brain damage may have been treated in their homes without any public help. However, given that nursing homes and home care is state financed, this number is likely to be very low.

Thirdly, specifically for **paper II**, we did not have information on the time of the actual collapse and the duration of bystander CPR. Hence, ambulance response time, as used in the study, may not fully portray the duration of actual CPR provided by the bystander, or the duration of the cardiac arrest before arrival of the ambulance. However, we conducted a sensitivity analysis examining a subset of the study population who had witnessed arrests, as in this group of patients, the ambulance response time is more likely to be closely related to the duration of no-flow time and the duration of CPR by a bystander. Survival chances were expectedly higher in this subpopulation, but the overall results did not differ from our main analysis. However, it cannot be ruled out that a bystander may have initiated CPR before calling the emergency medical services. A recent study showed that this happened in 20% of OHCA cases in the Central Region of Denmark.¹⁰⁸ Other important factors that we did not have information on included the quality of the CPR given, whether the bystander CPR was telephone-assisted, or whether the bystander was trained in CPR. Not many patients had very long ambulance response times, which is, of course, a good thing, but it also meant that towards long ambulance response time durations the reported results had large confidence intervals, reflecting uncertainties on the calculated estimates due to a lack of power.

Fourthly, specifically for **paper III**, heart rhythm was evaluated as the first rhythm recorded by the emergency medical service personnel upon arrival at the site of the arrest. This first recorded rhythm could naturally be different from the very first rhythm present after the collapse. Conversion to a shockable rhythm was determined indirectly by the event of defibrillation by the emergency medical services. However, during the entire study period an external defibrillator determined whether the rhythm was classified as shockable or not, and only patients with a shockable rhythm were defibrillated. Previous studies have shown that external defibrillators are highly accurate in determining the heart rhythm.¹⁰⁹⁻¹¹¹ Defibrillation is therefore likely to be a reliable proxy of conversion.

Finally, in the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register, approximately 10% of the patients have initially been excluded due to missing or invalid civil registration number. Previous work has shown that these patients were not associated with lower return of spontaneous circulation rates compared to patients with a valid civil registration number, indicating low risk of selection bias with exclusion of the patients with the poorest prognoses.¹¹²

Conclusions

The three studies presented in this thesis contribute with valuable information to the field of OHCA research. Even after very long intervals of resuscitation (>25 minutes) by the emergency medical services before a pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation was achieved, 30-day survival remained above 13%, and the majority of patients were able to return to own home rather than nursing home, did not need of home care and did not have a diagnosis of anoxic brain damage. The data suggests that prolonged resuscitation is not futile. We also demonstrated that as ambulance response time increased, the absolute 30-day survival decreased regardless of bystander CPR status. Yet, the relative survival difference between patients receiving bystander CPR and those not receiving bystander CPR was more than twice as high even when ambulance response time was long. Decreasing time to potential defibrillation by a couple of minutes, for example through mobiledispatched first-responder programs, could potentially lead to many additional lives saved every year in Denmark. Finally, we observed that a quarter of all patients defibrillated by the emergency medical services in the pre-hospital setting were initially found in non-shockable rhythms. Patients converting to a shockable rhythm from a first recorded non-shockable rhythm were associated with more than doubled odds of surviving at least 30 days compared to patients remaining in non-shockable rhythms, even after adjusting for various patient- and arrest related factors. Factors that were associated with conversion of non-shockable rhythm to a shockable rhythm were younger age, male sex, witnessed arrest, shorter duration between recognition of cardiac arrest and rhythm analysis by the emergency medical services, and cardiovascular comorbidities, while non-cardiovascular comorbidities were associated with sustained non-shockable rhythms.

Implications

The present findings in this thesis strongly encourage persistent efforts to improve cardiac arrest management, especially initiatives aimed at increasing early resuscitative efforts conducted by bystanders. This includes targeting a bystander's willingness to start early CPR, which can largely influence the outcome of a cardiac arrest patient. The ultimate goal is that bystander-initiated resuscitative efforts are conducted for all OHCA patients where the collapse is not witnessed by the emergency medical services. The latest reported rate of bystander CPR in Denmark is approximately 65% (2014). In Denmark, several national campaigns and commercials have been launched to raise awareness about OHCA. The campaigns strongly encourage all Danish residents to learn basic life support and to intervene immediately if a cardiac arrest victim is seen. The Danish foundation TrygFonden has set an overall goal of increasing the rate of bystander CPR in Denmark to 85% by 2018. Moreover, as demonstrated in this thesis, apart from focusing on increasing the rate of bystander CPR, focus should also be on implementation of first responder programs equipped with defibrillators, as absolute survival rates seem to decrease rather rapidly regardless of bystander CPR status if time to advanced treatment and potential defibrillation is increased.

The above-mentioned goals may be achieved by:

- Continued efforts to educate the public in resuscitation. These efforts could be strengthened by implementing basic life support as a class-scheduled component in various steps during the educational career (i.e. introduced in elementary school, further built on in middle school, and then in high school). This could also be achieved by implementing resuscitation training at work places with ongoing refresher courses, web-based training, et cetera.
- 2) Increasing dissemination of automated external defibrillators outside of hospitals, placed in easily accessible places, along with registration to the Danish public defibrillator network "www.hjertestarter.dk" to ease location of nearby automated external defibrillators.
- 3) Implementation of first responder programs with laypersons and/or professionals such as policemen or firefighters, where the first responders are equipped with defibrillators and are dispatched at the same time as an ambulance. Such programs could be an important tool in order to decrease time to potential defibrillation.

Perspectives for future research

Looking to the future, more studies are needed. One potential 'game changer' in the early treatment of OHCA in Denmark would be to be able to activate nearby laypersons using smartphone technologies in case of an OHCA, where two laypersons are activated simultaneously, one to start early CPR and one to bring a nearby defibrillator to the site of arrest before the ambulance arrives. This could potentially help bring down the response time for treatment after arrest and increase the subsequent survival rate. A recent study has shown that the majority of the patients with defibrillation attempts by bystanders before the arrival of the emergency medical services, survived without brain damage or risk of discharge to a nursing home rather than own homes.¹¹³ A randomized study examining the effect of such layperson activation is highly warranted.

During the last decade, various national initiatives have been implemented in Denmark to improve resuscitation, and these initiatives have been associated with increased survival.¹⁴ However, the associated impact of the initiatives may vary between different patient populations. One vulnerable patient population is patients with diabetes. Determining how the national initiatives may have affected the prognosis of patients with diabetes could help identifying if patient-specific improvements in resuscitation are warranted. This study is currently in progress.

Another vulnerable OHCA population is nursing home residents, and resuscitation attempts in this aging population could raise ethical dilemmas. Studying this population of patients, and comparing characteristics and outcomes to other OHCA patients, may shed some light on the issue. This study is also currently in progress.

Examining whether different socioeconomic statuses of OHCA patients, including household incomes and educational levels, may affect CPR rates and potential outcomes after OHCA is important, as it may imply that patient-specific prevention strategies are needed. Studying how population densities may influence bystander CPR rates, ambulance response times, and outcomes after OHCA could provide valuable information in for example planning of ambulance distributions. We are currently working on both of these mentioned studies.

Future studies that examine patient- and cardiac arrest characteristics with firstrecorded shockable-, converted-, and sustained non-shockable rhythms over time to get a better understanding of why the incidence of non-shockable arrests seem to be increasing are warranted. We are on the planning stage of conducting such study.

This thesis also encourages further research in various other areas, including ways to improve post-resuscitation care, as this is also imperative for favorable outcomes,

including rehabilitation. Furthermore, and very importantly, this thesis encourages every citizen to learn CPR and to not be afraid of stepping in when needed – this to not only save a life, but also to preserve the same functional level of the surviving patient as he or she had prior to the cardiac arrest.

REFERENCES

- 1. Atwood C, Eisenberg MS, Herlitz J, Rea TD. Incidence of EMS-treated out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in Europe. *Resuscitation*. 2005;67:75-80.
- 2. Rea TD, Eisenberg MS, Sinibaldi G, White RD. Incidence of EMS-treated out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in the United States. *Resuscitation*. 2004;63:17-24.
- 3. Grasner JT, Lefering R, Koster RW, Masterson S, Bottiger BW, Herlitz J, Wnent J, Tjelmeland IB, Ortiz FR, Maurer H, Baubin M, Mols P, Hadzibegovic I, Ioannides M, Skulec R, Wissenberg M, Salo A, Hubert H, Nikolaou NI, Loczi G, Svavarsdottir H, Semeraro F, Wright PJ, Clarens C, Pijls R, Cebula G, Correia VG, Cimpoesu D, Raffay V, Trenkler S, Markota A, Stromsoe A, Burkart R, Perkins GD, Bossaert LL, EuReCa ONEC. EuReCa ONE-27 Nations, ONE Europe, ONE Registry: A prospective one month analysis of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest outcomes in 27 countries in Europe. *Resuscitation*. 2016;105:188-195.
- 4. Writing Group M, Mozaffarian D, Benjamin EJ, Go AS, Arnett DK, Blaha MJ, Cushman M, Das SR, de Ferranti S, Despres JP, Fullerton HJ, Howard VJ, Huffman MD, Isasi CR, Jimenez MC, Judd SE, Kissela BM, Lichtman JH, Lisabeth LD, Liu S, Mackey RH, Magid DJ, McGuire DK, Mohler ER, 3rd, Moy CS, Muntner P, Mussolino ME, Nasir K, Neumar RW, Nichol G, Palaniappan L, Pandey DK, Reeves MJ, Rodriguez CJ, Rosamond W, Sorlie PD, Stein J, Towfighi A, Turan TN, Virani SS, Woo D, Yeh RW, Turner MB, American Heart Association Statistics C, Stroke Statistics S. Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics-2016 Update: A Report From the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. 2016;133:e38-360.
- 5. Valenzuela TD, Roe DJ, Nichol G, Clark LL, Spaite DW, Hardman RG. Outcomes of rapid defibrillation by security officers after cardiac arrest in casinos. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2000;343:1206-1209.
- Monsieurs KG, Nolan JP, Bossaert LL, Greif R, Maconochie IK, Nikolaou NI, Perkins GD, Soar J, Truhlar A, Wyllie J, Zideman DA, Group ERCGW. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2015: Section 1. Executive summary. *Resuscitation*. 2015;95:1-80.
- 7. Cummins RO, Ornato JP, Thies WH, Pepe PE. Improving survival from sudden cardiac arrest: the "chain of survival" concept. A statement for health professionals from the Advanced Cardiac Life Support Subcommittee and the Emergency Cardiac Care Committee, American Heart Association. *Circulation*. 1991;83:1832-1847.
- Neumar RW, Shuster M, Callaway CW, Gent LM, Atkins DL, Bhanji F, Brooks SC, de Caen AR, Donnino MW, Ferrer JM, Kleinman ME, Kronick SL, Lavonas EJ, Link MS, Mancini ME, Morrison LJ, O'Connor RE, Samson RA, Schexnayder SM, Singletary EM, Sinz EH, Travers AH, Wyckoff MH, Hazinski MF. Part 1: Executive Summary: 2015 American

Heart Association Guidelines Update for Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care. *Circulation*. 2015;132:S315-367.

- 9. Bhanji F, Donoghue AJ, Wolff MS, Flores GE, Halamek LP, Berman JM, Sinz EH, Cheng A. Part 14: Education: 2015 American Heart Association Guidelines Update for Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care. *Circulation*. 2015;132:S561-573.
- Perkins GD, Handley AJ, Koster RW, Castren M, Smyth MA, Olasveengen T, Monsieurs KG, Raffay V, Grasner JT, Wenzel V, Ristagno G, Soar J, Adult basic life s, automated external defibrillation section C. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2015: Section 2. Adult basic life support and automated external defibrillation. *Resuscitation*. 2015;95:81-99.
- 11. Guidelines for cardiopulmonary resuscitation and emergency cardiac care. Emergency Cardiac Care Committee and Subcommittees, American Heart Association. Part I. Introduction. *Jama*. 1992;268:2171-2183.
- 12. Nakahara S, Tomio J, Ichikawa M, Nakamura F, Nishida M, Takahashi H, Morimura N, Sakamoto T. Association of Bystander Interventions With Neurologically Intact Survival Among Patients With Bystander-Witnessed Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest in Japan. *Jama*. 2015;314:247-254.
- Malta Hansen C, Kragholm K, Pearson DA, Tyson C, Monk L, Myers B, Nelson D, Dupre ME, Fosbol EL, Jollis JG, Strauss B, Anderson ML, McNally B, Granger CB. Association of Bystander and First-Responder Intervention With Survival After Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest in North Carolina, 2010-2013. Jama. 2015;314:255-264.
- 14. Wissenberg M, Lippert FK, Folke F, Weeke P, Hansen CM, Christensen EF, Jans H, Hansen PA, Lang-Jensen T, Olesen JB, Lindhardsen J, Fosbol EL, Nielsen SL, Gislason GH, Kober L, Torp-Pedersen C. Association of national initiatives to improve cardiac arrest management with rates of bystander intervention and patient survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Jama*. 2013;310:1377-1384.
- 15. Hollenberg J, Herlitz J, Lindqvist J, Riva G, Bohm K, Rosenqvist M, Svensson L. Improved survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest is associated with an increase in proportion of emergency crew--witnessed cases and bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation. *Circulation*. 2008;118:389-396.
- 16. Murakami Y, Iwami T, Kitamura T, Nishiyama C, Nishiuchi T, Hayashi Y, Kawamura T, Utstein Osaka P. Outcomes of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest by public location in the public-access defibrillation era. *Journal of the American Heart Association*. 2014;3:e000533.
- 17. Hasselqvist-Ax I, Riva G, Herlitz J, Rosenqvist M, Hollenberg J, Nordberg P, Ringh M, Jonsson M, Axelsson C, Lindqvist J, Karlsson T, Svensson L. Early cardiopulmonary resuscitation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2015;372:2307-2315.

- Ringh M, Rosenqvist M, Hollenberg J, Jonsson M, Fredman D, Nordberg P, Jarnbert-Pettersson H, Hasselqvist-Ax I, Riva G, Svensson L. Mobile-phone dispatch of laypersons for CPR in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2015;372:2316-2325.
- 19. Blom MT, Beesems SG, Homma PC, Zijlstra JA, Hulleman M, van Hoeijen DA, Bardai A, Tijssen JG, Tan HL, Koster RW. Improved survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest and use of automated external defibrillators. *Circulation*. 2014;130:1868-1875.
- 20. Eisenberg MS, Bergner L, Hallstrom A. Cardiac resuscitation in the community. Importance of rapid provision and implications for program planning. *Jama*. 1979;241:1905-1907.
- 21. Holmberg M, Holmberg S, Herlitz J, Swedish Cardiac Arrest R. Factors modifying the effect of bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation on survival in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients in Sweden. *European heart journal*. 2001;22:511-519.
- 22. Nordberg P, Hollenberg J, Herlitz J, Rosenqvist M, Svensson L. Aspects on the increase in bystander CPR in Sweden and its association with outcome. *Resuscitation*. 2009;80:329-333.
- Kragholm K, Wissenberg M, Mortensen RN, Fonager K, Jensen SE, Rajan S, Lippert FK, Christensen EF, Hansen PA, Lang-Jensen T, Hendriksen OM, Kober L, Gislason G, Torp-Pedersen C, Rasmussen BS. Return to Work in Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest Survivors: A Nationwide Register-Based Follow-Up Study. *Circulation*. 2015;131:1682-1690.
- 24. Larsen MP, Eisenberg MS, Cummins RO, Hallstrom AP. Predicting survival from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a graphic model. *Annals of emergency medicine*. 1993;22:1652-1658.
- 25. Ringh M, Jonsson M, Nordberg P, Fredman D, Hasselqvist-Ax I, Hakansson F, Claesson A, Riva G, Hollenberg J. Survival after Public Access Defibrillation in Stockholm, Sweden--A striking success. *Resuscitation*. 2015;91:1-7.
- 26. Page RL, Joglar JA, Kowal RC, Zagrodzky JD, Nelson LL, Ramaswamy K, Barbera SJ, Hamdan MH, McKenas DK. Use of automated external defibrillators by a U.S. airline. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2000;343:1210-1216.
- Nielsen AM, Folke F, Lippert FK, Rasmussen LS. Use and benefits of public access defibrillation in a nation-wide network. *Resuscitation*. 2013;84:430-434.
- Hallstrom AP, Ornato JP, Weisfeldt M, Travers A, Christenson J, McBurnie MA, Zalenski R, Becker LB, Schron EB, Proschan M, Public Access Defibrillation Trial I. Public-access defibrillation and survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2004;351:637-646.

- 29. Caffrey SL, Willoughby PJ, Pepe PE, Becker LB. Public use of automated external defibrillators. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2002;347:1242-1247.
- 30. Weisfeldt ML, Becker LB. Resuscitation after cardiac arrest: a 3-phase time-sensitive model. *Jama*. 2002;288:3035-3038.
- 31. Hansen CM, Kragholm K, Granger CB, Pearson DA, Tyson C, Monk L, Corbett C, Nelson RD, Dupre ME, Fosbol EL, Strauss B, Fordyce CB, McNally B, Jollis JG. The role of bystanders, first responders, and emergency medical service providers in timely defibrillation and related outcomes after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: Results from a statewide registry. *Resuscitation*. 2015;96:303-309.
- 32. Gold LS, Fahrenbruch CE, Rea TD, Eisenberg MS. The relationship between time to arrival of emergency medical services (EMS) and survival from out-of-hospital ventricular fibrillation cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2010;81:622-625.
- 33. Wampler DA, Collett L, Manifold CA, Velasquez C, McMullan JT. Cardiac arrest survival is rare without prehospital return of spontaneous circulation. *Prehospital emergency care : official journal of the National Association of EMS Physicians and the National Association of State EMS Directors.* 2012;16:451-455.
- Morrison LJ, Verbeek PR, Vermeulen MJ, Kiss A, Allan KS, Nesbitt L, Stiell I. Derivation and evaluation of a termination of resuscitation clinical prediction rule for advanced life support providers. *Resuscitation*. 2007;74:266-275.
- 35. Goldberger ZD, Chan PS, Berg RA, Kronick SL, Cooke CR, Lu M, Banerjee M, Hayward RA, Krumholz HM, Nallamothu BK, American Heart Association Get With The Guidelines-Resuscitation I. Duration of resuscitation efforts and survival after in-hospital cardiac arrest: an observational study. *Lancet*. 2012;380:1473-1481.
- 36. Bailey ED, Wydro GC, Cone DC. Termination of resuscitation in the prehospital setting for adult patients suffering nontraumatic cardiac arrest. National Association of EMS Physicians Standards and Clinical Practice Committee. *Prehospital emergency care : official journal of the National Association of EMS Physicians and the National Association of State EMS Directors*. 2000;4:190-195.
- 37. Bonnin MJ, Pepe PE, Kimball KT, Clark PS, Jr. Distinct criteria for termination of resuscitation in the out-of-hospital setting. *Jama*. 1993;270:1457-1462.
- 38. Eisenberg MS, Mengert TJ. Cardiac resuscitation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2001;344:1304-1313.
- Reynolds JC, Frisch A, Rittenberger JC, Callaway CW. Duration of resuscitation efforts and functional outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: when should we change to novel therapies? *Circulation*. 2013;128:2488-2494.

- 40. Herlitz J, Ekstrom L, Wennerblom B, Axelsson A, Bang A, Holmberg S. Type of arrhythmia at EMS arrival on scene in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in relation to interval from collapse and whether a bystander initiated CPR. *The American journal of emergency medicine*. 1996;14:119-123.
- 41. Cummins RO, Eisenberg MS, Hallstrom AP, Litwin PE. Survival of outof-hospital cardiac arrest with early initiation of cardiopulmonary resuscitation. *The American journal of emergency medicine*. 1985;3:114-119.
- 42. Waalewijn RA, Nijpels MA, Tijssen JG, Koster RW. Prevention of deterioration of ventricular fibrillation by basic life support during out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2002;54:31-36.
- 43. Herlitz J, Ekstrom L, Wennerblom B, Axelsson A, Bang A, Holmberg S. Effect of bystander initiated cardiopulmonary resuscitation on ventricular fibrillation and survival after witnessed cardiac arrest outside hospital. *British heart journal*. 1994;72:408-412.
- 44. Christenson J, Andrusiek D, Everson-Stewart S, Kudenchuk P, Hostler D, Powell J, Callaway CW, Bishop D, Vaillancourt C, Davis D, Aufderheide TP, Idris A, Stouffer JA, Stiell I, Berg R, Resuscitation Outcomes Consortium I. Chest compression fraction determines survival in patients with out-of-hospital ventricular fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2009;120:1241-1247.
- 45. Hansen CM, Lippert FK, Wissenberg M, Weeke P, Zinckernagel L, Ruwald MH, Karlsson L, Gislason GH, Nielsen SL, Kober L, Torp-Pedersen C, Folke F. Temporal trends in coverage of historical cardiac arrests using a volunteer-based network of automated external defibrillators accessible to laypersons and emergency dispatch centers. *Circulation*. 2014;130:1859-1867.
- 46. Chan PS, McNally B, Tang F, Kellermann A, Group CS. Recent trends in survival from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in the United States. *Circulation*. 2014;130:1876-1882.
- 47. Daya MR, Schmicker RH, Zive DM, Rea TD, Nichol G, Buick JE, Brooks S, Christenson J, MacPhee R, Craig A, Rittenberger JC, Davis DP, May S, Wigginton J, Wang H, Resuscitation Outcomes Consortium I. Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest survival improving over time: Results from the Resuscitation Outcomes Consortium (ROC). *Resuscitation*. 2015;91:108-115.
- 48. Lindner TW, Soreide E, Nilsen OB, Torunn MW, Lossius HM. Good outcome in every fourth resuscitation attempt is achievable--an Utstein template report from the Stavanger region. *Resuscitation*. 2011;82:1508-1513.
- 49. Stiell IG, Wells GA, DeMaio VJ, Spaite DW, Field BJ, 3rd, Munkley DP, Lyver MB, Luinstra LG, Ward R. Modifiable factors associated with improved cardiac arrest survival in a multicenter basic life support/defibrillation system: OPALS Study Phase I results. Ontario

Prehospital Advanced Life Support. *Annals of emergency medicine*. 1999;33:44-50.

- 50. Nichol G, Thomas E, Callaway CW, Hedges J, Powell JL, Aufderheide TP, Rea T, Lowe R, Brown T, Dreyer J, Davis D, Idris A, Stiell I, Resuscitation Outcomes Consortium I. Regional variation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest incidence and outcome. *Jama*. 2008;300:1423-1431.
- 51. Holmberg M, Holmberg S, Herlitz J. Incidence, duration and survival of ventricular fibrillation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients in sweden. *Resuscitation*. 2000;44:7-17.
- 52. Olasveengen TM, Samdal M, Steen PA, Wik L, Sunde K. Progressing from initial non-shockable rhythms to a shockable rhythm is associated with improved outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2009;80:24-29.
- 53. Kitamura N, Nakada TA, Shinozaki K, Tahara Y, Sakurai A, Yonemoto N, Nagao K, Yaguchi A, Morimura N, Group S-KS. Subsequent shock deliveries are associated with increased favorable neurological outcomes in cardiac arrest patients who had initially non-shockable rhythms. *Critical care.* 2015;19:322.
- 54. Kajino K, Iwami T, Daya M, Nishiuchi T, Hayashi Y, Ikeuchi H, Tanaka H, Shimazu T, Sugimoto H. Subsequent ventricular fibrillation and survival in out-of-hospital cardiac arrests presenting with PEA or asystole. *Resuscitation.* 2008;79:34-40.
- 55. Herlitz J, Svensson L, Engdahl J, Silfverstolpe J. Characteristics and outcome in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest when patients are found in a non-shockable rhythm. *Resuscitation*. 2008;76:31-36.
- 56. Goto Y, Maeda T, Nakatsu-Goto Y. Prognostic implications of conversion from nonshockable to shockable rhythms in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Critical care*. 2014;18:528.
- 57. Danish Cardiac Arrest Register. Treatment of out-of-hospital cardiac arrests in Denmark. 2005; https://<u>http://www.sundhed.dk/content/cms/67/1867_aarsrapport-2005-hjertestopregister.pdf</u>.
- 58. Thygesen LC, Daasnes C, Thaulow I, Bronnum-Hansen H. Introduction to Danish (nationwide) registers on health and social issues: structure, access, legislation, and archiving. *Scandinavian journal of public health*. 2011;39:12-16.
- 59. Schmidt M, Pedersen L, Sorensen HT. The Danish Civil Registration System as a tool in epidemiology. *European journal of epidemiology*. 2014;29:541-549.
- 60. Lynge E, Sandegaard JL, Rebolj M. The Danish National Patient Register. *Scandinavian journal of public health.* 2011;39:30-33.
- 61. Helweg-Larsen K. The Danish Register of Causes of Death. *Scandinavian journal of public health.* 2011;39:26-29.

- 62. Cummins RO, Chamberlain DA, Abramson NS, Allen M, Baskett P, Becker L, Bossaert L, Delooz H, Dick W, Eisenberg M, et al. Recommended guidelines for uniform reporting of data from out-ofhospital cardiac arrest: the Utstein Style. Task Force of the American Heart Association, the European Resuscitation Council, the Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, and the Australian Resuscitation Council. *Annals of emergency medicine*. 1991;20:861-874.
- 63. Ældredokumentation. *Imputering af borgere på plejehjem/-bolig*. Danmarks Statistik;2012.
- 64. Shrier I, Platt RW. Reducing bias through directed acyclic graphs. *BMC medical research methodology*. 2008;8:70.
- 65. Robins J. A new approach to causal inference in mortality studies with a sustained exposure period—application to control of the healthy worker survivor effect. *Mathematical Modelling*. 1986;7:1393-1512.
- 66. Harrell F. Regression Modeling Strategies. New York: Springer; 2001.
- 67. Daniel RM, Cousens SN, De Stavola BL, Kenward MG, Sterne JA. Methods for dealing with time-dependent confounding. *Statistics in medicine*. 2013;32:1584-1618.
- 68. Robins JM, Hernán MA. Estimation of the causal effects of time-varying exposures. In: Fitzmaurice, Davidian, Verbeke, Molenberghs, eds. *Advances in Longitudinal Data Analysis*. New York: Chapman & Hall/CRC Press; 2008.
- 69. Taubman SL, Robins JM, Mittleman MA, Hernan MA. Intervening on risk factors for coronary heart disease: an application of the parametric g-formula. *International journal of epidemiology*. 2009;38:1599-1611.
- 70. Team RC. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. . 2015.
- 71. Hansen S, Wissenberg M, Rajan S, Mortensen R, Folke F, Lippert F, Berlac P, Hansen P, Christensen E, Nielsen P, Lang-Jensen T, Hendriksen O, Torp-Pedersen C. Danish Cardiac Arrest Register: Out-of-hospital Cardiac Arrest in Denmark. Results from Danish cardiac arrest registration 2001-2014. 2016; <u>http://genoplivning.dk/wpcontent/uploads/2016/05/Rapport-fra-Dansk-Hjertestopregister-2001-2014.pdf</u>. Accessed June 24, 2016.
- 72. Lippert FK, Raffay V, Georgiou M, Steen PA, Bossaert L. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2010 Section 10. The ethics of resuscitation and end-of-life decisions. *Resuscitation*. 2010;81:1445-1451.
- 73. Reynolds JC, Grunau BE, Rittenberger JC, Sawyer KN, Kurz MC, Callaway CW. Association Between Duration of Resuscitation and Favorable Outcome After Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: Implications for Prolonging or Terminating Resuscitation. *Circulation*. 2016;134:2084-2094.

- 74. Goto Y, Funada A, Goto Y. Relationship Between the Duration of Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Favorable Neurological Outcomes After Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Prospective, Nationwide, Population-Based Cohort Study. *Journal of the American Heart Association*. 2016;5:e002819.
- 75. Schneiderman LJ, Jecker NS, Jonsen AR. Medical futility: its meaning and ethical implications. *Annals of internal medicine*. 1990;112:949-954.
- 76. Ardagh M. Futility has no utility in resuscitation medicine. *Journal of medical ethics*. 2000;26:396-399.
- 77. Helft PR, Siegler M, Lantos J. The rise and fall of the futility movement. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2000;343:293-296.
- 78. Arima T, Nagata O, Sakaida K, Miura T, Kakuchi H, Ikeda K, Mizushima T, Takahashi A. Relationship between duration of prehospital resuscitation and favorable prognosis in ventricular fibrillation. *The American journal of emergency medicine*. 2015;33:677-681.
- 79. Middelkamp W, Moulaert VR, Verbunt JA, van Heugten CM, Bakx WG, Wade DT. Life after survival: long-term daily life functioning and quality of life of patients with hypoxic brain injury as a result of a cardiac arrest. *Clinical rehabilitation*. 2007;21:425-431.
- 80. Naess AC, Steen PA. Long term survival and costs per life year gained after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2004;60:57-64.
- 81. Beesems SG, Wittebrood KM, de Haan RJ, Koster RW. Cognitive function and quality of life after successful resuscitation from cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2014;85:1269-1274.
- 82. Morrison LJ, Verbeek PR, Zhan C, Kiss A, Allan KS. Validation of a universal prehospital termination of resuscitation clinical prediction rule for advanced and basic life support providers. *Resuscitation*. 2009;80:324-328.
- 83. Morrison LJ, Visentin LM, Kiss A, Theriault R, Eby D, Vermeulen M, Sherbino J, Verbeek PR, Investigators TOR. Validation of a rule for termination of resuscitation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2006;355:478-487.
- Ong ME, Jaffey J, Stiell I, Nesbitt L, Group OS. Comparison of termination-of-resuscitation guidelines for basic life support: defibrillator providers in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Annals of emergency medicine*. 2006;47:337-343.
- 85. Richman PB, Vadeboncoeur TF, Chikani V, Clark L, Bobrow BJ. Independent evaluation of an out-of-hospital termination of resuscitation (TOR) clinical decision rule. *Academic emergency medicine : official journal of the Society for Academic Emergency Medicine*. 2008;15:517-521.
- 86. Ruygrok ML, Byyny RL, Haukoos JS, Colorado Cardiac A, Resuscitation Collaborative Study G, the Denver Metro EMSMD. Validation of 3 termination of resuscitation criteria for good neurologic survival after out-

of-hospital cardiac arrest. Annals of emergency medicine. 2009;54:239-247.

- Sasson C, Hegg AJ, Macy M, Park A, Kellermann A, McNally B, Group CS. Prehospital termination of resuscitation in cases of refractory out-ofhospital cardiac arrest. *Jama*. 2008;300:1432-1438.
- 88. Skrifvars MB, Vayrynen T, Kuisma M, Castren M, Parr MJ, Silfverstople J, Svensson L, Jonsson L, Herlitz J. Comparison of Helsinki and European Resuscitation Council "do not attempt to resuscitate" guidelines, and a termination of resuscitation clinical prediction rule for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients found in asystole or pulseless electrical activity. *Resuscitation*. 2010;81:679-684.
- 89. Verbeek PR, Vermeulen MJ, Ali FH, Messenger DW, Summers J, Morrison LJ. Derivation of a termination-of-resuscitation guideline for emergency medical technicians using automated external defibrillators. *Academic emergency medicine : official journal of the Society for Academic Emergency Medicine*. 2002;9:671-678.
- 90. Morrison LJ, Kierzek G, Diekema DS, Sayre MR, Silvers SM, Idris AH, Mancini ME. Part 3: ethics: 2010 American Heart Association Guidelines for Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care. *Circulation*. 2010;122:S665-675.
- 91. Cummins RO, Eisenberg MS. Prehospital cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Is it effective? *Jama*. 1985;253:2408-2412.
- 92. Berdowski J, Blom MT, Bardai A, Tan HL, Tijssen JG, Koster RW. Impact of onsite or dispatched automated external defibrillator use on survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Circulation*. 2011;124:2225-2232.
- 93. Increase in number of Danish citizens who complete first aid training. Danish First Aid Council. <u>http://f%C3%B8rstehj%C3%A6lpsr%C3%A5d.dk/2013/06/nyhed-1/</u>. Accessed August 8, 2017.
- 94. Automated external defibrillators placed outside of hospitals. Danish Health and Medicine's Authority. <u>http://sst.dk/~/media/742E817348BF418D93D1929238B038B9.ashx</u>. Accessed August 8, 2017.
- 95. O'Keeffe C, Nicholl J, Turner J, Goodacre S. Role of ambulance response times in the survival of patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Emergency medicine journal : EMJ*. 2011;28:703-706.
- 96. Sanna T, La Torre G, de Waure C, Scapigliati A, Ricciardi W, Dello Russo A, Pelargonio G, Casella M, Bellocci F. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation alone vs. cardiopulmonary resuscitation plus automated external defibrillator use by non-healthcare professionals: a meta-analysis on 1583 cases of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2008;76:226-232.
- 97. Zijlstra JA, Stieglis R, Riedijk F, Smeekes M, van der Worp WE, Koster RW. Local lay rescuers with AEDs, alerted by text messages, contribute to

early defibrillation in a Dutch out-of-hospital cardiac arrest dispatch system. *Resuscitation*. 2014;85:1444-1449.

- 98. Hallstrom A, Rea TD, Mosesso VN, Jr., Cobb LA, Anton AR, Van Ottingham L, Sayre MR, Christenson J. The relationship between shocks and survival in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients initially found in PEA or asystole. *Resuscitation*. 2007;74:418-426.
- 99. Thomas AJ, Newgard CD, Fu R, Zive DM, Daya MR. Survival in out-ofhospital cardiac arrests with initial asystole or pulseless electrical activity and subsequent shockable rhythms. *Resuscitation*. 2013;84:1261-1266.
- 100. Wah W, Wai KL, Pek PP, Ho AF, Alsakaf O, Chia MY, Noor JM, Kajino K, De Souza NN, Ong ME, Investigators P. Conversion to shockable rhythms during resuscitation and survival for out-of hospital cardiac arrest. *The American journal of emergency medicine*. 2017;35:206-213.
- 101. Hallstrom A, Herlitz J, Kajino K, Olasveengen TM. Treatment of asystole and PEA. *Resuscitation*. 2009;80:975-976.
- 102. Lee CC, Tsai MS, Fang CC, Chen YJ, Hui-Ming M, Huang CH, Chen WJ, Chen SC. Effects of pre-arrest comorbidities on 90-day survival of patients resuscitated from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Emergency medicine journal : EMJ*. 2011;28:432-436.
- 103. Moller SG, Rajan S, Folke F, Hansen CM, Hansen SM, Kragholm K, Lippert FK, Karlsson L, Kober L, Torp-Pedersen C, Gislason GH, Wissenberg M. Temporal trends in survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in patients with and without underlying chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Resuscitation*. 2016;104:76-82.
- 104. Koplan BA, Stevenson WG. Ventricular tachycardia and sudden cardiac death. *Mayo Clinic proceedings*. 2009;84:289-297.
- 105.
 The handling of patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Danish Cardiology Society.
 2013;

 <u>http://www.cardio.dk/rapporter/holdningspapirer/444-handtering-afpatienter-med-hjertestop-udenfor-hospital</u>. Accessed August 8, 2017.
 2013;
- 106. Jacobs I, Nadkarni V, Bahr J, Berg RA, Billi JE, Bossaert L, Cassan P, Coovadia A, D'Este K, Finn J, Halperin H, Handley A, Herlitz J, Hickey R, Idris A, Kloeck W, Larkin GL, Mancini ME, Mason P, Mears G, Monsieurs K, Montgomery W, Morley P, Nichol G, Nolan J, Okada K, Perlman J, Shuster M, Steen PA, Sterz F, Tibballs J, Timerman S, Truitt T, Zideman D, International Liaison Committee on R, American Heart A, European Resuscitation C, Australian Resuscitation C, New Zealand Resuscitation C Guncils of Southern A, Arrest ITFoC, Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation O. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation outcome reports: update and simplification of the Utstein templates for resuscitation registries: a statement for healthcare professionals from a task force of the International Liaison Council, Australian Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian Resuscitation

Council, New Zealand Resuscitation Council, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Councils of Southern Africa). *Circulation*. 2004;110:3385-3397.

- 107. Weldring T, Smith SM. Patient-Reported Outcomes (PROs) and Patient-Reported Outcome Measures (PROMs). *Health services insights*. 2013;6:61-68.
- 108. Viereck S, Moller TP, Ersboll AK, Baekgaard JS, Claesson A, Hollenberg J, Folke F, Lippert FK. Recognising out-of-hospital cardiac arrest during emergency calls increases bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation and survival. *Resuscitation*. 2017;115:141-147.
- 109. Nishiyama T, Nishiyama A, Negishi M, Kashimura S, Katsumata Y, Kimura T, Nishiyama N, Tanimoto Y, Aizawa Y, Mitamura H, Fukuda K, Takatsuki S. Diagnostic Accuracy of Commercially Available Automated External Defibrillators. *Journal of the American Heart Association*. 2015;4.
- 110. Atkins DL, Hartley LL, York DK. Accurate recognition and effective treatment of ventricular fibrillation by automated external defibrillators in adolescents. *Pediatrics*. 1998;101:393-397.
- 111. Macdonald RD, Swanson JM, Mottley JL, Weinstein C. Performance and error analysis of automated external defibrillator use in the out-of-hospital setting. *Annals of emergency medicine*. 2001;38:262-267.
- 112. Wissenberg M, Folke F, Hansen CM, Lippert FK, Kragholm K, Risgaard B, Rajan S, Karlsson L, Sondergaard KB, Hansen SM, Mortensen RN, Weeke P, Christensen EF, Nielsen SL, Gislason GH, Kober L, Torp-Pedersen C. Survival After Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest in Relation to Age and Early Identification of Patients With Minimal Chance of Long-Term Survival. *Circulation*. 2015;131:1536-1545.
- 113. Kragholm K, Wissenberg M, Mortensen RN, Hansen SM, Malta Hansen C, Thorsteinsson K, Rajan S, Lippert F, Folke F, Gislason G, Kober L, Fonager K, Jensen SE, Gerds TA, Torp-Pedersen C, Rasmussen BS. Bystander Efforts and 1-Year Outcomes in Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2017;376:1737-1747.
APPENDICES

The following papers are attached as appendices:

Paper I

Rajan S, Folke F, Kragholm K, Hansen CM, Granger CB, Hansen SM, Peterson ED, Lippert FK, Søndergaard KB, Køber L, Gislason GH, Torp-Pedersen C, Wissenberg M. Prolonged cardiopulmonary resuscitation and outcomes after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2016;105:45-51.

Paper II.

Rajan S, Wissenberg M, Folke F, Hansen SM, Gerds, TA, Kragholm K, Hansen, CM, Karlsson L, Lippert FK, Køber L, Gislason GH, Torp-Pedersen C. Association of bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation and survival according to ambulance response-times after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Circulation*. 2016;134:2095-2104.

Paper III.

Rajan S, Folke F, Hansen SM, Hansen CM, Kragholm K, Lippert FK, Karlsson L, Møller S, Køber L, Gislason GH, Torp-Pedersen C, Wissenberg M. Incidence and survival outcome according to heart rhythm during resuscitation attempt in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients with presumed cardiac etiology. *Resuscitation*. 2017;114:157-163.

Resuscitation 105 (2016) 45-51



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Resuscitation

EUROPEAN RESUSCITATION COUNCIL

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/resuscitation

Clinical paper

Prolonged cardiopulmonary resuscitation and outcomes after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest[☆]



Shahzleen Rajan^{a,*}, Fredrik Folke^{b,f}, Kristian Kragholm^c, Carolina Malta Hansen^a, Christopher B. Granger^d, Steen Møller Hansen^e, Eric D. Peterson^d, Freddy K. Lippert^f, Kathrine B. Søndergaard^a, Lars Køber^b, Gunnar H. Gislason^g, Christian Torp-Pedersen^e, Mads Wissenberg^{a,f}

^a Department of Cardiology, Copenhagen University Hospital Gentofte, Kildegårdvej 28, Post 635, 2900 Hellerup, Denmark

- ^b Department of Cardiology, Rigshospitalet, Copenhagen University Hospital, Blegdamsvej 9, 2100 Copenhagen, Denmark
- ^c Cardiovascular Research Center, Department of Anesthesiology, Aalborg University Hospital, Sdr. Skovvej 15, 9000 Aalborg, Denmark

^d Duke Clinical Research Institute, 2400 Pratt St, Durham, NC, USA

^e Department of Health, Science and Technology, Aalborg University, Niels Jernes Vej 12, 9220 Aalborg, Denmark

^f Emergency Medical Services Copenhagen, University of Copenhagen, Telegrafvej 5, 2750 Ballerup, Denmark

^g The National Institute of Public Health, University of Southern Denmark, Øster Farimagsgade 5A, 1353 Copenhagen K, Denmark

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 15 February 2016 Received in revised form 20 April 2016 Accepted 4 May 2016

Keywords: Prolonged resuscitation Cardiopulmonary resuscitation Survival Epidemiology

ABSTRACT

Aim: It is unclear whether prolonged resuscitation can result in successful outcome following out-ofhospital cardiac arrests (OHCA). We assessed associations between duration of pre-hospital resuscitation on survival and functional outcome following OHCA in patients achieving pre-hospital return of spontaneous circulation (ROSC).

Methods: We included 1316 adult OHCA individuals with pre-hospital ROSC (2005–2011) handled by the largest nationwide ambulance provider in Denmark. Patients were stratified into 0–5, 6–10, 11–15, 16–20, 21–25 and >25 min of cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) by emergency medical services until ROSC was achieved. Nursing home admission and diagnosis of anoxic brain damage were measured as proxies of poor neurological/functional outcomes.

Findings: Median time from CPR initiation to ROSC was 12 min (IQR: 7–18) while 20.4% achieved ROSC after >25 min. Overall, 37.5% (494) of the study population achieved 30-day survival. Thirty-day survival was inversely related to minutes of CPR to ROSC: ranging from 59.6% (127/213) for \leq 5 min to 13.8% (19/138) for >25 min. If bystander initiated CPR before ambulance arrival, corresponding values ranged from 70.4% (107/152) to 21.8% (12/55). Of 30-day survivors, patients discharged to own home rather than nursing home ranged from 50.0% (124/127) to 84.7% (18/19), respectively. Of 30-day survivors, patients discharged without diagnosis of anoxic brain damage ranged from 98.4% (125/127) to 73.7% (14/19) for corresponding intervals.

Conclusion: Even those requiring prolonged resuscitation duration prior to ROSC had meaningful survival rates with the majority of survivors able to return to live in own homes. These data suggest that prolonged resuscitation is not futile.

© 2016 Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved.

Introduction

Each year, 71.5 out of 100,000 adult individuals in the US are estimated to have an out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA), and of

these, approximately 89% of the patients die following the OHCA, mostly before arriving at a hospital.¹ With the high incidence and high mortality rates, even a moderate improvement in survival can have a substantial impact.

When the emergency medical services attempt to resuscitate patients in the field, the attempts are continued until the patient achieves return of spontaneous circulation (ROSC), or until it is decided that further resuscitation may be futile. In cases where resuscitation attempts are prolonged, an important question is not only if the patient has a chance of achieving ROSC and subsequently

^{*} A Spanish translated version of the abstract of this article appears as Appendix in the final online version at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.resuscitation.2016.05.004, * Corresponding author.

E-mail address; shahzleen@gmail.com (S. Rajan).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.resuscitation.2016.05.004 0300-9572/© 2016 Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved.

achieving survival to discharge, but also if the patient survives to a meaningful life. Achieving pre-hospital ROSC is the first primary goal during a resuscitation attempt,^{2,3} however, clinicians might be reluctant to continue resuscitation if ROSC is not achieved fairly quickly, as it may be thought that downstream prognosis will remain grim.⁴ Unfortunately, data on the association of time from initiation of cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) by the emergency medical services to ROSC and related long-term survival outcomes are limited.^{5–8} There is therefore an urgent need to examine the association of duration of resuscitation with survival outcomes as it could have a high impact on the willingness to continue resuscitation if the outlook is otherwise reasonable.

The objective of this study was to assess length of pre-hospital resuscitation in patients achieving ROSC, and examining the association of resuscitation length with survival and functional outcomes using data from the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register. We also examined the role of bystander-initiated CPR before ambulance arrival.

Methods

Data source and definitions

From the nationwide Danish Cardiac Arrest Register, OHCA between 2005 and 2011 were identified. The Danish Cardiac Arrest Register and the Danish emergency medical service system have been described in detail elsewhere.^{9–11} OHCA cases handled by the largest nationwide ambulance provider in Denmark (FalcK A/S) were included in this study, as this ambulance provider could provide electronic data on time intervals for each OHCA, including information on time of ambulance arrival. We focused on OHCA cases who achieved ROSC and who had information on time to ROSC available.

Using the permanent and unique Civil Registration number provided to all Danish residents we were able to identify age, gender, survival status, and hospital diagnoses from the national administrative registries as described previously.⁹⁻¹¹

To compare a homogenous group of patients, patients were categorized into OHCA of presumed cardiac cause, and presumed non-cardiac cause.¹² Cardiac disease, unexpected collapse or unknown diseases were defined as a cardiac arrest of presumed cardiac cause. Other medical disorders were categorized as OHCA of presumed non-cardiac cause. All traumas were defined as noncardiac causes, regardless of other diagnoses.

Data on individuals entering and leaving nursing home was obtained from Statistics of Denmark. Nursing home data has been collected since 1994 using a validated approach to secure high degree of completion of nursing home information.¹³ Similarly, home care has been reported for all individuals since 2008 allowing determination of home care since that time.

We defined the duration of CPR by the emergency medical service as the time when the emergency medical service arrived on site of OHCA till ROSC was achieved.

Study population

All adult first-time OHCA cases of presumed cardiac cause and who achieved ROSC before hospital arrival were included. Inclusion and exclusion criteria are listed in Supplemental Fig. 1.

Study endpoints/outcomes

The outcome measures were 30-day survival and functional/neurological status, measured as nursing home admission, received home care, and diagnosis of anoxic brain damage.

Statistics

The Pearson's Chi Squared test was used to evaluate differences in categorical variables, and the Kruskal-Wallis test was used to evaluate differences in continuous variables. Continuous data was presented as medians and interquartile ranges ([IQR]: 25% and 75%). Cumulative incidence was conducted using the Kaplan Meier Method, and significance was checked using the log rank test. We checked for trends in data by using the Cochran Armitage Trend Test. For all cases a two-sided *p*-value <0.05 was considered to be statistically significant. Multivariable logistic regression analyses were performed to examine the association between stratified time groups and 30-day survival and functional/neurological outcomes. On the basis of directed acyclic graph and previous work,^{14,15} the multivariable logistic regression models were adjusted age, shockable heart rhythm, bystander use of automated external defibrillator, year of the arrest and ambulance response times (Supplemental Fig. 2). Associations are presented as odds ratios with 95% confidence intervals. All statistical analyses were performed using SAS, version 9.2 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA) and R, version 3.0.2 (R Development Core Team).

Ethics

The Danish Data Protection Agency (J. ref: 2007-58-0015/local J ref: GEH-2014-017/l-Suite: 02735) approved this study. Ethical approval is not required for retrospective register-based studies in Denmark.

Results

During the study period, a total of 1316 adult OHCA cases of presumed cardiac cause with pre-hospital ROSC met the inclusion criteria and comprised the final study population (Supplemental Fig. 1).

We conducted a sensitivity analysis comparing the patients included in the study with the patients excluded due to missing time of ROSC (Supplemental Table 1). No statistical difference in patient demographics or rate of bystander CPR was found (*p*-value \$0.05). The excluded patients had higher rates of arrests outside of private home, bystander defibrillation and survival (*p*-value <0.05).

Duration of CPR until ROSC

Table 1 depicts baseline characteristics stratified according to duration of CPR by the emergency medical service until ROSC was achieved, irrespective of response time and witnessed status. Overall, age increased with longer duration of CPR by the emergency medical services (p = 0.04). Increasing time to ROSC achievement was associated with cardiac arrests in private homes (p < 0.0001), initial non-shockable heart rhythm (p < 0.0001) and was inversely associated with bystander CPR (p < 0.0001).

Fig. 1 shows the cumulative incidence of ROSC according to bystander CPR and shockable heart rhythm. Among all the ROSC patients, 20.4% achieved ROSC after more than 25 min of CPR. Receiving bystander CPR prior to ambulance arrival and having a shockable heart rhythm were associated with quicker ROSC achievement (p < 0.0001).

Thirty-day survival

Of the final study population of ROSC patients, 30-day survival was 37.5% (494/1316).

Thirty-day survival was inversely related to duration of CPR by the emergency medical service until ROSC was achieved (62.9% (134/213), 47.8% (171/358), 32.7% (98/300), 22.7% (46/203), 25.0%

	≤5 min (<i>n</i> = 213)	$6-10 \min(n=358)$	$11-15 \min(n=300)$	$16-20 \min(n=203)$	$21-25 \min(n=104)$	>25 min (n = 138)	<i>p</i> -value
Median age (IQR) Male, n (%)	65 (57–75) 155 (72.8)	68.5 (58–76) 254(71.0)	69.5 (61–79) 199(66.3)	70 (60–78) 135 (66.5)	66(58.5-75.5) 81(78.0)	67.5 (59–76) 101 (73.2)	0.04 0.17
Comorbidities							
Peripheral vascular disease	24(11.3)	39(10.9)	24(8.0)	25(12.3)	11(10.6)	20(14.5)	0.43
Cerebral vascular disease	22(10.3)	33(9.2)	35(11.7)	28(13.8)	11(10.6)	17(12.3)	0.66
Ischemic heart disease	70(32.9)	91(25.4)	85(28.3)	60(29.6)	27(26.0)	46(33.3)	0.35
Myocardial infarction	25(11.7)	35(9.8)	45(15.0)	22(10.8)	13(12.5)	20(14.5)	0.39
Congestive heart failure	38(17.8)	78(21.8)	51(17.0)	38(18.7)	21(20.2)	32 (23.2)	0.54
Cardiac dysrhythmia	42(19.7)	88(24.6)	65(21.7)	42 (20.7)	22(21.2)	30(21.7)	0.80
COPD	16(7.5)	41(11.4)	27(9.0)	33(16.3)	21(20.2)	26(18.8)	0.0005
Psychiatric illness	20(9.4)	52(14.5)	43(14.3)	33(16.3)	11(10.6)	18(13.0)	0.34
Malignancy	18(8.5)	34(9.5)	33(11.0)	13(6.4)	10(9.6)	18(13.0)	0.38
Renal disease	5(2.4)	16(4.5)	14(4.7)	11 (5.4)	4(3.9)	3(2.2)	0.51
Liver disease	3(1.4)	4(1.1)	7(2.3)	5 (2.5)	0(0.0)	3 (2.2)	0.51
Peptic ulcer	14(6.6)	21(5.9)	17(5.7)	11 (5.4)	11(10.6)	17(12.3)	0.06
Rheumatic disease	4(1.9)	6(1.7)	1(0.3)	5 (2.5)	3(2.9)	3(2.2)	0.39
Diabetes	26(12.2)	55(15.4)	44(14.7)	36(17.7)	16(15.4)	17(12.3)	0.65
OHCA characteristics							
Arrest in private homes	97 (45.8)	227(64.0)	206(69.1)	143 (70.8)	68(66.0)	111 (81.02)	<0.0001
Bystander CPR	152(71.7)	230(64.3)	156(52.2)	109(54.0)	61(58.7)	55 (40.2)	<0.0001
Bystander CPR in witnessed arrests	134(75.7)	198(67.1)	128(54.7)	80(58.0)	47(67.1)	39 (44.3)	<0.0001
AED use by bystander	21(9.9)	14(4.0)	9(3.0)	3(1.5)	3(2.9)	4(2.9)	<0.0003
Initial shockable rhythm	147 (71.7)	232(65.4)	176(59.7)	99 (50.0)	54(52.4)	71 (53.0)	<0.0001
Response time and outcome Response time. median (IOR)	6(4-9)	6(4-9)	6(4-9)	6(5-9)	7(5–11)	7 (5–9)	0.007
Thirty-day survival	134(62.9)	171(47.8)	98(32.7)	46(22.7)	26(25.0)	19(13.8)	<0.0001
One-year survival	127 (59.6)	158(44.1)	89(29.7)	42 (21.2)	24(23.1)	19(13.8)	<0.0001
Home care data for 30-day survivors for 2008 Survival in each time interval 2008-2011	(-2011 (n = 397))	140 (50 0)	79(325)	44 (25 9)	25 (27 G)	15(124)	<0.001
Patients receiving home care ^a	6(6.4)	11(7.9)	11(13.9)	3(6.8)	5(20.0)	0(0.0)	60.0
Median minutes/week (IQR), personal care	140 (140-140)	266(195–332.5)	272.5 (111.5-521.5)	31 (2-60)	97(45-125)	0(0-0)	0.09
Median minutes/week (IQR), practical care	26.5 (20-48)	47.5 (30–68)	44(35-57)	15(15-15)	19(15–23)	0(0-0)	0.23
All results are n (%) unless otherwise specified. EMS= emergency medical service. CPR= cardiopt ^a Among 30-day survivors.	lmonary resuscitation. IC	QR= interquartile range.					

 Table 1

 Baseline characteristics stratified according to time intervals of duration of EMS CPR.

S. Rajan et al. / Resuscitation 105 (2016) 45-51

47







Fig. 1. Cumulative incidence to achieved ROSC according to CPR duration by the emergency medical service (n = 1316). The top graph shows the cumulative incidence to achieved ROSC according to CPR duration, stratified by whether bystander initiated CPR. The bottom graph shows the cumulative incidence to achieved ROSC according to CPR duration, stratified by first recorded heart rhythm. ROSC = return of spontaneous circulation. CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation. EMS = emergency medical service.

(26/104), and 13.8% (19/138) for $\leq 5 \min$, 6–10 min, 11–15 min, 16–20 min, 21–25 min and >25 min, respectively (*p*-value for decreasing trend: <0.001) (Fig. 2). If bystanders initiated CPR before ambulance arrival, the corresponding 30-day survival rates were significantly higher (Fig. 2).

When stratified according to first recorded heart rhythm, the 30-day survival rates for shockable heart rhythm were 74.8% (110/147), 62.9% (146/232), 50.0% (88/176), 44.4% (44/99), 46.3% (25/54), and 22.5% (16/71) (*p*-value for decreasing trend: <0.0001), while the 30-day survival rates for non-shockable heart rhythm were 36.2% (21/58), 18.7% (23/123), 7.6% (9/119), 2.0% (2/99), 2.0% (1/49), and 4.8% (3/63) (*p*-value for decreasing trend: <0.0001), for ≤ 5 min, 6–10, 11–15 min, 16–20 min, 21–25 min and >25 min of CPR by the emergency medical services, respectively. Fig. 3 examines associations between 30-day survival and CPR duration time, with ≤ 5 min as the reference group. Compared to the ≤ 5 min group, survival decreased significantly with increasing CPR time in both crude and adjusted analyses.

Neurological and functional status

Fig. 4 illustrates percentages of 30-day survivors discharged to their own homes rather than being admitted to a nursing home up to one year after OHCA, and the percentages of 30-day survivors discharged without any diagnosis of anoxic brain damage up to 30



Fig. 2. Thirty-day survival related to duration of CPR by the EMS (*n*=1316). The graph depicts 30-day survival related to CPR duration by the EMS until return of spontaneous circulation was achieved, stratified according to bystander CPR. The numbers next to each point on the figures refer to the numerator and denominator for the percentages. EMS=emergency medical service. CPR=cardiopulmonary resuscitation.



Fig. 3. Associations between 30-day survival and CPR duration time. The graphs demonstrate associations between 30-day survival and CPR duration time with \leq 5min as the reference. The top graph shows crude results and the bottom graph shows adjusted analyses. The bottom model was adjusted for: age, shockable heart rhythm, bystander use of automated external defibrillator, ambulance response times and year of arrest. CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation



Fig. 4. Thirty-day survivors discharged to own home/without anoxic brain damage diagnosis according to duration of CPR by EMS (n=494). The graph shows the rate of patients discharged to own home and without anoxic brain damage according to duration of cardiopulmonary resuscitation by the emergency medical services. The number in parenthesis under the X-axis refers to the total number of patients in each interval. EMS = emergency medical services. OHCA = out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. ROSC = return of spontaneous circulation.

days post discharge, according to CPR duration by the emergency medical services.

Of the 30-day survivors, the rates of patients discharged to own home showed no clear trend according to time intervals: 97.0% (130/134), 97.1% (166/171), 93.8% (92/98), 91.3% (42/46), 96.1% (25/26), and 94.7% (18/19) for CPR durations by emergency medical services of \leq 5 min, 6–10 min, 11–15 min, 16–20 min, 21–25 min and >25 min, respectively (*p*-value for trend: 0.2). The rates of patients discharged without any diagnosis of anoxic brain damage showed a decreasing trend for the same time intervals: 96.3% (129/134), 92.4% (158/171), 87.8% (86/98), 87.0% (40/46), 76.9% (20/26), and 73.7% (14/19) (*p*-value for decreasing trend: <0.0001).

Supplemental Fig. 3 demonstrates the above-mentioned analyses stratified according to whether bystanders initiated CPR. No statistical differences between the bystander CPR groups were found (p > 0.05).

Fig. 5 shows associations between nursing home status and CPR duration with \leq 5 min as the reference group for 30-day survivors. Crude and adjusted analyses showed no significant difference in nursing home status across all time interval groups.

The bottom of Table 1 shows analyses of patients who received home-care in the period 2008–2011, stratified according to CPR duration by emergency medical services. During this four-year period, 9.1% of the 30-day survivors received home care (36/397).

Discussion

This nationwide study had two major findings: (1) even though 30-day survival decreased as duration of CPR increased, patients who achieved ROSC after long durations of CPR by the emergency medical services could still achieve 30-day survival rates above 13%; (2) the majority of patients who achieved 30-day survival were able to return to their own homes rather than nursing homes, did not need home care services after discharge, and did not have a diagnosis of anoxic brain damage even when CPR duration exceeded 25 min.

Literature on prolonged pre-hospital resuscitation attempts in OHCA patients and the relation to survival outcome is limited.^{6,8} A recent study evaluated the probability of survival and







Fig. 5. Associations between nursing home status and CPR duration time in 30-day survivors. The graphs demonstrate associations between nursing home status postdischarge and CPR duration time with ≤5 min as the reference, in 30-day survivors. The top graph shows crude results and the bottom graph shows adjusted analyses. The bottom model was adjusted for: age, shockable heart rhythm, bystander use of automated external defibrillator, ambulance response times and year of arrest. CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

functional recovery associated to duration of CPR.⁸ They found that by 16.1 min, 89.7% of patients with eventual modified Rankin Scale score of 0-3 had achieved ROSC. The data from the study was derived from a single site, with varying sophistication of inhospital treatment post OHCA. The authors stated that during the same time period, they treated patients from other emergency medical service systems that displayed good functional recovery in CPR time periods exceeding 21 min. This current study has collected data from an emergency medical provider that treats OHCA nationwide rather than from a single site, thus allowing an insight into the population disparity across the country.

Older in-hospital cardiac arrest studies have previously reported that prolonged resuscitation is associated with poor survival and functional outcome.^{16–18} Possibly due to these findings, there seems to be a general reluctance towards prolonged resuscitation from healthcare providers if ROSC is not achieved fairly quickly.⁴ However, a recent in-hospital cardiac arrest study demonstrated that hospitals in which the median CPR time was 25 min had higher likelihood of patients achieving ROSC and subsequently surviving, compared to those hospitals with shorter CPR times.⁴ However, extrapolation of these in-hospital results to OHCA cases is difficult.

In Denmark, only physicians have the authority to terminate resuscitation – the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register therefore contains many cases with long resuscitation intervals as emergency medical services are required to continue resuscitation until ROSC or hospital arrival. In our study examining ROSC patients, we observed that 20.4% of the study population achieved ROSC only after more than 25 min of CPR by the emergency medical service. Even though overall 30-day survival of the ROSC patients did decrease over time, the survival rate for time duration passing the 25-min mark remained above 13%. Additionally, bystanderinitiated CPR before arrival of the emergency medical services was associated with higher chances of survival compared to those without.

Fear of severe brain damage is a prominent argument against very prolonged resuscitation. In our study, we were able to get an indication of the functional outcomes for the patients following OHCA according to duration of resuscitation efforts by examining how many survivors were admitted to nursing homes up to one year after OHCA and how many needed home care services following OHCA. Previous studies have demonstrated that these factors can serve as proxies of poor neurological and functional outcomes after out-of-hospital cardiac arrests.¹⁹⁻²¹ The results do not indicate severe brain damage or loss of functional status as a prominent problem associated with prolonged resuscitation as at least 94.0% of surviving patients returned to private homes, and multivariate analyses showed no significant difference in rates of 30-day survivors returning to live in their own homes across all time intervals. Also, the proportion of patients who received home care up to one year after OHCA was very low across all time intervals. In Denmark, home care is a legally protected right according to the Danish Service Law and free of charge for those who need it. Therefore, taken together, these findings support the notion that the functionality and independency of the surviving patients was high even in cases with prolonged resuscitative efforts. Apart from functionality and independence measures, we also examined neurological status by observing whether the patients were diagnosed with anoxic brain damage up to 30 days post discharge. Most patients were discharged without an anoxic brain damage diagnosis. However, when the total CPR duration time by the emergency medical services exceeded 25 min, 26.3% of all surviving patients were discharged with an anoxic brain damage diagnosis.

Although various guidelines for the practical conduct of advanced resuscitative efforts are fairly standardized, recommendations on when to terminate resuscitation are less clear.^{22,23} The American Heart Association Guidelines 2010 advises termination of resuscitation when all three of following conditions are fulfilled: (1) the arrest is not witnessed by the emergency medical personnel; (2) no shock is delivered before transportation to the hospital; and (3) the patient does not achieve ROSC before transportation to the hospital.²² This termination of resuscitation prediction rule has been validated in a series of studies.^{3,24-31} Considering the general hesitance towards prolonged resuscitation if ROSC is not readily achieved due to fear of severe brain damage, using the termination of resuscitation predictive rules when ROSC is not achieved without a definition of a minimum resuscitation length may seem problematic. We demonstrated that a significant proportion of patients achieved ROSC only after prolonged resuscitation, with high corresponding survival rates and good functional and neurological outcome. Therefore, using the predictive rules of termination could impose the risk of prematurely terminating resuscitation for patients who could have potentially achieved ROSC and subsequently survived with good functional and neurological outcome had the resuscitative efforts lasted longer. It is therefore likely that the current recommendations are self-fulfilling prophesies (i.e. when resuscitation has more or less been given up prior to hospitalization, further resuscitative efforts are not productive). In an editorial by Cummins and Eisenberg³² it was suggested that rules for termination of resuscitation should remain advisory, and the decision should be moderated by the full clinical picture, accounting for even a very small possibility of survival followed by continued resuscitative efforts, even when prediction rules advice termination.

The implication of the current study is that prolonged resuscitative efforts in many cases can be beneficial. The data presented are not in direct discrepancy with current guidelines, but these data highlight that longer attempts at resuscitation can save a substantial portion of patients, and guidelines should be interpreted in light of these findings.

Limitations

The observational nature of this study is the main limitation, meaning that relationships between dependent and independent variables are associations, and not cause and effect. Another important limitation is that we only present results from patients who achieved pre-hospital ROSC after prolonged resuscitation, not the total number that received prolonged resuscitation. Unless a future study is able to ensure that all patients receive prolonged resuscitation, it is not possible to estimate how many need prolonged resuscitation for one to survive without serious brain damage. Home care data was only available in the time period 2008-2011 and having the data available for all years would have yielded more complete results. Approximately one third of the patients achieving ROSC had missing data on time of ROSC and were excluded. When conducting sensitivity analysis comparing the excluded and included patients, we observed that the excluded population had higher rates of arrests outside of private homes, automated defibrillator use by a bystander, and 30-day survival. These pre-hospital cardiac arrest characteristics have been linked to higher survival and higher likelihood of neurologically intact survival and indicate that the patients with the poorest prognosis have not been excluded from this study.¹⁵ Furthermore, it cannot be ruled out that some of the excluded cases may have achieved ROSC before the arrival of the ambulance, which may explain the higher survival.

Another limitation of this study was the lack of qualitative data, including information on the Cerebral Performance Category.¹² However, we were able to get an indication of the patients' functional status by examining diagnosis code of anoxic brain damage, combined with information on nursing home and home care. This study cannot exclude that a number of patients with severe brain damage were treated in their homes without any public help. Given that nursing homes and home care is state financed, this number is likely to be very low.

Conclusion

In this study we demonstrated that even after long intervals of resuscitation, 30-day survival and ability to return to one's home without the need for home care services remained high. These data suggest that prolonged resuscitation is not futile.

Conflicts of interest statement

Dr. Kragholm has received funding from the Laerdal Foundation. Dr. CM Hansen has received funding from the Laerdal Foundation, Trygfonden and Helsefonden. Dr. Granger has received funding from the Medtronic Foundation. Dr. Torp-Pedersen has served as a consultant for Cardiome, Merck, Sanofi and Daiichi. The remaining authors report no conflicts of interest.

Acknowledgements

We thank the personnel of the Danish Emergency Medical Services for their cooperation and support in completing the case report forms for the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register. The Danish foundation TrygFonden supported this study. TrygFonden supports the Danish Cardiac Arrest Registry and the Automated External Defibrillator (AED) Network. TrygFonden had no role in the study design, data collection, analyses or interpretation of data. Dr. Gislason is supported by an unrestricted research scholarship from the Novo Nordisk Foundation.

References

- Mozaffarian D, Benjamin EJ, Go AS, et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics – 2015 update: a report from the American Heart Association, Circulation 2015;131:e29–322.
- 2010;171:LD Statistics and Statis
- Morrison LJ, Verbeek PR, Vermeulen MJ, et al. Derivation and evaluation of a termination of resuscitation clinical prediction rule for advanced life support providers. Resuscitation 2007;74:266–75.
- Goldberger ZD, Chan PS, Berg RA, et al. Duration of resuscitation efforts and survival after in-hospital cardiac arrest: an observational study. Lancet 2012;380:1473–81.
- Bailey ED, Wydro GC, Cone DC, Termination of resuscitation in the prehospital setting for adult patients suffering nontraumatic cardiac arrest. National Association of EMS Physicians Standards and Clinical Practice Committee. Prehosp Emerg Care: Off J Natl Assoc EMS Phys Natl Assoc State EMS Direct 2000;4:190–5.
- Bonnin MJ, Pepe PE, Kimball KT, Clark Jr PS. Distinct criteria for termination of resuscitation in the out-of-hospital setting. JAMA 1993;270:1457–62.
- Eisenberg MS, Mengert TJ. Cardiac resuscitation. N Engl J Med 2001;344: 1304–13.
- Reynolds JC, Frisch A, Rittenberger JC, Callaway CW. Duration of resuscitation efforts and functional outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: when should we change to novel therapies? Circulation 2013;128:2488–94.
- Wissenberg M, Lippert FK, Folke F, et al. Association of national initiatives to improve cardiac arrest management with rates of bystander intervention and patient survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. JAMA 2013;310: 1377-84.
- Karlsson LI, Wissenberg M, Fosbol EL, et al. Diurnal variations in incidence and outcome of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest including prior comorbidity and pharmacotherapy: a nationwide study in Denmark. Resuscitation 2014;85: 1161–8.
- Rajan S, Wissenberg M, Folke F, et al. Out-of-hospital cardiac arrests in children and adolescents: incidences, outcomes, and household socioeconomic status. Resuscitation 2015;88:12–9.
- 12. Jacobs I, Nadkarni V, Bahr J, et al. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation outcome reports: update and simplification of the Utstein templates for resuscitation registries: a statement for healthcare professionals from a task force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian Resuscitation Council, New Zealand Resuscitation Council, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation Resuscitation Councils of Southern Africa). Circulation 2004;110:3385–97.
- Ældredokumentation. Imputering af borgere på plejehjem/-bolig. Danmarks Statistik; 2012.

- Sasson C, Rogers MA, Dahl J, Kellermann AL. Predictors of survival from out-ofhospital cardiac arrest: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Circ Cardiovasc Q Outcomes 2010;3:63–81.
- Folke F, Gislason GH, Lippert FK, et al. Differences between out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in residential and public locations and implications for public-access defibrillation. Circulation 2010;122:623–30.
- Ballew KA, Philbrick JT, Caven DE, Schorling JB. Predictors of survival following in-hospital cardiopulmonary resuscitation. A moving target. Arch Intern Med 1994;154:2426–32.
- Bedell SE, Delbanco TL, Cook EF, Epstein FH. Survival after cardiopulmonary resuscitation in the hospital. N Engl J Med 1983;309:569–76.
 Schultz SC, Cullinane DC, Pasquale MD, Magnant C, Evans SR. Predict-
- Schultz SC, Cullinane DC, Pasquale MD, Magnant C, Evans SR. Predicting in-hospital mortality during cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Resuscitation 1996;33:13–7.
- Middelkamp W, Moulaert VR, Verbunt JA, van Heugten CM, Bakx WG, Wade DT. Life after survival: long-term daily life functioning and quality of life of patients with hypoxic brain injury as a result of a cardiac arrest. Clin Rehab 2007;21:425–31.
- Naess AC, Steen PA. Long term survival and costs per life year gained after outof-hospital cardiac arrest. Resuscitation 2004;60:57–64.
- Beesems SG, Wittebrood KM, de Haan RJ, Koster RW. Cognitive function and quality of life after successful resuscitation from cardiac arrest. Resuscitation 2014;85:1269–74.
- Morrison LJ, Kierzek G, Diekema DS, et al. Part 3: ethics: 2010 American Heart Association Guidelines for Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care. Circulation 2010;122(Suppl. 3);S665–75.
- Nolan JP, Soar J, Zideman DA, et al. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2010 Section 1. Executive summary. Resuscitation 2010;81:1219–76.
- Morrison LJ, Verbeek PR, Zhan C, Kiss A, Allan KS. Validation of a universal prehospital termination of resuscitation clinical prediction rule for advanced and basic life support providers. Resuscitation 2009;80:324–8.
- Morrison LJ, Visentin LM, Kiss A, et al. Validation of a rule for termination of resuscitation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. N Engl J Med 2006;355:478–87.
- Ong ME, Jaffey J, Stiell I, Nesbitt L, Group OS. Comparison of termination-ofresuscitation guidelines for basic life support: defibrillator providers in out-ofhospital cardiac arrest. Ann Emerg Med 2006;47:337–43.
- Richman PB, Vadeboncoeur TF, Chikani V, Clark L, Bobrow BJ. Independent evaluation of an out-of-hospital termination of resuscitation (TOR) clinical decision rule. Acad Emerg Med: Off J Soc Acad Emerg Med 2008;15:517–21.
- Ruygrok ML, Byyny RL, Haukoos JS, Colorado Cardiac A Resuscitation Collaborative Study Group, The Denver Metro EMSMD. Validation of 3 termination of resuscitation criteria for good neurologic survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Ann Emerg Med 2009;54:239–47.
- Sasson C, Hegg AJ, Macy M, et al. Prehospital termination of resuscitation in cases of refractory out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. JAMA 2008;300:1432–8.
- Skrifvars M^B, Vayrynen ^T, Kuisma M, et al. ² Comparison of Helsinki and European Resuscitation Council "do not attempt to resuscitate" guidelines, and a termination of resuscitation clinical prediction rule for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients found in asystole or pulseless electrical activity. Resuscitation 2010;81:679–84.
- Verbeek PR, Vermeulen MJ, Ali FH, Messenger DW, Summers J, Morrison LJ, Derivation of a termination-of-resuscitation guideline for emergency medical technicians using automated external defbrillators. Acad Emerg Med: Off J Soc Acad Emerg Med 2002;9:671–8.
 Cummins RO, Eisenberg MS. Prehospital cardiopulmonary resuscitation: is it
- Cummins RO, Eisenberg MS. Prehospital cardiopulmonary resuscitation: is it effective? JAMA 1985;253:2408–12.

Downloaded from http://circ.ahajournals.org/ by guest on December 19, 2016

Association of Bystander Cardiopulmonary **Resuscitation and Survival According to Ambulance Response Times After Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest**

BACKGROUND: Bystander-initiated cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) increases patient survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest, but it is unknown to what degree bystander CPR remains positively associated with survival with increasing time to potential defibrillation. The main objective was to examine the association of bystander CPR with survival as time to advanced treatment increases.

METHODS: We studied 7623 out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients between 2005 and 2011, identified through the nationwide Danish Cardiac Arrest Registry. Multiple logistic regression analysis was used to examine the association between time from 911 call to emergency medical service arrival (response time) and survival according to whether bystander CPR was provided (yes or no). Reported are 30-day survival chances with 95% bootstrap confidence intervals.

RESULTS: With increasing response times, adjusted 30-day survival chances decreased for both patients with bystander CPR and those without. However, the contrast between the survival chances of patients with versus without bystander CPR increased over time: within 5 minutes, 30-day survival was 14.5% (95% confidence interval [CI]: 12.8–16.4) versus 6.3% (95% CI: 5.1–7.6), corresponding to 2.3 times higher chances of survival associated with bystander CPR; within 10 minutes, 30-day survival chances were 6.7% (95% CI: 5.4-8.1) versus 2.2% (95% CI: 1.5-3.1), corresponding to 3.0 times higher chances of 30-day survival associated with bystander CPR. The contrast in 30-day survival became statistically insignificant when response time was >13 minutes (bystander CPR vs no bystander CPR: 3.7% [95% CI: 2.2–5.4] vs 1.5% [95% CI: 0.6-2.7]), but 30-day survival was still 2.5 times higher associated with bystander CPR. Based on the model and Danish out-of-hospital cardiac arrest statistics, an additional 233 patients could potentially be saved annually if response time was reduced from 10 to 5 minutes and 119 patients if response time was reduced from 7 (the median response time in this study) to 5 minutes.

CONCLUSIONS: The absolute survival associated with bystander CPR declined rapidly with time. Yet bystander CPR while waiting for an ambulance was associated with a more than doubling of 30-day survival even in case of long ambulance response time. Decreasing ambulance response time by even a few minutes could potentially lead to many additional lives saved every year.

Shahzleen Raian, MD Mads Wissenberg, MD, PhD Fredrik Folke, MD, PhD Steen Møller Hansen, MD Thomas A. Gerds, PhD Kristian Kragholm, MD, PhD Carolina Malta Hansen, MD, PhD Lena Karlsson, MD Freddy K. Lippert, MD Lars Køber, MD, DSc Gunnar H. Gislason, MD. PhD Christian Torp-Pedersen, MD, DSc

Correspondence to: Shahzleen Rajan, MD, Department of Cardiology, Copenhagen University Hospital, Gentofte Kildegårdvej 28, Post 635, 2900 Hellerup, Denmark. E-mail shahzleen@amail.com

Sources of Funding, see page 2103

Key Words: cardiac arrest cardiopulmonary resuscitation epidemiology survival

© 2016 American Heart Association Inc.

?

Clinical Perspective

What Is New?

- Bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) is associated with increased survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrests, but not much is known about for how long CPR remains helpful.
- Bystander CPR was associated with a 2.3-fold increase in 30-day survival at 5 minutes and a 3.0fold increase at 10 minutes. The association fell thereafter and was statistically insignificant after 13 minutes.
- Adjusted 30-day survival chances were 14.5% with bystander CPR and 6.3% without bystander CPR at 5 minutes. The corresponding figures at 10 minutes were 6.7% and 2.2%, respectively.

What Are the Clinical Implications?

- The clinical implications are related to better knowledge of potential duration of helpfulness of bystander CPR. The associations indicate a major effect during the first 5 to 10 minutes, and thereafter the absolute survival rapidly declines with or without bystander CPR.
- The study suggests that response times to advanced help of preferably <5 and at maximum 10 minutes could be used in the planning of emergency response programs, such as ambulance distribution, organization of first responders, and distribution of automated external defibrillators.

arly recognition and treatment of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA) are well known to increase the likelihood of successful resuscitation with good neurological outcomes¹⁻⁶ without increasing the proportion of patients who need permanent care.⁷ Several time factors are important for successful resuscitation after OHCA, including early bystander intervention in the form of cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR), defibrillation, and prompt access to advanced postresuscitation care.^{4,6,7}

Bystander CPR sustains a small but crucial blood flow to vital organs that, apart from reducing the risk of brain damage, may prolong the time window for defibrillation.^{8,9} Studies have shown that the sooner defibrilltion is achieved, the better the chances of survival.^{10,11} The 3-Phase Time-Sensitive Model regarding resuscitation after cardiac arrest underlines a need for timesensitive ischemia/reperfusion therapy and proposes that immediate defibrillation is useful if provided within 4 minutes of the cardiac arrest.¹² However, it remains unknown to what extent bystander CPR continues to be positively associated with survival with increasing time to CPR by the emergency medical services and potential defibrillation. Such information may be useful for future planning of ambulance distributions, potential first-responder programs, and availability of automated external defibrillators.

Using data from the Danish Cardiac Arrest Registry, we assessed for how long bystander CPR was associated with 30-day survival, with duration of ambulance response time as a proxy for time from 911 call to CPR and potential defibrillation by the emergency medical services. Our primary aim was to examine the association between bystander CPR and 30-day survival as response time increased compared with patients not receiving bystander CPR. Our secondary aim was to produce individualized predicted probability of survival models for best- and worst-case scenarios (with and without bystander CPR) according to increasing response time.

METHODS

Data Source and Definitions

All OHCA patients between 2005 and 2011 were identified from the nationwide Danish Cardiac Arrest Registry. The Danish emergency medical services and the Danish Cardiac Arrest Registry have previously been described in detail.^{6,13,14} Across all regions in Denmark, the emergency medical service is a 2-tier system with dispatch of basic life support ambulances staffed with ambulance technicians or paramedics and mobile emergency care units supervised by specialized anesthesiologists or paramedics. These emergency care units are sent as rendezvous with the ambulances. Denmark does not have any structured first-responder automated external defibrillator programs (police or firefighters bringing a defibrillator). In this study, we included OHCA cases handled by the largest nationwide ambulance provider in Denmark (Falck A/S). Falck A/S provided electronic data on various time intervals for each OHCA, including information on ambulance response time. We defined the duration of response time as the time from call receipt by the emergency medical services until the ambulance arrived at the site of OHCA. This time interval served as a proxy for the time to CPR and potential defibrillation by the emergency medical services. With the unique Civil Registration number provided to all residents in Denmark, we were able to collect information on age, sex, survival status, and hospital discharge diagnoses in the national administrative registries, as described previously.^{6,13,14} Information on anoxic brain damage was obtained from discharge diagnoses. From Statistics Denmark, we obtained data on individuals entering and leaving nursing homes. Nursing home data have been collected since 1994 with a validated approach to secure a high degree of completion of nursing home information.15

Patients were categorized into OHCA of presumed cardiac cause and presumed noncardiac cause and in accordance with the Utstein guidelines. To study a more homogenous group of patients, OHCA of presumed noncardiac cause were excluded from the final study population.¹⁶ The definition of presumed cardiac cause of arrest included cardiac disease, unexpected collapse, or unknown diseases. Other medical disorders and all traumas regardless of other diagnoses were defined as OHCA of presumed noncardiac cause (were excluded).

To calculate the number of potential lives that could be saved annually by decreasing response time, we obtained statistics from the latest Danish Cardiac Arrest report,¹⁷ which reported that 3570 OHCA not witnessed by the emergency medical services took place during the latest year, of which 65.8% received bystander CPR.

Study Population

All patients \geq 18 years of age with a presumed cardiac-caused OHCA for whom resuscitation was attempted were included. Inclusion and exclusion criteria are listed in detail in Figure 1. Patients who received defibrillation by a bystander were excluded because this study examined the importance of time to CPR and potential defibrillation by the emergency medical services.

Study Outcomes

The main outcome of this study was 30-day survival. No patient was lost to follow-up, and hence we have complete data for this outcome.

Statistics

Crude 30-day survival chances were computed and reported as relative frequencies (number of 30-day survivors divided by number of patients). A direct comparison of relative 30-day survival frequencies between patients with and without bystander CPR may be confounded by patient and OHCA characteristics. Therefore, the main analysis was based on a multiple logistic regression model for 30-day survival outcome according to bystander CPR and ambulance response time and further adjusted for age, sex, location of arrest (private home vs public), witnessed status, comorbidities, and year of arrest. The model was not adjusted for first recorded cardiac rhythm being shockable or nonshockable because this is an intermediate variable between bystander CPR and 30-day survival (onlineonly Data Supplement Figure 1). In this model, the relationship between 30-day survival chances and ambulance response time was modeled by restricted cubic splines with prespecified knots at 5, 10, 15, and 20 minutes.¹⁸ From the logistic regression analysis, we computed 2 personalized 30-day survival chances for each patient. With "personalized 30-day survival chances," we refer to the probability that a patient with a given

combination of risk factors survives the first 30 days according to our logistic regression model. For the first personalized 30-day survival chance, we standardized the data so that all patients had received bystander CPR, but we kept the actual patient and OHCA characteristics. For the second, we standardized data so that no patient had received bystander CPR, but again we kept the actual patient and OHCA characteristics. Reported were averages of personalized 30-day survival chances according to bystander CPR and ambulance response time, and ratios between the averaged 30-day survival chances for with versus without bystander CPR according to response time (g-formula¹⁹⁻²¹), together with 95% bootstrap confidence intervals based on 2000 bootstrap samples.

In addition to averages, we also show personalized 30-day survival chances for specific combinations of patient and OHCA characteristics: for a person having a witnessed arrest in public, no known comorbidities and being \leq 65 years of age (best-case scenario), and for a person having unwitnessed arrest in a private home, one or more comorbidities and being >65 years of age (worst-case scenario). Only for these analyses of personalized 30-day survival chances in best- and worst-case scenarios was age handled as a binary variable (working age [\leq 65 years]).

For the purposes of descriptive statistics for Table 1, response time was divided into 5-minute intervals of 0 to 5, 6 to 10, 11 to 15, and >15 minutes. Response time was examined as a continuous variable for all other analyses.

The level of significance was set at 5%. All statistical analyses were performed using SAS, version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc.) and R, version $3.2.2.^{22}$

Ethics

This study was approved by The Danish Data Protection Agency (J. ref: 2007-58-0015/local J ref: GEH-2014–017/l-Suite: 02735). Ethical approval is not required for retrospective registry-based studies in Denmark.

RESULTS

A total of 7623 patients met the inclusion criteria during the study period and comprised the final study



Figure 1. Flowchart showing the selection process for the study population in this study.

EMS indicates emergency medical service; and OHCA, out-of-hospital cardiac arrest.

Downloaded from http://circ.ahajournals.org/ by guest on December 19,

2016

		Bysta	nder CPR			No-Bysta	ander CPR	
Variable	≤5 min	6–10 min	11–15 min	>15 min	≤5 min	6–10 min	11–15 min	>15 min
Count, n	848	1180	657	274	1617	1912	792	331
Median age, y (IQR)	69	67	66	67	75	74	74	72
	(59–78)	(58–77)	(58–77)	(59–76)	(65–83)	(64-81)	(65–81)	(62-81)
Male, n (%)	596	848	473	194	1057	1287	550	215
	(70.3)	(71.9)	(72.0)	(70.8)	(65.4)	(67.3)	(69.4)	(65.0)
Comorbidities, n (%)								
Ischemic heart disease (MI not	217	314	163	64	454	509	216	96
included)	(26.0)	(26.6)	(24.8)	(23.4)	(28.1)	(26.6)	(27.3)	(29.0)
Previous MI	100	134	63	32	223	228	101	45
	(11.8)	(11.4)	(10.0)	(11.7)	(13.8)	(11.9)	(12.8)	(13.6)
Heart failure	166	236	116	46	384	406	149	72
	(19.6)	(20.0)	(17.7)	(16.8)	(23.8)	(21.2)	(18.8)	(22.1)
Chronic obstructive pulmonary	91	140	71	34	252	314	135	41
disease	(10.7)	(11.9)	(10.8)	(12.4)	(15.6)	(16.4)	(17.1)	(12.4)
Cardiac arrest characteristics, n (%)								
Arrests in private homes	448	694	418	161	1178	1457	627	240
	(58.0)	(65.4)	(73.7)	(69.1)	(82.2)	(87.1)	(87.1)	(85.7)
Witnessed arrests*	548	725	408	181	730	881	375	155
	(64.7)	(61.7)	(62.5)	(66.8)	(45.2)	(46.3)	(47.4)	(47.4)
Arrest during the day	434	488	273	106	776	765	318	128
	(51.7)	(41.8)	(42.0)	(39.3)	(49.1)	(40.5)	(40.7)	(39.4)
Arrest during the evening	330	466	227	97	570	593	225	81
	(39.3)	(39.9)	(34.9)	(35.9)	(36.1)	(31.4)	(28.9)	(24.9)
Arrest during the night	75	214	150	67	234	531	237	116
	(8.9)	(18.3)	(23.1)	(24.8)	(14.8)	(28.1)	(30.4)	(35.7)
Initial shockable rhythm	393	509	244	78	410	402	104	39
	(48.2)	(44.6)	(39.2)	(31.0)	(26.6)	(22.0)	(13.6)	(12.3)
Received defibrillation by EMS	443	643	326	105	567	588	199	73
	(52.8)	(55.5)	(50.2)	(38.6)	(35.8)	(31.3)	(25.6)	(22.7)
Outcomes, n (%)								
Return of spontaneous	276	319	116	31	272	213	50	22
circulation	(33.0)	(27.2)	(17.9)	(11.3)	(17.0)	(11.3)	(6.4)	(6.7)
30-day survival	192	180	44	13	111	64	10	9
	(22.6)	(15.3)	(6.7)	(4.7)	(6.9)	(3.4)	(1.3)	(2.7)
Functional/neurological outcomes	among 30-day	v survivors (n=	623), n (%)					
Nursing home within 1 year*	4	6	0	0	6	2	1	0
	(2.1)	(3.3)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(5.4)	(3.1)	(10.0)	(0.0)
Discharged without anoxic	177	163	38	11	97	52	8	7
brain damage*	(92.2)	(90.5)	(88.4)	(84.6)	(88.2)	(81.3)	(80.0)	(77.8)

Table 1. Patient and Arrest Characteristics According to Bystander CPR Status and Response Time Intervals

All results are n (%) unless otherwise specified.

*Non-significant P-value for difference across all time intervals for both bystander groups, respectively (P>0.05).

CPR indicates cardiopulmonary resuscitation; EMS, emergency medical services; MI, myocardial infarction; and IQR, interquartile range.

Bystander Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Response Time

population. The patient selection process is displayed in Figure 1.

Time-Stratified Baseline Characteristics

Table 1 depicts baseline characteristics stratified according to bystander CPR status and response time intervals. With increasing response time, patients tended to be younger and were more likely to have an OHCA during nighttime regardless of bystander CPR status. Patients who received bystander CPR were younger than those without bystander CPR and had fewer arrests during nighttime than those without bystander CPR across time intervals. Although patients were significantly less likely to receive subsequent defibrillation by the emergency medical services with increasing response time in both bystander CPR groups, patients who received bystander CPR had higher rates of subsequent defibrillation compared with patients without bystander CPR. For both bystander CPR groups, no significant statistical difference was found between rates of anoxic brain damage and discharge to nursing home across the ambulance response time groups among 30-day survivors. However, when comparing the total population of patients who survived, those who did not receive bystander CPR were more likely to be diagnosed with anoxic brain damage compared with those who received bystander CPR (12.7% vs 7.3%; P=0.02). Baseline characteristics across ambulance response time for the overall population are displayed in online-only Data Supplement Table 1.

Crude Versus Standardized 30-Day Survival Chances

Downloaded from http://circ.ahajournals.org/ by guest on December 19, 2016

Rates of 30-day survival for patients with bystander CPR for ≤5 minutes, 6 to 10 minutes, 11 to 15 minutes, and >15 minutes were 22.6% (192/848), 15.3% (180/1180), 6.7% (44/613), and 4.7% (13/274), respectively. Corresponding 30-day survival rates for patients without bystander CPR were 6.7% (111/1617), 3.4% (64/1912), 1.3% (10/792), and 2.7% (9/331), respectively. Online-only Data Supplement Figure 2 shows these crude survival chances as well as standardized survival chances according to bystander CPR and ambulance response time. The difference between the crude and standardized results indicate confounding by patient and OHCA characteristics because the magnitude of the ratio between the standardized survival chances was smaller than that of the crude survival chances.

Standardized 30-Day Survival Chances

Figure 2 displays adjusted results from the multiple logistic regression analysis standardized to a setting where all patients versus no patients had received bystander CPR according to response time. In this figure, it is

35 % 30 % Bystander CPR No bystander CPR 25 % 20 % day 15 % ģ 10 % 5% 0% 0 5 10 15 20 25 30

Figure 2. Standardized 30-day survival chances according to duration of response time and bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation status.

The survival chances based on multiple logistic regression were standardized to settings where all patients versus no patients received bystander CPR according to ambulance response time. The model is adjusted for age, sex, comorbidities listed in Table 1, witnessed status, location of arrest, and vear of arrest. CPR indicates cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

observed that 30-day survival chances for both bystander CPR and no-bystander CPR decreased as response time increased: within 5 minutes, the 30-day survival chance was 14.5% (95% CI: 12.8-16.4) for bystander CPR versus 6.3% (95% CI: 5.1-7.6) for no-bystander CPR; within 10 minutes, the corresponding 30-day survival chance was 6.7% (95% CI: 5.4-8.1) versus 2.2% (95% CI: 1.5-3.1), respectively. The ratio of the standardized 30-day survival chances (g-formula) between bystander CPR and no-bystander CPR increased as response time increased: at 5 minutes, bystander CPR was associated with a 2.3 times higher 30-day survival chance after OHCA, and at 10 minutes, bystander CPR was associated with a 3.0 times higher 30-day survival chance. The association between 30-day survival and bystander CPR compared with no-bystander CPR became statistically insignificant when response time was >13 minutes (3.7% [95% CI: 2.2–5.4] for bystander CPR vs 1.5% [95% CI: 0.6-2.7] for no-bystander CPR), but bystander CPR was still associated with a 2.5 times higher 30-day survival chance.

Online-only Data Supplement Figure 3 shows corresponding results obtained in the subpopulation of only witnessed arrests. Similar patterns were observed, although with overall higher 30-day survival chances compared with the total study population. Online-only Data Supplement Figure 4 displays corresponding results obtained in a subpopulation of only unwitnessed arrests. Overall 30-day survival chances were much lower compared with the total study population. The results were statistically insignificant, but similar patterns were observed.



Rajan et al

Online-only Data Supplement Figure 5 examined standardized chances of absence of new onsets of anoxic brain damage up to 30 days after the discharge from the hospital among 30-day survivors according to bystander CPR status and increasing response time. The observed results were similar, with the chances of absence of new onset of anoxic brain damage decreasing with increasing response time regardless of bystander CPR status, whereas the difference between the bystander CPR groups seemed to increase. However, the results were not statistically significant.

Additional Lives Potentially Saved Annually

Figure 3 displays the potential numbers of lives that could be saved annually in Denmark for every minute response time is shortened with the model from Figure 2 and Danish OHCA Statistics.¹⁷ Figure 3 hence shows that by shortening response time from 10 to 5 minutes, an additional 233 lives could be saved each year. If response time was shortened from 7 (median response time in this study) to 5 minutes, an additional 119 patients could be saved each year.

Survival in Best- and Worst-Case Scenarios

Figure 4 shows predicted personalized 30-day survival chances for an individual with the best-case scenario

(≤65 years of age, witnessed arrest in public, no comorbidities) and for an individual with the worst-case scenario (>65 years of age, unwitnessed arrest in a private home, one or more comorbidities) with and without bystander CPR according to response time. In the current study population, 3.6% of the population presented with the best-case scenario, whereas 11.8% of the population presented with the worst-case scenario.

In all scenarios, the personalized 30-day survival chances decreased with each increasing minute of response time, and in all scenarios, receiving bystander CPR was associated with the highest 30-day survival chances. In the best-case scenario, the 30-day survival chances within 5 minutes of response time was 54.2% if bystander CPR had been provided, whereas the chances decreased to 30.2% if no bystander CPR was provided (1.8 times higher 30-day survival chance in the bystander CPR group). By 10 minutes, the corresponding probabilities were 33.1% with bystander CPR and 12.2% with no-bystander CPR (2.7 times higher 30-day survival chances in the bystander CPR group), and by 15 minutes, the chances were 21.0% and 8.1%, respectively (2.5 times higher 30-day survival in the bystander CPR group). In the worst-case scenario, the probability of 30day survival within 5 minutes of response time was 4.1% with bystander CPR alone and 1.5% with no bystander CPR (2.7 times higher 30-day survival in the bystander CPR group). After 10 minutes, the corresponding



Figure 3. Potential lives saved annually if response time is deceased.

This figure is based on the adjusted logistic regression model using g-formula from Figure 2, combined with latest Danish OHCA Statistics, which reported that 3570 OHCA that were not witnessed by the emergency medical services took place during the latest year, of which 65.8% received bystander CPR. CPR indicates cardiopulmonary resuscitation; and OHCA, out-of-hospital cardiac arrest.



Figure 4. Thirty-day survival predictions in best- and worst-case scenarios, stratified according to bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation status.

A, Thirty-day survival chances for an individual in a best-case scenario: having a witnessed arrest in public, no comorbidities listed in Table 1, and younger age (\leq 65 years).

B, Thirty-day survival chances for an individual in a worst-case scenario: having an unwitnessed arrest in a private home, one or more comorbidities listed in Table 1, and older age (>65 years). Note different Y-axis scales. CPR indicates cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

probabilities decreased to 1.7% and 0.5% (3.4 times higher 30-day survival in the bystander CPR group), and after 15 minutes, the chances were 0.9% and 0.3%, respectively (3.0 times higher 30-day survival in the bystander CPR group).

Online-only Data Supplement Figure 6 shows the best- and worst-case scenarios further stratified according to witnessed status. Similar results were obtained, although with much higher 30-day survival chances for Bystander Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Response Time

both worst- and best-case scenarios for witnessed arrests compared with the whole population and much lower 30-day survival chances for both worst- and bestcase scenarios for unwitnessed arrests. The results obtained for the unwitnessed arrests were statistically insignificant.

DISCUSSION

This study shows that bystander CPR is positively associated with 30-day survival for both short and long ambulance response times and initiation of advanced resuscitation therapy. Although the association between bystander CPR and absolute survival seemed to decline with increasing response time, the associated relative benefit in survival remained high.

Early CPR saves lives. A series of studies, including the current study, have demonstrated strong positive associations of bystander-initiated CPR and survival.¹⁻⁶ In this study, we were able to adjust for various prehospital factors while reporting predicted average 30-day survival percentages by applying causal statistics (g-formula), which showed that even when taking potential confounders into account, bystander CPR is associated with more than a 2-fold increase in 30-day survival across short and long ambulance response times. Recent years have seen a substantial focus on early CPR, and in some countries, initiatives have been implemented to increase the rate of bystander CPR.^{4,6,2,2,24}

In our study, ambulance response time was used as a proxy for time to CPR by emergency medical services and potential defibrillation. Identifying that the absolute 30-day survival chances seem to decrease with increasing time regardless of bystander CPR status is important because it implies that, although much focus should be made on increasing the rate of bystander intervention, focus also needs to be made on identifying methods to reduce time to potential defibrillation. This goal could be achieved, for example, by decreasing ambulance response times or implementing trained first-responder programs to fully leverage the potential survival benefit of bystander CPR. Nearby trained lay or professional first responders, such as police or firefighters, would be able to provide CPR and potential defibrillation while waiting for the ambulance to arrive. This practice is in accordance with a recent study that showed higher chances of survival for patients who received bystander CPR and first responder defibrillation compared with patients who received bystander CPR and defibrillation later by the ambulance personnel.⁴ In our study, we demonstrated that with increasing response time, the rates of patients who subsequently received defibrillation by the emergency medical services decreased. However, we also found that if bystander CPR was started before arrival of the emergency medical services, then the rate of patients

Circulation. 2016;134:2095-2104. DOI: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.116.024400

who received subsequent defibrillation by the emergency medical service was 1.5 times higher compared with no-bystander CPR. Overall, these results are in accordance with the 3-Phase Time-Sensitive Model after cardiac arrest, which proposes that defibrillation within the first few minutes after cardiac arrest can increase survival chance >50%, but after 10 minutes, defibrillation has little incremental value.¹² It is therefore important to recognize that, apart from early CPR, prompt arrival and deployment of defibrillation is essential to increase the absolute number of OHCA survivors.

In this study, we applied Danish OHCA statistics to our model to demonstrate how many lives that could potentially be saved in Denmark for every minute ambulance response time is reduced, thereby for every minute CPR by trained rescuers and potential defibrillation arrives earlier. If they arrive even just 2 minutes earlier than the median of 7 minutes found in our study, an additional 119 patients could be saved yearly in Denmark. However, increasing ambulance density to reduce time to potential defibrillation can be a costly affair. Dispatch of nearby trained lay responders or professional first responders (police or firefighters) to assist with CPR and, most important, potential defibrillation could represent a good alternative to increase survival rates after OHCA, as other studies suggest.^{4,25} A randomized controlled study from Sweden has recently examined the effect of CPR-trained mobile-dispatched lavpersons.²⁶ The trained lavpersons were dispatched if they were within 500 meters of the arrest. The median ambulance response time in their study was 8 minutes, and in 23% of the cases. the CPR-trained layperson arrived before the emergency medical services, and bystander CPR rates increased from 47.8% to 61.6% in the same time period. A similar randomized controlled study with dispatch of nearby responders with automated external defibrillators to assist with defibrillation in addition to CPR alone is warranted.

Overall, our results suggest that dispatch of nearby trained lay or professional first responders to assist with potential defibrillation apart from CPR while waiting for the ambulance is likely to save more lives every year.

When examining best- and worst-case scenarios, large variations in predicted survival percentages were observed for each of these cases as expected, with survival probability being much higher in best-case scenarios. This finding reflects how the selected prehospital factors are closely related to survival and are therefore somewhat able to predict whether the cardiac arrest patient achieves long-term survival. Notably, in both scenarios, we found that if bystander CPR is received, the 30-day survival probability is markedly increased compared with no-bystander CPR, indicating the robustness of this single factor. However, when investigating the absolute survival probability percentages between the two scenarios, absolute chances of survival in especially the worst-case scenario was particularly dependent on time regardless of bystander CPR status—if potential defibrillation is not established relatively early, then the chances of survival seem to be minimal. These results also imply the necessity of decreasing time to potential defibrillation.

Limitations

The main limitation of this study is that it is observational in nature. Hence, our data provide associations on the possible positive effect of bystander intervention on 30-day survival across several response time intervals. Also, we did not have data on several important factors that could affect survival and ambulance response time simultaneously: one important factor missing was the time for the actual collapse and duration of bystander CPR, as the current ambulance response time may not fully portray the duration of actual CPR provided by the bystander, or the duration of the cardiac arrest, before ambulance arrival. To investigate this issue, we conducted sensitivity analyses examining a subpopulation of witnessed arrests only. In this group of patients, the response time is likely to be more closely related to duration of no-flow time (duration of the cardiac arrest) and CPR (a bystander may be more likely to start CPR immediately if he or she witnessed the arrest). Although survival chances were higher across durations of ambulance response times in this subpopulation, these results did not differ from main analyses. However, it is important to note that it cannot be ruled out that bystanders may have started resuscitation before calling the emergency medical services. Other factors we did not have information on was the quality of the CPR given by the bystanders, whether they were trained in CPR and whether the CPR was telephone-assisted. Furthermore, in Denmark, highrise buildings are rare, and we did not have any data regarding "vertical response time." Hence, our results may not be easily generalized to towns with many high-rise buildings with associated longer ambulance response times. Finally, because <1.8% of the study population had response times >20 minutes, our results have wide confidence intervals toward the long response times; the fact that the estimates increase slightly may be considered an artifact that is due to the sparse data situation in this region of the response

CONCLUSION

In this study, we demonstrated a positive association between bystander CPR and 30-day survival across ambulance response times. As ambulance response time increased, the absolute 30-day survival decreased regardless of bystander CPR status. However, the relative difference in survival was more than twice as high among patients who received bystander CPR compared with those who did not across all ambulance response times. Decreasing time to CPR by trained rescuers and potential defibrillation by even a few minutes could potentially lead to many additional lives saved every year. Strategies to decrease ambulance response time and implement dispatch of nearby trained lay or professional first responders for quick intervention with CPR and, importantly, potential defibrillation are likely to increase survival after OHCA.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to the Danish Emergency Medical Services for their support in completing the case report forms for the Danish Cardiac Arrest Registry.

SOURCES OF FUNDING

The Danish foundation TrygFonden supported this study and had no role in the design, conduct, data collection, management, analyses, or interpretation of the data or in preparation, review, or approval of the manuscript. The Danish Cardiac Arrest Registry and the Automated External Defibrillator Network are supported by TrygFonden.

DISCLOSURES

Dr Hansen is supported by The Danish Heart Foundation and an unrestricted grant from The Danish foundation TrygFonden. Dr Kragholm has received funding from the Laerdal Foundation. Dr Hansen has received funding from the Laerdal Foundation, Trygfonden, and Helsefonden. Dr Karlsson is supported by an unrestricted grant from TrygFonden. Dr Køber has received payment for speaking at a symposium arranged by Servier. Dr Gislason is supported by an unrestricted clinical research scholarship from The Novo Nordisk Foundation. Dr Torp-Pedersen has been a consultant for Cardiome, Merck, Sanofi, and Daiichi.

AFFILIATIONS

From Department of Cardiology, Copenhagen University Hospital Gentofte, Hellerup, Denmark (S.R., F.F., C.M.H., L.K.); Department of Clinical Physiology, Nuclear Medicine and PET, Rigshospitalet, Copenhagen University Hospital, Denmark (M.W.); Emergency Medical Services Copenhagen, University of Copenhagen, Ballerup, Denmark (M.W., F.F., F.K.L.); Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aalborg University Hospital, Denmark (S.M.); Department of Biostatistics, University of Copenhagen, Denmark (T.A.G.); Department of Anesthesiology & Clinical Medicine, Aalborg University Hospital, Denmark (K.K.); Duke Clinical Research Institute, Duke University, Durham, NC (C.M.H.); Department of Cardiology, Rigshospitalet, Copenhagen University Hospital, Denmark (L.K.); The National Institute of Public Health, University of Southern Denmark, Copenhagen (G.H.G.); and Department of Health, Science and Technology, Aalborg University, Denmark (C.T.-P.).

Bystander Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Response Time

FOOTNOTES

Received July 7, 2016; accepted October 11, 2016.

The online-only Data Supplement is available with this article at http://circ.ahajournals.org/lookup/suppl/doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.116.024400//DC1.

Continuing medical education (CME) credit is available for this article. Go to http://cme.ahajournals.org to take the quiz. *Circulation* is available at http://circ.ahajournals.org.

REFERENCES

- Eisenberg MS, Bergner L, Hallstrom A. Cardiac resuscitation in the community: importance of rapid provision and implications for program planning. JAMA. 1979;241:1905–1907.
- HasselqvistAx I, Riva G, Herlitz J, Rosenqvist M, Hollenberg J, Nordberg P, Ringh M, Jonsson M, Axelsson C, Lindqvist J, Karlsson T, Svensson L. Early cardiopulmonary resuscitation in outof-hospital cardiac arrest. N Engl J Med. 2015;372:2307–2315. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1405796.
- Holmberg M, Holmberg S, Herlitz J; Swedish Cardiac Arrest Registry. Factors modifying the effect of bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation on survival in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients in Sweden. Eur Heart J. 2001;22:511–519.
- Malta Hansen C, Kragholm K, Pearson DA, Tyson C, Monk L, Myers B, Nelson D, Dupre ME, Fosbøl EL, Jollis JG, Strauss B, Anderson ML, McNally B, Granger CB. Association of bystander and firstresponder intervention with survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in North Carolina, 2010-2013. JAMA. 2015;314:255–264. doi: 10.1001/jama.2015.7938.
- Nordberg P, Hollenberg J, Herlitz J, Rosenqvist M, Svensson L. Aspects on the increase in bystander CPR in Sweden and its association with outcome. *Resuscitation*. 2009;80:329–333. doi: 10.1016/j.resuscitation.2008.11.013.
- Wissenberg M, Lippert FK, Folke F, Weeke P, Hansen CM, Christensen EF, Jans H, Hansen PA, Lang-Jensen T, Olesen JB, Lindhardsen J, Fosbol EL, Nielsen SL, Gislason GH, Kober L, Torp-Pedersen C. Association of national initiatives to improve cardiac arrest management with rates of bystander intervention and patient survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. JAMA. 2013;310:1377–1384. doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.278483.
- Kragholm K, Wissenberg M, Mortensen RN, Fonager K, Jensen SE, Rajan S, Lippert FK, Christensen EF, Hansen PA, Lang-Jensen T, Hendriksen OM, Kober L, Gislason G, Torp-Pedersen C, Rasmussen BS. Return to work in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest survivors: a nationwide register-based follow-up study. *Circulation*. 2015;131:1682–1690. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 114.011366.
- Christenson J, Andrusiek D, Everson-Stewart S, Kudenchuk P, Hostler D, Powell J, Callaway CW, Bishop D, Vaillancourt C, Davis D, Aufderheide TP, Idris A, Stouffer JA, Stiell I, Berg R; Resuscitation Outcomes Consortium Investigators. Chest compression fraction determines survival in patients with out-of-hospital ventricular fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2009;120:1241–1247. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.852202.
- Waalewijn RA, Nijpels MA, Tijssen JG, Koster RW. Prevention of deterioration of ventricular fibrillation by basic life support during out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2002;54:31–36.
- Caffrey SL, Willoughby PJ, Pepe PE, Becker LB. Public use of automated external defibrillators. N Engl J Med. 2002;347:1242– 1247. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa020932.
- Valenzuela TD, Roe DJ, Nichol G, Clark LL, Spaite DW, Hardman RG. Outcomes of rapid defibrillation by security officers after cardiac arrest in casinos. N Engl J Med. 2000;343:1206–1209. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200010263431701.

Downloaded from http://circ.ahajournals.org/ by guest on December 19,

2016

Rajan et al

- Weisfeldt ML, Becker LB. Resuscitation after cardiac arrest: a 3-phase time-sensitive model. JAMA. 2002;288:3035–3038.
- Hansen CM, Lippert FK, Wissenberg M, Weeke P, Zinckernagel L, Ruwald MH, Karlsson L, Gislason GH, Nielsen SL, Køber L, Torp-Pedersen C, Folke F. Temporal trends in coverage of historical cardiac arrests using a volunteer-based network of automated external defibrillators accessible to laypersons and emergency dispatch centers. *Circulation*. 2014;130:1859–1867. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.114.008850.
- Rajan S, Wissenberg M, Folke F, Hansen CM, Lippert FK, Weeke P, Karlsson L, Søndergaard KB, Kragholm K, Christensen EF, Nielsen SL, Kober L, Gislason GH, Torp-Pedersen C. Out-of-hospital cardiac arrests in children and adolescents: incidences, outcomes, and household socioeconomic status. *Resuscitation.* 2015;88:12–19. doi: 10.1016/j.resuscitation.2014.11.025.
- Ældredokumentation. Imputering af borgere på plejehjem/-bolig. Danmarks Statistik; 2012.
- 16. Jacobs I, Nadkarni V, Bahr J, Berg RA, Billi JE, Bossaert L, Cassan P, Coovadia A, D'Este K, Finn J, Halperin H, Handley A, Herlitz J, Hickey R, Idris A, Kloeck W, Larkin GL, Mancini ME, Mason P, Mears G, Monsieurs K, Montgomery W, Morley P, Nichol G, Nolan J, Okada K, Perlman J, Shuster M, Steen PA, Sterz F, Tibballs J, Timerman S, Truitt T, Zideman D; International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation; American Heart Association; European Resuscitation Council: Australian Resuscitation Council: New Zealand Resuscitation Council; Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada; InterAmerican Heart Foundation; Resuscitation Councils of Southern Africa; ILCOR Task Force on Cardiac Arrest and Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Outcomes. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation outcome reports: update and simplification of the Utstein templates for resuscitation registries: a statement for healthcare professionals from a task force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian Resuscitation Council, New Zealand Resuscitation Council. Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Councils of Southern Africa). Circulation. 2004;110:3385-3397. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000147236.85306.15.
- Hansen S, Wissenberg M, Rajan S, Mortensen R, Folke F, Lippert F, Berlac P, Hansen P, Christensen E, Nielsen P, Lang-Jensen T, Hendriksen O, Torp-Pedersen C. Danish Cardiac Arrest Register: out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in Denmark. *Results from Danish car-*

diac arrest registration 2001–2014. 2016; http://genoplivning. dk/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/Rapport-fra-Dansk-Hjertestopregister-2001–2014.pdf. Accessed June 24, 2016.

- Harrell F. Regression Modeling Strategies. New York: Springer; 2001.
- Daniel RM, Cousens SN, De Stavola BL, Kenward MG, Sterne JA. Methods for dealing with time-dependent confounding. *Stat Med.* 2013;32:1584–1618. doi: 10.1002/sim.5686.
- Robins JM, Hernán MA. Estimation of the causal effects of timevarying exposures. In: Fitzmaurice, Davidian, Verbeke, Molenberghs, eds. Advances in Longitudinal Data Analysis. New York: Chapman & Hall/CRC Press; 2008.
- Taubman SL, Robins JM, Mittleman MA, Hernán MA. Intervening on risk factors for coronary heart disease: an application of the parametric g-formula. *Int J Epidemiol*. 2009;38:1599–1611. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyp192.
- R Development Core Team. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna, Austria: the R Foundation for Statistical Computing. 2015. ISBN: 3-900051-07-0. http://www.Rproject.org. Accessed November 21, 2016.
- Bobrow BJ, Spaite DW, Berg RA, Stolz U, Sanders AB, Kern KB, Vadeboncoeur TF, Clark LL, Gallagher JV, Stapczynski JS, LoVecchio F, Mullins TJ, Humble WO, Ewy GA. Chest compression-only CPR by lay rescuers and survival from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. JAMA. 2010;304:1447–1454. doi: 10.1001/jama.2010.1392.
- Stiell IG, Wells GA, Field BJ, Spaite DW, De Maio VJ, Ward R, Munkley DP, Lyver MB, Luinstra LG, Campeau T, Maloney J, Dagnone E. Improved out-of-hospital cardiac arrest survival through the inexpensive optimization of an existing defibrillation program: OPALS study phase II. Ontario Prehospital Advanced Life Support. JAMA. 1999;281:1175–1181.
- 25. Hansen CM, Kragholm K, Granger CB, Pearson DA, Tyson C, Monk L, Corbett C, Nelson RD, Dupre ME, Fosbøl EL, Strauss B, Fordyce CB, McNally B, Jollis JG. The role of bystanders, first responders, and emergency medical service providers in timely defibrillation and related outcomes after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: results from a statewide registry. *Resuscitation*. 2015;96:303–309. doi: 10.1016/j.resuscitation.2015.09.002.
- Ringh M, Rosenqvist M, Hollenberg J, Jonsson M, Fredman D, Nordberg P, Järnbert-Pettersson H, Hasselqvist-Ax I, Riva G, Svensson L. Mobile-phone dispatch of laypersons for CPR in outof-hospital cardiac arrest. N Engl J Med. 2015;372:2316–2325. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1406038.





Association of Bystander Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Survival According to Ambulance Response Times After Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest Shahzleen Rajan, Mads Wissenberg, Fredrik Folke, Steen Møller Hansen, Thomas A. Gerds, Kristian Kragholm, Carolina Malta Hansen, Lena Karlsson, Freddy K. Lippert, Lars Køber, Gunnar H. Gislason and Christian Torp-Pedersen

Circulation. 2016;134:2095-2104; originally published online November 22, 2016; doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.116.024400 Circulation is published by the American Heart Association, 7272 Greenville Avenue, Dallas, TX 75231 Copyright © 2016 American Heart Association, Inc. All rights reserved. Print ISSN: 0009-7322. Online ISSN: 1524-4539

The online version of this article, along with updated information and services, is located on the World Wide Web at: http://circ.ahajournals.org/content/134/25/2095

Data Supplement (unedited) at: http://circ.ahajournals.org/content/suppl/2016/11/22/CIRCULATIONAHA.116.024400.DC1.html

Permissions: Requests for permissions to reproduce figures, tables, or portions of articles originally published in *Circulation* can be obtained via RightsLink, a service of the Copyright Clearance Center, not the Editorial Office. Once the online version of the published article for which permission is being requested is located, click Request Permissions in the middle column of the Web page under Services. Further information about this process is available in the Permissions and Rights Question and Answer document.

Reprints: Information about reprints can be found online at: http://www.lww.com/reprints

Subscriptions: Information about subscribing to *Circulation* is online at: http://circ.ahajournals.org//subscriptions/

Resuscitation 114 (2017) 157-163



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Resuscitation

EUROPEAN RESUSCITATION COUNCIL

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/resuscitation

Clinical paper

Incidence and survival outcome according to heart rhythm during resuscitation attempt in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients with presumed cardiac etiology *



Shahzleen Rajan^{a,*}, Fredrik Folke^{a,b}, Steen Møller Hansen^c, Carolina Malta Hansen^{a,d}, Kristian Kragholm^e, Thomas A. Gerds^f, Freddy K. Lippert^b, Lena Karlsson^a, Sidsel Møller^a, Lars Køber^g, Gunnar H. Gislason^h, Christian Torp-Pedersenⁱ, Mads Wissenberg^{b,j}

^a Department of Cardiology, Copenhagen University Hospital Gentofte, Denmark

^b Emergency Medical Services Copenhagen, University of Copenhagen, Denmark

^c Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aalborg University Hospital, Aalborg, Denmark

^d Duke Clinical Research Institute, Duke University, Durham, NC, United States

e Department of Anesthesiology & Clinical Medicine, Aalborg University, Aalborg University Hospital, Denmark

^f Department of Biostatistics, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

^g Department of Cardiology, Rigshospitalet, Copenhagen University Hospital, Denmark

^h The National Institute of Public Health, University of Southern Denmark, Denmark

¹ Department of Health, Science and Technology, Aalborg University, and Aalborg University Hospital, Aalborg, Denmark

^j Department of Clinical Physiology, Nuclear Medicine and PET, Rigshospitalet, University of Copenhagen, Denmark

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 3 October 2016 Received in revised form 22 December 2016 Accepted 24 December 2016

Keywords: Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest Arrhythmia Survival Epidemiology Converted rhythm Defibrillation

ABSTRACT

Background: Knowledge about heart rhythm conversion from non-shockable to shockable rhythm during resuscitation attempt after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA) and following chance of survival is limited and inconsistent.

Methods: We studied 13,860 patients with presumed cardiac-caused OHCA not witnessed by the emergency medical services from the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register (2005–2012). Patients were stratified according to rhythm: shockable, converted shockable (based on receipt of subsequent defibrillation) and sustained non-shockable rhythm. Multiple logistic regression was used to identify predictors of rhythm conversion and to compute 30-day survival chances.

Results: Twenty-five percent of patients who received pre-hospital defibrillation by ambulance personnel were initially found in non-shockable rhythms. Younger age, males, witnessed arrest, shorter response time, and heart disease were significantly associated with conversion to shockable rhythm, while psychiatric- and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease were significantly associated with sustained non-shockable rhythm. Compared to sustained non-shockable rhythms, converted shockable rhythms and initial shockable rhythms were significantly associated with increased 30-day survival (Adjusted odds ratio (OR) 2.6, 95% confidence interval(CI): 1.8–3.8; and OR 16.4, 95% CI 12.7–21.2, respectively). From 2005 to 2012, 30-day survival chances increased significantly for all three groups: shockable rhythms, from 16.3% (CI: 14.2%–18.7%) to 35.7% (CI: 32.5%–38.9%); converted rhythms, from 2.1% (CI: 1.6%–2.9%) to 5.8% (CI: 4.4%–7.6%); and sustained non-shockable rhythms, from 0.6% (CI: 0.5%–0.8%) to 1.8% (CI: 1.4%–2.2%).

Conclusion: Converting to shockable rhythm during resuscitation attempt was common and associated with nearly a three-fold higher odds of 30-day survival compared to sustained non-shockable rhythms. © 2017 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

* A Spanish translated version of the abstract of this article appears as Appendix in the final online version at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.resuscitation.2016.12.021.

* Corresponding author at: Department of Cardiology, Copenhagen University Hospital, Gentofte, Kildegårdvej 28, Post 635, 2900 Hellerup, Denmark. Fax: +45 39 75 18 03. E-mail address: shahzleen@gmail.com (S. Rajan).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.resuscitation.2016.12.021 0300-9572/© 2017 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Introduction

Successful resuscitation following out-of-hospital cardiac arrests (OHCA) highly depends on the presenting heart rhythm, with shockable rhythms (ventricular fibrillation and pulseless ventricular tachycardia) linked to higher survival rates than initial non-shockable heart rhythms (pulseless electrical activity and asystole).¹⁻³

During the past two decades, the incidence of OHCA patients presenting with shockable rhythms has decreased in several countries, and due to the link between non-shockable rhythms and poor success rates of resuscitation, the falling incidence of shockable rhythms challenges efforts to improve survival outcome after OHCA.^{4–6} Yet, in some cases, first-recorded non-shockable rhythms can convert into shockable rhythms during the course of cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) and advanced treatment. While previous studies indicate that converting to a shockable rhythm is linked to a better outcome than remaining in a non-shockable rhythm, little is known about which pre-hospital factors, including patient demographics (age, sex and comorbidities), that are associated with conversion to a shockable rhythm.⁷⁻¹¹ Furthermore, while it is well known that overall survival rates after OHCA has increased over time in several countries.^{1,12,13} the temporal trend in survival for converted shockable rhythms is unknown.

Using data from the nationwide Danish Cardiac Arrest Register, we described baseline characteristics and survival associated to: (1) initial shockable rhythm, (2) conversion from initial nonshockable to shockable rhythm and (3) sustained non-shockable rhythm, and identified pre-hospital factors associated with conversion of rhythm. We also developed predictive models (best-worst case scenarios) highlighting situations giving rise to the largest and lowest survival rate for each rhythm.

Methods

Data source and definitions

All OHCA cases were identified from the nationwide Danish Cardiac Arrest Register (2005–2012). The register and the Danish emergency medical services (EMS) system and linkage to other nationwide registers has been described in detail elsewhere.¹ There are no structured first-responder automated external defibrillator programs in Denmark (police or firefighters bringing a defibrillator).

In order to examine the comorbidities of the patients, discharge diagnoses up to ten years prior to OHCA were examined in accordance with previously described methods.¹⁴ Included cardiac comorbidities were ischemic heart disease, myocardial infarction, and heart failure. Included non-cardiac comorbidities were chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, diabetes, malignancy, renal disease and psychiatric disease. All diagnoses have been coded using the International Classification system (ICD). Before 1994, the 8th revision is applied (ICD-8), and from 1994 onwards the 10th revision is applied (ICD-10) (Supplemental Table 1).

Study population

All OHCA patients of presumed cardiac cause and \geq 18 years at the time of OHCA were identified.¹ Patients defibrillated by a bystander were excluded from the study population. The first registered rhythm was defined as the presenting rhythm when the EMS arrived and connected a defibrillator. The defibrillator determined whether the rhythm was classified as shockable or not. The study population was stratified into three groups according to rhythm analysis: (1) first-recorded shockable rhythm, (2) non-shockable rhythm converted to shockable during resuscitation efforts by the EMS, and (3) sustained non-shockable rhythm. The second group, "converted to shockable rhythm", was defined as patients who initially had non-shockable rhythm at the time of EMS arrival but who subsequently received pre-hospital defibrillation from the EMS.

Study endpoints/outcomes

The primary outcome measure was 30-day survival. Secondary outcome measure was return of spontaneous circulation (ROSC) (pulse or other signs of restored circulation) at hospital arrival.

Statistics

Baseline characteristics were summarized as counts and percentages for categorical variables and as medians and interquartile range for continuous variables. In order to identify patient- and cardiac arrest characteristics associated with converting to a shockable rhythm, we analysed the subset of patients that had first-recorded non-shockable rhythms. We used multiple logistic regression with rhythm as outcome (converted shockable vs. sustained nonshockable) to investigate the following patient characteristics: age, sex, the selected comorbidities, location of arrest, witnessed status, bystander CPR, and time from recognition of arrest to rhythm analysis by the EMS. Reported were odds ratios with corresponding 95% confidence intervals. Multiple logistic regression was also performed in all patients to examine the association between heart rhythm and 30-day survival. This model was adjusted for age, sex, comorbidities, location of arrest, witnessed status, bystander CPR, time from recognition of arrest to rhythm analysis by the EMS, and year of arrest (Supplemental Fig. 1). Missing data was handled using the multiple imputations by chained equation method. Hundred imputed datasets were constructed using all covariates in Table 1, and estimates from observed and imputed datasets were compared. Temporal 30-day survival chances were reported as crude relative frequencies as well as predictions from a logistic regression model where the relationship between 30-day survival chances and calendar year was modelled by restricted cubic splines with prespecified knots at years 2007, 2009 and 2011.15 The analyses were repeated with ROSC as outcome instead of 30-day survival. Linear calendar time trends in data were examined by using the Cochran Armitage Trend Test. The level of statistical significance was set at 5%.

To illustrate the variation in 30-day survival for specific individuals in subgroups defined by rhythm we also report 30-day survival chances from fully adjusted logistic regression for selected specific combinations of patient- and OHCA characteristics: for a person without known comorbidities, of working age \leq 65 years, with a non-residential witnessed arrest and who had received bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation (best-case scenario), and for a person with one or more comorbidities, age >65 years, a residential unwitnessed arrest and who had not received bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation (worst-case scenario). These results are presented as predicted 30-day survival percentages with 95% confidence intervals.

All statistical analyses were performed using SAS, version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA) and R, version 3.2.3.¹⁶

Ethics

This study was approved by The Danish Data Protection Agency (J. ref: 2007-58-0015/local J ref: GEH-2014-017/l-Suite: 02735). Ethical approval is not required for retrospective register-based studies in Denmark.

Table 1

Baseline characteristics and crude outcome rates of OHCA patients according to presenting heart rhythm after EMS arrival, 2005–2012.

	Shockable rhythm	Converted from non-shockable to shockable rhythm	Sustained non-shockable rhythm	p-Value	Missing data
Count, no.	4181	1395	8284	-	-
Median age [IQR]	68.0 [58.0, 77.0]	71.0 [62.0, 79.0]	74.0 [65.0, 82.0]	< 0.001	-
Male, no. (%)	3298 (78.9)	997 (71.5)	5121 (61.8)	< 0.001	-
Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest characteristics, no	. (%)				
Arrest outside private homes	1473 (38.8)	276 (21.2)	1315 (17.4)	< 0.001	1199
Witnessed arrests	3134 (76.8)	751 (54.0)	3409 (41.3)	< 0.001	137
Bystander provided CPR	2435 (59.6)	567 (40.8)	2936 (35.5)	< 0.001	115
Median time interval ^a , min [IQR]	10.0 [6.0, 14.0]	12.0 [8.0, 18.0]	13.0 [8.0, 24.0]	< 0.001	1688
Comorbidity, no. (%)					
Ischemic heart disease (MI not included)	1270 (30.4)	397 (28.5)	1949 (23.5)	< 0.001	-
Previous myocardial infarction	553 (13.2)	200 (14.3)	904 (10.9)	< 0.001	-
Heart failure	920 (22.0)	325 (23.3)	1694 (20.4)	0.018	-
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	360 (8.6)	194 (13.9)	1512 (18.3)	< 0.001	-
Diabetes	618 (14.8)	275 (19.7)	1464 (17.7)	< 0.001	-
Malignancy	401 (9.6)	174 (12.5)	1091 (13.2)	< 0.001	-
Renal disease	179 (4.3)	89 (6.4)	465 (5.6)	0.001	-
Psychiatric disease	373 (8.9)	193 (13.8)	1580 (19.1)	< 0.001	-
Survival, no. (%)					
ROSC at hospital arrival	1546 (40.4)	200 (14.5)	683 (8.4)	< 0.001	
30-day survival	1135 (27.1)	58 (4.2)	102 (1.2)	< 0.001	-

All results are n (%) unless otherwise specified. EMS = emergency medical services. CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation. MI = myocardial infarction. ROSC = return of spontaneous circulation. IQR = interquartile range. Min = minutes.

^a Estimated time from recognition of cardiac arrest to the first rhythm analysis by the EMS.

Results

During the study period, a total of 13,860 patients met the inclusion criteria and comprised the final study population. The patient selection process is displayed in detail in Fig. 1.

Of the final study population, 30.2% of the patients presented with a first-recorded shockable rhythm, 10.0% converted to a shockable rhythm from an EMS-recorded non-shockable rhythm during the pre-hospital resuscitation attempt, and 59.8% of the patients remained in a non-shockable rhythm. Thus, one-fourth of all patients who were defibrillated by the EMS started with a non-shockable rhythm at the time of EMS arrival. Supplemental Fig. 2 shows an overall decreasing trend in the prevalence of first-recorded shockable rhythms over the years (p-value for trend: 0.02).

Rhythm stratified baseline characteristics and conversion to shockable rhythm

Table 1 depicts baseline characteristics according to the rhythm groups. Patients presenting with shockable rhythms were younger, had higher rates of arrests outside of private homes, witnessed arrests, and bystander-initiated CPR, and had shorter median



Fig. 1. Study selection process.

The figure highlights the study selection process. EMS = Emergency medical services.

time interval from recognition of arrest to first rhythm analysis by the EMS. Contrary, patients with sustained non-shockable rhythms were older, had higher rates of residential arrests and non-witnessed arrests, lower rates of bystander-initiated CPR, and longer median time interval from recognition of arrest to first rhythm analysis by the EMS. Patients with converted shockable rhythms had rates in-between these two groups. In relation to comorbidity, patients who presented with shockable rhythms had higher rates of cardiac-related comorbidities (ischemic heart disease, myocardial infarction and heart failure), while patients with sustained non-shockable rhythms had higher rates of non-cardiac related comorbidities (chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, diabetes, malignancy, renal disease and psychiatric disease). Patients with converted shockable rhythms tended to have rates in-between these two groups.

Fig. 2 portrays patient- and pre-hospital related factors associated with converting from a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm to a shockable rhythm. Factors significantly associated with conversion were age ≤ 65 years, male sex, witnessed arrest, time interval between arrest recognition/emergency medical call and EMS arrival below 15 min, history of ischemic heart disease and previous myocardial infarction. History of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and psychiatric disease was significantly associated with sustained non-shockable rhythm. Estimates from imputed datasets were similar (Supplemental Tables 2 and 3).

Overall 30-day survival chances

During the study period 2005–2012, overall relative frequencies of ROSC patients with shockable rhythms, converted shockable rhythms and sustained non-shockable rhythms were 40.4%, 14.5% and 8.4%, respectively. Corresponding relative frequencies of 30day survival were 27.1%, 4.2% and 2.1%, respectively. In fully adjusted models, converted shockable rhythm was significantly associated with 2.6 times higher odds of 30-day survival (CI: 1.8–3.8) compared to sustained non-shockable rhythm, while initial shockable rhythm was significantly associated with 16.4

Factors associated to conversion from non–shockable to shockable heart rhythm

Variables			Odds ratio [95% Confidence intervals]
	Favors sustained non-shock	kable rhythm Favors convers	ion to shockable rhythm
Patient cha	aracteristics		
	Age under 65 years		1.49 [1.30-1.72]
	Male sex		1.47 [1.28–1.69]
Out-of-ho	spital cardiac arrest characteristics		
	Non-residential arrest	H	1.13 [0.97–1.33]
	Arrest was witnessed	⊢ •−−1	1.56 [1.37–1.78]
	Bystander CPR was provided		1.12 [0.98-1.28]
	Median time interval* below 15 minutes	⊢ •−−1	1.25 [1.10-1.44]
Comorbidi	ties		
	schemic heart disease		1.21 [1.02–1.43]
	Previous myocardial infarction		1.31 [1.06–1.61]
	Heart failure	· • · · ·	1.14 [0.96-1.35]
	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	H H H	0.73 [0.61-0.87]
	Diabetes	⊨ i •−−1	1.05 [0.89–1.23]
	Malignancy		1.00 [0.83-1.21]
	Renal	—	1.06 [0.82-1.37]
	Psychiatric	H H I	0.66 [0.55-0.79]
		0.50 1.00 1.50 2.0 Odds ratio [95% Confidence intervals	00

Fig. 2. Factors associated to conversion from non-shockable to shockable heart rhythm.

Patient- and pre-hospital related factors associated with converting from a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm when emergency medical services arrived, to a subsequent shockable rhythm.

*Time from recognition of arrest to first rhythm analysis by the EMS.

times higher odds of 30-day survival compared to sustained non-shockable rhythm (CI: 12.7–21.2).

Temporal ROSC and 30-day survival

Supplemental Fig. 3 portrays the relative frequencies of ROSC and 30-day survival in the study population according to calendar year between 2005 and 2012.

Fig. 3 portrays predictions of ROSC and 30-day survival chances according to calendar year using logistic regression modeled with restricted cubic splines. In these models, ROSC chances increased from 24.0% (CI: 21.8%–26.5%) to 53.1% (CI: 50.2%–55.9%) between 2005 to 2012 for patients with shockable rhythms, from 6.9% (CI: 5.7%–8.2%) to 20.8% (18.1%–23.8%) for patients with converted rhythms, and from 3.8% (CI: 3.4%–4.4%) to 15.7% (CI: 13.8%–17.8%) for patients with sustained non-shockable rhythms. Correspondingly, 30-day survival chances for patients in all three groups increased over the years: from 16.3% (CI: 14.2%–18.7%) in 2005 to 35.7% (CI: 32.5%–38.9%) in 2012 for patients with shockable rhythm; from 2.1% (CI: 1.6%–2.9%) in 2005 to 5.8% (CI: 4.4%–7.6%) in 2012 for patients with converted rhythm; and from 0.6% (CI: 0.5%–0.8%) in 2005 to 1.8% (CI: 1.4%–2.2%) in 2012 for patients with substained non-shockable rhythm; and from 0.6% (CI: 0.5%–0.8%) in 2005 to 1.8% (CI: 1.4%–2.2%) in 2012 for patients with substained non-shockable rhythm; and from 0.6% (CI: 0.5%–0.8%) in 2005 to 1.8% (CI: 1.4%–2.2%) in 2012 for patients with substained non-shockable rhythm; and from 0.6% (CI: 0.5%–0.8%) in 2005 to 1.8% (CI: 1.4%–2.2%) in 2012 for patients with substained non-shockable rhythm.

During the latest year (2012), the ratio between pre-hospital ROSC and 30-day survival was 1.5 for patients with shockable rhythm, 3.5 for patients with converted rhythm, and 8.7 for patients with sustained non-shockable rhythms.

Individualized 30-day survival in best- and worst-case scenarios stratified by rhythm

Fig. 4 portrays predicted personalized 30-day survival chances for an OHCA patient in a best-case scenario (age ≤65 years, nonresidential witnessed arrest, no comorbidities, bystander CPR, and a median time between recognition of arrest and EMS arrival below 15 min) and for an OHCA patient with worst-case scenario (>65 years, residential unwitnessed arrest, one or more comorbidities, no bystander CPR and a median time between arrest recognition and EMS arrival 15 min or above), stratified according to the three rhythm groups. In this current study population, 2.0% presented with a best-case scenario, and 5.0% presented with a worst-case scenario. The maximum 30-day survival chance in the best-case scenario was 60.2% for shockable rhythms, 20.1% for converted to shockable rhythms, and 8.7% for patients remaining in non-shockable rhythms. The maximum 30-day survival chance in the worst-case scenario was 2.8% for shockable rhythms, 0.5% for converted to shockable rhythms, and 0.2% for patients remaining in non-shockable rhythms.

Discussion

In this nationwide study, both crude and adjusted 30-day survival rates were significantly higher for patients with converted shockable rhythms than patients with sustained non-shockable rhythms. Twenty-five percent of all patients who received prehospital defibrillation by the EMS were initially found with a non-shockable rhythm at the time of EMS arrival. Younger age, male

ROSC according to heart rhythms



30-day survival according to heart rhythms



Fig. 3. Predicted ROSC and 30-day survival chances according to rhythm and calendar vear.

Top figure portrays the predicted yearly development in pre-hospital ROSC chances and bottom figure portrays the predicted yearly development in 30-day survival chances of the three rhythms. The figures are based on logistic regression models using restricted cubic splines ROSC = return of spontaneous circulation.



Fig. 4. Thirty-day survival chances in best- and worst case scenarios stratified by heart rhythm.

The upper panel portrays 30-day survival chances for an individual in a bestcase scenario (age ≤65 years, non-residential witnessed arrest, no comorbidities, bystander CPR, median time interval below 15 min). The lower panel portrays 30 day survival chances for an individual in a worst-case scenario (>65 years, residential unwitnessed arrest, one or more comorbidities, no bystander CPR and median time interval above 15 min). In this current study population, 2.0% presented with a bestcase scenario, and 5.0% presented with a worst-case scenario. Note different x-axis for the two figures.

sex, a witnessed arrest, shorter duration between arrest recognition of rhythm analysis by EMS, and a history of cardiovascular diseases were associated with conversion to a shockable rhythm, while a history of non-cardiovascular diseases was associated with sustained non-shockable rhythms.

Only a few other studies have compared patients with converted rhythms and patients with sustained non-shockable rhythms. While most studies found similar results with higher survival rates for patients who subsequently received defibrillation in the prehospital setting.⁷⁻¹¹ two studies found worse outcome/no difference associated with defibrillation.^{15,16} One potential explanation for the differences in the previously reported studies could be found in the population of interest. While some of these studies included all-cause OHCA, some only included OHCA of presumed cardiac cause.7-11,15,16 This indicates that underlying etiology may also have an impact on the resuscitation outcome in patients with converted rhythms. In this study we examined a population of OHCA patients of presumed cardiac cause, and found that patients who converted to a shockable rhythm were placed somewhat in-between patients who had a first-recorded shockable rhythm and patients with a sustained non-shockable rhythm in regards to pre-hospital characteristics. These pre-hospital characteristics (witnessed arrest, location outside private homes, and bystander CPR) have previously been linked to survival¹⁷ and are therefore likely to account for some of the survival differences observed between the three groups in this study, and in previous studies. In this study, the presence of these factors also seemed to increase the possibility of rhythm conversion to a shockable rhythm from a first-recorded non-shockable rhythm. Apart from factors directly linked to the cardiac arrest, it has also been discussed that patient history of comorbidities may impact the chance of converting to a shockable rhythm as well as survival differences between different patient groups.¹⁸ Yet, no previous study has examined differences in comorbidities in patients with shockable. converted shockable, and sustained non-shockable rhythms as a potential explanation of the differences in outcomes. We found that patients with first-recorded shockable rhythms and converted shockable rhythms were more likely to have a history of cardiovascular diseases, while patients with non-shockable rhythms were more likely to have a history of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and psychiatric diseases. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease has previously been linked to non-shockable rhythm and adverse survival outcomes following OHCA.¹⁹ In this current study, cardiovascular disease seemed to serve as a predictor of conversion to shockable rhythm-a finding that could be driven by the close association between shockable rhythms and ischemic heart disease.20

Nevertheless, when adjusting for these important pre-hospital factors and comorbidities that may explain some of the observed differences in survival, the odds of survival of patients converting to shockable rhythm was still almost three times higher compared to patients with sustained non-shockable rhythms, while the survival of patients with first-recorded shockable rhythms had 16.4 times higher odds of surviving than patients with sustained non-shockable rhythms. In several countries survival rates after OHCA have increased, but the temporal trend in survival for converted shockable rhythms is unknown.^{1,12,13} When examining temporal predictions in pre-hospital ROSC upon hospital arrival, we observed an increase for all three rhythm groups during the study period from 2005 to 2012, and when examining the 30-day survival during the same period, we observed that the relative increase in 30-day survival was lower, and also with much lower absolute 30-day survival chances compared to the chances of having a pre-hospital ROSC. While the ratio between ROSC and 30-day survival was 1.5 for patients with shockable rhythm, the corresponding ratios for patients with converted shockable rhythms and for patients with sustained nonshockable rhythm were 3.5 and 8.7, respectively. These results imply that patients with first-recorded non-shockable rhythms were a very vulnerable population even after having achieved a pre-hospital ROSC, as these patients may have had a high degree of brain damage and may have died relatively early after hospital arrival-especially those patients who did not subsequently convert to shockable rhythms. It can also be speculated that the increase in rates of pre-hospital ROSC reflects improvements made in the pre-hospital setting, while 30-day survival reflects in-hospital treatments. In-hospital treatment could potentially be more conservative for these more vulnerable patients as physicians may evaluate that long-term prognosis for these patients could be poor. Abstention by physicians would be difficult to register, but may be a crucial factor contributing to poorer prognosis among patients initially found in non-shockable rhythms, but who achieved ROSC.

In the predicted survival models examining best-case scenarios and worst-case scenarios, we observed large variations in survival with reasonably high 30-day survival even for patients with sustained non-shockable rhythm in best-case scenarios, to 30-day survival rates below 1% for both those converting and those remaining in non-shockable rhythms in worst-case scenarios. As about 2% and 5% of the study population presented with these extremes, it can be assumed that the majority of patients will have survival rates somewhere in between. Even though the prognosis for the patients who are initially found in non-shockable rhythms may not be as positive as those patients with first-recorded shockable rhythms, the former patients can be successfully resuscitated, especially if the circumstances are favorable, as observed in this study. Based on the study results, we suggest that every patient initially found in non-shockable rhythms is given the benefit of the doubt and aggressive resuscitation is attempted until reasonable advanced life support treatment options have been exhausted, as some of these patients will convert to a shockable rhythm following resuscitation attempt with a better chance of surviving.

This study has some limitations. The main limitation of this study is its observational nature, which means that the relations between input and output variables are associations, and not causal. Secondly, the heart rhythm in this study was evaluated as the first rhythm recorded by the EMS arrival, which could inevitably be different from the very first initial rhythm after the collapse. Furthermore, conversion from a non-shockable to a shockable rhythm was confirmed indirectly by the event of defibrillation by the EMS, and could potentially lead to misclassification of the heart rhythm. However, during the study period only patients with a shockable rhythm were defibrillated, and a defibrillator determined whether the rhythm was classified as shockable or not. Defibrillation is therefore likely to be a reliable proxy of conversion.

Conclusion

Patients converting from a first-recorded non-shockable heart rhythm to a shockable heart rhythm had close to three times higher odds of achieving 30-day survival compared to patients remaining in non-shockable rhythms, even after adjusting for various patient characteristics and pre-hospital factors. ROSC and 30-day survival increased for all three rhythms during the study population. A quarter of all patients defibrillated in the pre-hospital setting were initially found in non-shockable rhythms. Younger age, male sex, a witnessed arrest, shorter duration between arrest recognition of rhythm analysis by EMS, and cardiovascular comorbidities tended to be associated with conversion to a shockable rhythm, while non-cardiovascular comorbidities were associated with sustained non-shockable rhythms.

Conflict of interest statement

Dr. Hansen is supported by The Danish Heart Foundation, and by an unrestricted grant from The Danish foundation TrygFonden. Dr. CM Hansen has received funding from the Laerdal Foundation, Trygfonden and Helsefonden. Dr. Kragholm has received funding from the Laerdal Foundation. Dr. Karlsson is supported by an unrestricted grant from The Danish foundation TrygFonden. Dr. Køber has received payment for speaking at a symposium arranged by Servier. Dr. Gislason is supported by an unrestricted clinical research scholarship from The Novo Nordisk Foundation. Dr. Torp-Pedersen has been a consultant for Cardiome, Merck, Sanofi and Daiichi.

Acknowledgements

We extend our gratitude to the Danish Emergency Medical Services for their support in completing the case report forms for the Danish Cardiac Arrest Register. The Danish foundation Tryg-Fonden has supported this study, and had no role in the design, conduct, data collection, management, analyses or interpretation of the data, nor in preparation, review or approval of the manuscript. The Danish Cardiac Arrest Registry and the Automated External Defibrillator (AED) Network are supported by TrygFonden.

Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.resuscitation. 2016.12.021.

References

- Wissenberg M, Lippert FK, Folke F, et al. Association of national initiatives to improve cardiac arrest management with rates of bystander intervention and patient survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. IAMA 2013;310:1377–84.
- Stiell IG, Wells GA, DeMaio VJ, et al. Modifiable factors associated with improved cardiac arrest survival in a multicenter basic life support/defibrillation system: OPALS Study Phase I result. Ontario Prehospital Advanced Life Supports. Ann Emerg Med 1999;33:44–50.
- Nichol G, Thomas E, Callaway CW, et al. Regional variation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest incidence and outcome. JAMA 2008;300:1423–31.
 Kuisma M, Repo J, Alaspaa A. The incidence of out-of-hospital ventricular fibril-
- Kuisma M, Repo J, Alaspaa A. The incidence of out-of-hospital ventricular fibrillation in Helsinki, Finland, from 1994 to 1999. Lancet 2001;358:473–4.
- Herlitz J, Engdahl J, Svensson L, Young M, Angquist KA, Holmberg S. Decrease in the occurrence of ventricular fibrillation as the initially observed arrhythmia after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest during 11 years in Sweden. Resuscitation 2004;60:283–90.
- Cobb LA, Fahrenbruch CE, Olsufka M, Copass MK. Changing incidence of out-ofhospital ventricular fibrillation, 1980–2000. JAMA 2002;288:3008–13.
 Olasveengen TM, Samdal M, Steen PA, Wik L, Sunde K. Progressing from ini-
- J. Olasveengen IM, Samdal M, Steen PA, Wik L, Sunde K. Progressing from initial non-shockable rhythms to a shockable rhythm is associated with improved outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Resuscitation 2009;80:24–9.
- Kitamura N, Nakada TA, Shinozaki K, et al. Subsequent shock deliveries are associated with increased favorable neurological outcomes in cardiac arrest patients who had initially non-shockable rhythms. Crit Care 2015;19:322.
 Kajino K, Iwami T, Daya M, et al. Subsequent ventricular fibrillation and survival
- Kajino K, Iwami T, Daya M, et al. Subsequent ventricular fibrillation and survival in out-of-hospital cardiac arrests presenting with PEA or asystole. Resuscitation 2008;79:34–40.
- Herlitz J, Svensson L, Engdahl J, Silfverstolpe J. Characteristics and outcome in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest when patients are found in a non-shockable rhythm. Resuscitation 2008;76:31–6.
- Goto Y, Maeda T, Nakatsu-Goto Y. Prognostic implications of conversion from nonshockable to shockable rhythms in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Crit Care 2014;18:528.
- Hollenberg J, Herlitz J, Lindqvist J, et al. Improved survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest is associated with an increase in proportion of emergency crew?witnessed cases and bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Circulation 2008;118:389–96.
- Malta Hansen C, Kragholm K, Pearson DA, et al. Association of Bystander and first-responder intervention with survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in North Carolina, 2010–2013. JAMA 2015;314:255–64.

- Folke F, Lippert FK, Nielsen SL, et al. Location of cardiac arrest in a city center: strategic placement of automated external defibrillators in public locations. Circulation 2009;120:510–7.
 Thomas AJ, Newgard CD, Fu R, Zive DM, Daya MR. Survival in out-of-hospital car-
- Thomas J., Newgard C.D., PUK, ZIVE JM, Daya MK, SURVIVal in out-of-nospital car-diac arrests with initial asystole or pulseless electrical activity and subsequent shockable rhythms. Resuscitation 2013;84:1261–6.
 Hallstrom A, Rea TD, Mosesso Jr VN, et al. The relationship between shocks and survival in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients initially found in PEA or asystole. Resuscitation 2007;74:418–26.
- Folke F, Gislason GH, Lippert FK, et al. Differences between out-of-hospital car-diac arrest in residential and public locations and implications for public-access defibrillation. Circulation 2010;122:623–30.
- 18. Lee CC, Tsai MS, Fang CC, et al. Effects of pre-arrest comorbidities on 90-day survival of patients resuscitated from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Emerg Med J 2011;28:432–6. 19. Moller SG, Rajan S, Folke F, et al. Temporal trends in survival after out-of-hospital
- onotic our regime system is the rechaption in the drift of other contract out or hospital cardiac arrest in patients with and without underlying chronic obstructive pul-monary disease. Resuscitation 2016;104:76–82.
 Koplan BA, Stevenson WG. Ventricular tachycardia and sudden cardiac death.
- Mayo Clin Proc 2009;84:289-97.

ISSN (online): 2246-1302 ISBN (online): 978-87-7210-058-6

AALBORG UNIVERSITY PRESS